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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come to order.
And this morning we have Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Welcome. And Council Chair Gladys Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Members Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: And Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And excused are Mr. Carroll and Mr. Victorino and I believe Mr. Gunman will be
joining us shortly. This morning we have Scott Kaneshina, Legislative Analyst, along with
Michele Yoshimura and Camille Snkamoto, our Committee Secretary. Keith Regan, the
Managing Director, Sandy Baz, the Budget Director.
MR. BAZ: Aloha.
CHAIR WHITE: And our trusty Corp. Counsel, Deputy Jeffrey Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: So welcome to you, gentlemen. And Members, if you don't have any objections, we
will open public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ffEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 13-100 and CC 13-124)

CHAIR WHITE: Okay, calling our first testifier hoe in the Chambers, Mr. Clyde Sakamoto.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
MR. SAKAMOTO: Good morning, Chair White, members of the Council. I want to first begin by
thanking yourselves and the Mayor for the history of collaboration that's happened between the
County of Maui and the College. I can tell you that there's no other county in the State of
Hawaii and college that have collaborated in the way that we have over the years and we're very
grateful for that. And it's really meant that we've been able together to create economic,
educational, and workforce development at the same time because of our cooperation. This year
we're about four different proposals that have been designed in collaboration with the Office of
Economic Development, Offices on Aging and with the Mayor's Office. And we're delighted to
join you with this kind of agenda that you'll be hearing more about over the next few days and
that you've probably been hearing about already. The first, and I'll wind up with Cooperative
Education. We have some specific testifiers this morning to tell you more about that. But the
first would be involving our Workforce Development program related to our Allied Health
effort. And you may or may not know that there are at least 29,000 of our Maui County
residents who are going unserved or underserved with respect to dental care. And we've, over
the years, through our collaboration been able to serve about 6,000 unduplicated. And over the
years that we've started since 2002, over 66,000 appointments in our Maui Oral Care Center. At
the same time we provide the support for our Maui Oral Care Center, we are also providing an
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education for our students. So it's a combination of both serving our community members who
can least afford oral care, preventing further cost to themselves or children going forward in the
future and providing jobs, training, workforce development for our students as they go through
the program. So we're delighted with that and you'll hear more about that. The second area is
one involved with aging. And as we all are aware, the aging demographic in the County of Maui
is one of the more significant within the state of Hawaii. And we're, again, delighted to be
working with the Office on Aging to see what we might be able to do with the State, with the
Federal government, with partners all over the community around health navigation, and this will
allow our students to understand what it takes to connect individual resident resources,
circumstances with the kinds of health care options that may be available within the state of
Hawaii. And that's, we hope, a way of reducing health care costs eventually. And so we're
happy and gratified to be joining you in that effort as well. The third and the area that I think is
most significant for us this morning is the cooperative education program. And I think —
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. SAICAMOTO: —that we're all about cooperative education, and you'll be hearing from our
director, Juli Patao, and our students in a second, but cooperative education is, I think, the order
of the day. The kind of leveraging of resources between the County and the State is absolutely
crucial. You may have read earlier in the week that we're generating about $85 million per year
of economic consequence. And so I'm hoping that you'll take some satisfaction in
understanding that your investments in our collaborative efforts are resulting in economic
contributions that go back into the County resources in terms of our residents being able to
continue to live a quality of life here on Maui. So thank you again for everything that you're
doing and for your support of our college efforts and for your support of our Ka Ipu Kukui
leadership program as well. We're grateful and we'll do our best to fulfill all of our
commitments. Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair and thank you, Mr. Sakamoto, for being here.
You mentioned about the Maui Oral Care Center. We've been getting testimony almost at every
community hearing, and in almost all of 'em they said that this is the last year that you're gonna
be needing the funding from us. Why is that and why do you still need it now?
MR. SAKAMOTO: This is the intent we, as some of you are aware and I'm hoping that you've heard
by now, we have received $4.5 million to renovate our old science building. We'll turn it into an
Allied Health Center that will include 18 operatories, 8 of which will be dedicated for the Maui
Oral Health Center kinds of services that we're hoping to continue. We, frankly, have had some
challenges with all of the costs related to our Oral Care Center. We experienced some downturn
in terms of resources from last, from the four years before to this year. You may recall that we
did not receive some of the resources that we had hoped to receive from the State, from the
County and so we struggled, franldy, this year. But our intent is to address and continue to
support with the 8 operatories that we would be dedicating for the Maui Oral Health Care Center
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services on our campus so we will be extracted from the obligations for rent, for electricity and
for some of the kinds of ancillary support that we've had to provide at on an off-care site. And
so we're hopeful that we're able to continue what we've started in a way that will advantage both
our educational program as well as the services and allow ourselves to be removed from County
support.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you anticipate that next year —
MR. SAICAMOTO: That's our intent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: —that this year's the last year?
MR. SAKAMOTO: That's our intent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And just for the new members here, why is.. .this sounds like a UH
function and why is the College not fully supporting it or the Regents not fully supporting?
MR. SAKAMOTO: Well, I think that the Oral Care Center and the dental programs are two different
things. The dental programs are part of the University of Hawaii's support for the educational
side of the equation. Our idea when we recognized, when the District Public Health Officer
came to us and said that a third of our Maui County population goes unserved or underserved
that we saw an opportunity to make a difference. And so we inserted ourselves into a situation,
frankly, with some concern expressed by our University colleagues as well. But our view was
that if we were preparing dental assisting, dental hygienists for the field that it might make some
sense to give them as authentic a training as we could design and provide. And so we sought to
see how we might bring our Oral Care Center operation together with our dental assisting and
dental hygiene programs. It's not worked perfectly but we've made a huge difference for all of
the clients, you know, who've been able to access those services.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Salcamoto. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, other questions for the testifier? Mr. Hokama? And before
you start, Mr. Holcama, I wanna recognize the presence of Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Chancellor, you know, for me I have a hard time
with State departmental requests since the Legislature has always continuously looks at reducing
funding to the County that I believe is traditionally or historically should be the counties such as
the TAT. And so, you know, while they're looking at their revenue requirements which is to
take away from the counties, the easiest, maybe that's the easiest way to do it, it makes it harder
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for me to support State requests 'cause I don't have that kind of money that we traditionally and
historically have. So your request to us, is it all or nothing if you cannot have the whole amount?
MR. SAKAMOTO: That's what we would, frankly, prefer to take us through the year. Let me respond
to that observation, though, because I think it's an important one. We have been on a universitywide basis on a per county per capita basis the lowest higher education funded, general funded,
institution in the state of Hawaii. Now, if this is on a per capita per county basis and you could
understand that when you look at the two institutions on the Big Island, one on Kauai that's less
than half the size, and then all of the rest of the six in Honolulu for community colleges and the
University of Hawaii and West Oahu College. And so our view is that this is not so much a State
request as a community collaborative request that joins the County and the college together to
serve our constituents, our students, and our community in a way that's as cost effective as we
know how to provide. So I don't disagree that we've struggled in terms of higher education
support on a fair and equal basis within the State. We are hopefully going to make some
headway this session, hopefully. No guarantees by any stretch yet but we have Legislative
supporters that support higher education. And as you see by the investment in our infrastructure,
they have been very supportive and generous where they've been able. On the operational side,
it's been more challenging.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That was an interesting comment about the per capita and is it because the
County, this County, provides the financial support that Oahu thinks that if we don't give 'em,
the County will give 'em so hold back the support for Maui 'cause the Council comes through
providing the resources that we.. .1 consider that they should be providing and supporting you.
But they don't need to because we come through to take care of that mess for them. Is that a
good observation on our part?
MR. SAKAMOTO: I think that when you look at our proportional requests for what we are requesting
from the State Legislature this session, in the first year of the biennium we're requesting
$2 million, second year $2.4 million in operational funds. And so our view has been that the
cooperation/collaboration we have between the County and the college is one that allows us to
move on initiatives that we will adopt, adapt, include and sustain at the college. And so you
helped us with our Nursing Program. You've helped us with a whole range of other kinds of
developments that we've been able to expand and include as part of our curriculum. And,
franldy, our economy and our challenges are going to become more complex and not less. And
so what I foresee in the future is a higher level of cooperation and collaboration, not less. The
State, however, I believe and our Legislature and gubernatorial kinds of partners are seeing that
as well. And that our hope collectively is that we'll be able to make some headway.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Unfortunately, you know, requestors like you depending upon the State's
attitude towards the counties, you folks will be ones that gonna feel the whatever is the
ramifications because if we don't have the funds, we are not giving. You know, we cannot give
what we don't have. And, you know, your request is cash. It's not something we borrow money
for to support the community. But just so we get it clear, it's all or nothing on your request?
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MR. SAKAMOTO: Well, we'd be grateful for anything that we get. FranIdy, you know, our situation
is that without your support, we would be very hard pressed to keep it open.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your responses.
MR. SAKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for the testifier? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much, Chancellor,
for being here this morning. And thank you for all your hard work at the college. I really
appreciate your leadership. I think it shows in what's available there. You know, this discussion
that Mr. Hokama brings up about, you know, we've been visiting the legislators and they
question us about, you know, why should we give you this TAT? And so we try to go back and
justify not only what we do with the TAT but also the hundreds of thousands of dollars that Maui
County pay, you know, freely and happily spends in our community because we think it's
community benefit. And, you know, if you simply get caught up in the tug of war between who
should pay, it's very obvious that they should pay. But we deal with living in this community
and making sure that people have what they need. You know, as we made the budget swing
throughout the districts, I'm sure you would be very gratified to know that hundreds and
hundreds of people spoke in favor of the Oral Health Care Center and other things, of course,
like Ka Ipu Kukui and other things. But this Oral Health Care Center is such an important thing
because of the health benefits. And I think that we may, at some point, maybe your folks might
want to.. .1 don't know if it's hidden in the dozens and dozens of documents that we have. But
there's gotta be a price tag attached to the money that we've saved as a community in being able
to get people oral issues taken of, 'cause we know that, you know, they're so far reaching, it
could affect employment, could affect ability to go to school, or, you know, this personal dignity
that one feels when their teeth are done well plus all the ramifications of health. Has anybody
ever talked about what this money leverages?
MR. SAKAMOTO: We've looked at that from time to time. We don't have a systematic survey and
research that gives us that information. It's complicated because someone comes to us without
any teeth, can't present themselves for job interviews, feels very diffident, uneasy about those
kinds of interactions. They get their teeth restored, they're a whole new person. They're able to
then think about a career, think about a life, think about moving forward. That's important.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah...
MR. SAKAMOTO We also have situations where we have pregnant women. If a pregnant woman has
oral care issues that triggers premature birth, that preventative measure that we're undertaking
could forestall as much as a half a million to a million dollars worth of preemie care. And that's
not an exaggeration.
COUNCLLMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
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MR. SAKAMOTO: And so it's this issue of how it is we can cost effectively approach preventative
educational kinds of measures particularly for children. If we can do it for children, and make a
lasting kind of impact on their oral care, it makes a huge difference in terms of their overall
physiology and that's what we're after. We need everybody's help with that. Parents in our
community, everybody's help but we're trying to do our part in making that happen.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. And, you know, we're the beneficiaries of people that do well,
go to work and become taxpayers and contributing to our community. So, you know, it's always
a pull between prevention and treatment and investment But for me, I think this is a solid
investment in our community. And I am just overwhelmed by the amount of testimony that
we've received. So thank you.
MR. SAKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And one last thing, Chancellor, you mentioned
something about the aging issues, working with the Office on Aging, what dollar amount were
you looking for on that? And what kinds of things are you doing that, for instance, Office on
Aging wouldn't be doing, or ME0 or any of the other large number of aging groups we have?
MR. SAKAMOTO: We're doing, with the Office on Aging, as I mentioned the health navigation
curriculum development and delivery so that we'll be helping students to acquire the kinds of
skills that allow things that are emerging in the State now. We're all aware of the health
exchange program at the Federal level, we're the first in the country as a State that has embarked
upon providing Statewide a computerized database facility that will allow our residents in the
State to access a whole range of provider options in health care. How to do that within all of the
complexity of all of the options available, given all of the individual health, financial, personal
characteristics is something that is quite complicated and that we're wanting to teach our
students to help facilitate in terms of individual patient-client choices down the road. So that's
part of what we intend to do. Part of what we also intend is to see if we can't collectively, and
it's gotta be a collective approach, look at how we drive down some of the health care costs and
that's gonna be a huge challenge. So we're looking at ways in which we might do that Also
interested in the prospects of opportunities in health disparities that we're wanting to investigate
with a very small portion of those resources, possibly others that we were going to be securing
from the college as well. But health disparities, as you know, have to do with the differentiated
lifespan of American-Japanese, as an example, who live the longest, then our Native Hawaiian
neighbors who live shorter life spans. So we wanna understand that better and we're gonna
explore whether we might create some opportunities to understand that better.
COUNCILMENIBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for the testifier? If not...
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Last question, Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Last question.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I hate to pose this question, Chancellor, 'cause.. .but I will because this
is a question we have to pose to ourselves eventually to take care of the request. Is the school
then supportive of us raising taxes in the County to our property owners to pay for this request?
Because that's what we're gonna have to come to terms with. Are we going to be willing to pay
and if the way is to pay is to raise the taxes, is the school gonna be supportive of the Council's
need to raise taxes to pay for this type of request?
MR. SAKAMOTO: I think it's a very, very fair question. I don't know, frankly. I don't know. Now,
let me tell you how I would approach it, though. I would approach it from the standpoint of
putting before the County voters what the issues are before the County of Maui that would
requite additional taxpayer support. And I think that I would be one of the voices gladly to
speak to what it is that if additional taxes would be required, needed, what they might go toward
in terms of cost effectively approaching the County's future in a way that improves quality of
life, sustainability, and the kinds of things that we all value. And so without knowing the details,
I wouldn't know but I would gladly lend my voice to that kind of discussion and clarity because I
think it's needed and I don't disagree with you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And unfortunately we gotta make that call in a month whether we're gonna
raise taxes or not so...
MR. SAKAMOTO: I will try to learn more within the next month.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, well, you know, you understand our predicament, nothing is free,
okay.
MR. SAKAMOTO: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Nothing is free. So somebody's gotta pay the bill and you're requesting us
to pay a portion of your bill so for me is, you know, and I look at my County departments. Am I
depriving a Chartered requited response from this Council gonna be either not fulfilled or be able
to be addressed appropriately because we're gonna redirect my County funds to a non-County
request? You know, we live by the Charter as Councilors and so I know you're well aware of
our predicament and many things that happen in D.C. is now kicking in with sequestration. It's
passed to the State and, you know, I wish the State would've been more open to revenue
generation. They made pre-session statements that they won't and so now the burden comes on
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the counties to pay the bill that the Feds and the State choose to reduce support for. And we just
don't have that revenue generation capacity that those larger government entities have. I wish
we did, you know. And maybe we could find different ways of finding how to address requests
such as yours, Chancellor. I don't say it's not a important, valid request. I just don't know how
I'm gonna have to split the tax dollar without jeopardizing our need to take care of our County
mandated requirements. So thank you very much for your time today, Chancellor.
MR. SAKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much,
Mr. Sakamoto.
MR. SAKAMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll go next to our Hana Office. Dawn, any testifiers?
MS. LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one waiting to
testify here.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. We'll go to the Lanai District Office. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office and we have
no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we'll go to Molokai Office. Ella?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, ladies. We'll take about five testifiers and then come back to you again.
The next testifier in the Chambers is Umi Harding.
MR HARDING: Good morning, members of this Chamber, honorable members of the County Council.
My name is Umi Harding and I'm a student at the UH Maui College majoring in Sustainable
Science Management and I'm here to express my gratitude for the funding that allows the UH's
Cooperative Education program to continue. I represent a population of students who are
nontraditional students obviously. And I decided to go back to school which was an intimidating
thing for me to do and because I needed job skills. It's bad enough that some of the concepts in
sustainable science are over my head and on the chalkboard quite understandable but when I
apply this practical knowledge in real life conditions such as internships, things become more
clear to me. Right now I'm currently internshipping at the Maui County Kahului waste
reclamation plant and is quite an amazing process. And I'd like to point out the fact that in a few
years there'll be a big chunk of the technicians there retiring all at the same time. And it's this
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internship program prepares people like myself and other students to be ready to fill those voids
that are up and coming. And that's all I have to say. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WRITE: Thank you very much Members, questions for the testifier? Thank you very much,
Umi. Our next testifier is Joseph Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Good morning and thank you for accepting me, members of the Council and
Chairman, Mr. White. I don't represent any groups and I'm here to represent myself and my
family. The subject, questions about these proposal salaries raises for the Council. I'm here
because you all represent the people of Maui and I was brought up to believe that we lead by
example. I cannot understand how this has become an issue with so many people being laid off
and just struggling to put food on the table. High gas prices, high electric bills, increase in water,
increase in food. How can all of us justify raises when no one else is? I think a good example
came out last month when Costco went out to their customers and asked, what's the most
important product you need on Maui? Without any hesitations, a gas station. A gas station that
you in the Council, past and present, had, could do no help for us. There was no help from the
Council on how to bring gas prices down. And yet every station saved us money when they had
the high prices, because we did not have to go from station to station to find out the prices. They
were all fixed. Nobody said anything, just Maui goes on. Now we have a chance. This pay
raises cannot go into effect and if it does, then tell us how you're going to pay for it. The college
just asked for something important. And you brought up a good question. How do we tax the
people? How do we tax the people for raises? Last year this Council paid their employees a
bonus that was County money that could come back to the budget but they're bonuses because
they worked so hard. So many people out there work hard. So many people look for a better
life. Let's wake up. You do a good job. You're elected to do a good job. Lead by example.
Enough is enough. Okay, I live on a street that everyone of us the average age is 80. We have to
back up out of our driveways every day. We back out, we cannot turn around. We back out.
And yet the County comes along and says, guess what? We're gonna have a bus route on this
street. Don't pick up passengers, just go by and go to the post office.
MR. ICANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. MEDEIROS: Can I finish?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you got one more minute.
MR. MEDEIROS: I like to talk I guess. I called the Council, called some of you and you all said, yeah,
okay, we'll take care of it. They sent a person out to check it out. Oh, yeah, no returns, no
answers. The question is...then I went to the head of the department of the bus. This is exactly
what she told me, we cannot change a bus route once it's put into service. The Federal
government does not allow this. I said, wow, terrific. Terrific, what if there is an accident on the
bridge? What, how do we come to Wailuku if we couldn't change the bus route? This is
ridiculous. That's what's out there. Ridiculous things coming out of this Council that are for
real.
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MR. ICANESHINA: Four minutes.
MR. MEDELROS: Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Medelios. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just wanna...you know, I really appreciate your staightforwardness,
Mr. Medeiros, so thank you very much for testifying. I can tell you regarding gas prices, the
Council did take action and we reduced the County's tax on the fuel, okay. We reduced it. I can
tell you as fact that not one retailer, once we dropped the tax, adjusted the price down. They kept
the same price which meant they only gained a couple more cents per gallon profit. So, you
know, I just want to be sure that sometimes the actions we do with good intentions doesn't
necessarily translate that the private sector people are gonna make their own adjustments
accordingly too.
MR. MEDEIROS: Well, tell us about it. Tell us about it. Just don't let it go. That's the problem that
comes out of the Council, okay. We had a ferry that was gonna help everyone. None of you
came up. None of you stuck up for the ferry. We lost it. And then our Chainnan of the House
of the State, he wants a ferry now. Mr. Souki thinks we should have a ferry. Come on, you
guys, get it together. You either with us or you're not with us. We voted you in because we
believed in you, every one of you. Every one of you get up every election and tell us how great
you are and what you're gonna do. And guess what? We're fighting the college, the future.
We're fighting the future, college. Go after the rest of 'em. If they didn't lower the prices, get a
lawsuit on 'ern. What's wrong with that? You can't do that? You have counsel right here.
They can give you an advice. That's what I'm saying. Tell us what you're doing, not let us
hear.. .1 go to the newspaper. What can we do about this price raises? We can't do anything
about it. The Mayor didn't decide on it. The Council decide on it. Well, tell the Council you
don't want it. You don't want the raises. We want people to live a happy life. Thank you, thank
you, for your time.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Oh, before you go, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCLLMEMBER CRIVELLO: Mr. Medeiros? Oh, Mr. Medeiros?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello has a question for you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. What street are you on with that bus route?
MR. MEDEIROS: You promise not to...I live on Kanehele Street.
-12-
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CHAIR WHITE: No, we won't tell anybody.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Kanehele?
MR. MEDEIROS: Kanehele Street.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO Okay.
-

MR. MEDEIROS: And by the way, we have a new Laundromat there that you should visit. It's
excellent.
COUNC1LMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. MEDEIROS: And the other thing is please don't make us turn around.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
MR. MEDEIROS: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Just as an aside, I think a lot of people feel the same way
you do about the increases at this point. Our next testifier here in the Chambers is
Lorraine Askam.
MS. ASICAM: Thank you, Council Chair and Council people. I've never spoke before so this a little bit
hard but not real hard. I am president of a new group here on Maui called No Kill Maui. We're
a group concerned with all the animals currently being put down on Maui. There's a proven
successful solution to this being used in approximately 100 communities across the United
States. It's called the No Kill Movement and it's even used in open admission shelters. That's
where I'm coming from. One of the key steps in achieving a no kill is spaying and neutering
animals. No Kill Maui would like to support the SPCA on their position of taking over and
administering the SNIP program. They have successfully shown that they know how to get
animals fixed, for a better word, on Maui and are willing to do so for no administrative fee. No
Kill Maui wants to save 90 percent of the animals currently put down.. .90 percent of the animals
on Maui. Currently there's a lot more being put down and save rate is closer to 38 percent.
Spaying and neutering is an important part. It's one of the many steps in the No Kill Movement.
Please consider the SPCA when allotting the County fimds for the SNIP Program. And
hopefully sometime I'll be here to give you more about No Kill Maui.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Lorraine. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much.
MS. ASKAM: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Liz Tamayo. She signed up as Elizabeth but I know her name is
Liz.
MS. TAMAYO: Good morning, Honorable Maui County Council members, okay, now I can be heard.
I wish to thank you for the opportunity to be the recipient of the Maui County UH Maui College
Cooperative Education partnership grant. Like what Mr. White said, my name is
Elizabeth B. Tamayo. I interned with the mentor, Deborah Arendale, with the Maui County
Office on Aging and I learned a lot with different ethnicity. But the most important skill I've
learned is setting a goal, identifying the priorities of job duties had already set me be able to
direct focus with maintaining unexpected challenges. With all this experience that I've gained
through my internship with the Maui County Office on Aging, I've learned and used them now
currently working at the Malarna I Ke Ola Health Center in different positions as well. I'm
currently a student at University of Maui College and majoring with business technology and
going move on forward to becoming a nurse, a registered nurse. The grant helped me with my
expense during the term of my semesters at the university, being the fact that I don't have a fulltime job, just a casual, at the Malama IIke Ola Health Center. It helped me a great deal not
having to be dependent on my parents. And I ask to please continue your support with this
program. Thank you very much for taking your time to hear me. Any questions?
ALL: . .( a g ter . . .
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much, Liz.
MS. TAMAYO: Thank you, your Honor.
CHAIR WHITE: Your Honor? I don't know about that. Our next testifier will be Ronelle Kahuhu.
MS. KAHUHU: Good morning, Chair White and Council members. Sorry, I wasn't prepared. I
thought there was two people ahead of me. So I'll try to hold it together. I'm just here on behalf
of Cooperative Education. Like Liz, I am interning currently at Council on Aging. Being a
nontraditional student, coming into college overall after 17 years, it's overwhelming. So with
this internship it helps us to gain knowledge of actually being on the right path versus what we
chose, you know, previously through our lifetime But this has helped me to learn that I most
likely want to be in business and it gives us possibilities on so much more than what was offered
out before. So we're here to ask 'um for your continued support on the Cooperative Education
Partnership grant. Our director is really knowledgeable and she'll help clear up anything, you
know, if you have any questions. Urn. Sony, so many urns there. That is all I can think of.
Sorry.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier?
MS. KAHUHU: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: You did fine not being quite ready. Okay, next we will go to the Hana Office. Dawn,
any testifiers in Hana?
MS. LONO: There's no one waiting to testify in Hana.
CHAIR WHITE: And next we'll go to check with the Lanai District Office. Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: And Ella on Molokai.
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll come back to you after we're done in the Chambers. Our next testifier
here in the Chambers is Jerome Arellano, or Arellano. You can tell 'em how to pronounce your
last name.
MR. ARELLANO: Yes. Good morning, honorable Maui County Council members. I would like to
thank you for the opportunity to be a recipient at the.. .of the Maui County UH-Maui College
Cooperative Education Partnership grant. My name is Jerome Arellano. I intern with
Lieutenant Leighton Kanaele at the Maui County Police Department. I learned how to be
familiarized with the duties as a clerical assistant and be respectful to everyone. Filing papers
and creating documents to be sent to the Chief's office is very intense. As a clerical assistant I
had to make sure that whatever documents I sent out has to be in a particular folder followed by
any attachments. As for filing papers, I had to organize neatly through different folders and
binders so all records are secured and employees would read over. Also being respectful is a
must in the Maui County Police Department and everywhere else. This experience taught me
more than just their motto, Integrity, Compassion, Fairness and Service. It's the way how
everyone in the Department and everyone else connects with one another as a family even
though everything we do is different and confidential. It is amazing and a life changing
experience for me to witness what's going on in the Maui County Police Department. The grant
fund helped me with a lot of things. First, the grant fund helped me pay my rent. Without
making payments I would perhaps be kicked out of the house which looking for a place to live is
another major challenge. Also I used some of the grant funds with my tuition and book supplies.
During the beginning of this spring semester, I couldn't purchase some of the required books for
certain classes due to lack of money. I got worried and it frustrated me because it impacts my
education studies. Now I had one less thing to worry about. My future is to continue my
education in achieving a bachelor's degree at the UH-Hilo. Because of this internship program it
helped me broaden and reinforce my career goal. Please continue to support the UH Maui
College Cooperative Education Partnership grant for future students of our program to allow
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them the opportunity and experience to explore working for the County. Someday I hope to
become employed by the Maui County Police Department. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Jerome. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much.
MR. ARELLANO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier will be Bree Fuentes.
MS. FlUENTES: Hello, everybody. I'm also here to talk about the Cooperative Education at UHMC.
For the past four months, I have been interning at the County of Maui's Finance Department, two
full days a week. I was interested in the position because I know it's not always easy to get your
foot in the door at the County and that you folks offer great benefits. And, of course, I wanted to
learn more about my major which is accounting. I was very fortunate because I got to do and
learn a lot at my internship site. Right from the interview, they liked me a lot and they said that
they weren't going to have me to any filing or mundane tasks. I was thrown right into revising
old, sorry, and putting together new bank reconciliations for one of their accounts. It was a
challenge at first because I had to learn the departments and where all the records were kept,
because that's what you have to search for in order to reconcile. I soon learned and performed
almost all the tasks of a lady who had recently retired from the. ..and handled this account before
me. She was one of two Control Account Clerks in the Accounts department. I also learned
many of the duties of the other clerk so it felt really good to know that I was able to learn and
perform the duties of a real job and just working there part time. So my experience working at
the County of Maui's Finance Department did validate my career choice in accounting. I
appreciate the chance to be able to use my mind at work and be able to network. And I'm
excited to be graduating this May with my Associate's and from this experience I have been
encouraged to fmish up my goal of graduating with my Bachelor's which is the education that
much of this department's management. So it encourages me because I can make a real
difference here on Maui. So thank you for your support of the UHMC Cooperative Education
grant.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Bree. Members, questions for the testifier? Okay, thank you very much.
MS. FUENTES: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Juli Patao.
MS. PATAO: Good morning, Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. PATAO: Thank you for having me here this morning. And thanks for listening to my wonderful
UH Maui College students. Two of them, Jerome and Bree, are actually graduating this May
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with an Associate's degree. Obviously you know Jerome is graduating with an Administrative
Justice degree. And what he didn't share is that he's from Ka`u?
MR. ARELLANO, FROM THE AUDIENCE: Kohala.
MS. PATAO: Kohala from the Big Island. And he chose to relocate here to Maui to explore things on
his own without any family members. So it was really important for him to integrate, learn how
Maui operates as well as for him to have this internship experience. One of the things about his
internship is he will eventually return home to the Big Island to care for his parents, and at the
same time he's asked Lieutenant Kanaele to provide him a letter of support or recommendation
to possibly take up another internship on the Big Island. As far as Bree, she is also graduating in
accounting and I heard at the Finance Department many people had retired so I try to
collaboratively work with the departments to help them fit whatever needs they might have.
Granted, our students may not have the same responsibility as actual employed County members,
but they definitely have the skill sets that could help your departments during this transition
period of seeking other.. .seeking personnel. One story that I did want to share from last year's
Cooperative Education grant program was that one of my students, this was passed out to you, I
have a student on Page No. 13. His name is Mark Supnet and he just graduated from the Police
Training Academy last week Friday. And it was just an honor for him to be selected as a former
recipient of the Cooperative Education grant partnership program. So I just want you to know
that your funding to support our students at the College hopefully will lead to them being
employed one day here at the County to better help our County grow as well as to bring a
younger generation into this system and if not, our nontraditional students as well, to have that
kind of experience to know what it means to work in the government and how to work
professionally as well as to utilize your skills and education that they've learned from the
College to use that to help Maui's community So I just wanted to say thank you so much for
your support. We look forward to your continued support and thank you for your time today.
Mahal°.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? I just have a quick question for you.
What expenses does the grant cover for the student?
MS. PATAO: We have been graciously awarded a $50,000 grant during.. .not all the years from 1993.
The former Cooperative Education instructor was named Wallette Pellegrino and she started this
back in the '90s. Depending on economic, you know, periods, we haven't received a grant every
single year but we still partner with our County members. So your question was how is it spent?
Forty-two thousand...no, $49,025 goes specifically to the students, and how the students get
awarded grant funding is they enroll in my class. It is a Cooperative Education course where
they receive course credit, and depending on how many credits they would enroll in would
depend on how much stipend they would be able to obtain from the grant. So if they did one
credit, they would be able to receive 700 credits, I mean $700. They would complete 75
internship hours at any internship site. So if they did two credits, they would receive $1,400 and
have to fulfill 150 internship hours. And, lastly, three credits for 225 internship hours which
equates to $2,100. The rest of the money which is about $900 goes to pay for some of the
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indirect costs that automatically comes out and some program supplies that we use to promote
our program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MS. PATAO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? Thank you very much.
MS. PATAO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Dawn Hall.
MS. HALL: Good morning, Council. My name is Dawn Hall. I'm the Co-Founder of Hawaii Animal
Rescue Foundation. We're a no kill animal organization here on Maui. And we've been
functioning for the last two years. I'm here today to speak specifically about the Maui animal
management program. And my eyes are getting old so I can't see. Please ensure that the SNIP
program improvement is increased.. .excuse me, let me start over again. Please ensure SNIP
program improvement by increasing funding and improve program efficiency by using the
established community resource, SPCA Maui, to administer the program. SNIP is the only
taxpayer-funded cat and dog sterilization program on Maui island. In Fiscal Year 2013 the
program received a much needed increase in funding to $75,000. Additional increases in
funding for SNIP would be welcomed by the numerous animal welfare organizations who hold
high volume sterilization clinics and facilitate low to no cost surgeries for individual animals.
Please support an improved SNIP program. Also I'd like to speak about law enforcement needs
on the island. The question is why has our County approved the use of taxpayer property to run
a private business while also approving weak execution of essential services. Reductions in law
enforcement services over the last several years have been hard on both animals and people. The
end result of less enforcement is reduced public safety and unsightly views of suffering animals
exposed to the elements and other poor living conditions. Residents and tourists alike have to
drive by these blights and are left to wonder why animals would be treated so poorly. Calls for
help go unanswered despite the repeated efforts to correct this illegal condition. Even worse, the
lack of afterhours emergency services means that injured animals are left to suffer on the
roadways with no intervention offered. Once again, tourists and residents are left to try and help
while wondering what's wrong with our community. Police are left to deal with injured animals,
straying dogs and dangerous dog situations with no help from Maui County's Animal Control
Officers and no equipment to deal with these animal problems. While basic animal law
enforcement and emergency responses go undone by the nonprofit contracted to perform these
essential government services, taxpayer dollars are being spent by the nonprofit to run a lucrative
pet cremation business. While taxpayer dollars are required to dispose of seized and, or
unwanted animals, pet cremation is not the business of the government. Hawaii Animal Rescue
Foundation urges increased funding for the County SNIP program. We also encourage County
animal management program funding to be provided to multiple service —
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MR. ICANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. HALL: —providers. Money for animal law enforcement to be increased, earmarked and tracked
separately from County shelter money. And to discontinue the use of public money and assets to
run a private, for profit pet cremation business. I also have testimony that was given to me by
Diana Custer who works directly with many of the animal welfare organizations on the island. It
looks like I'm gonna run longer than four minutes but it was left in your packages. So I hope
you take the opportunity to read it. It's very informative. And I appreciate your time.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Dawn. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you very much.
MS. HALL: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Dan Clegg.
MR. CLEGG: Aloha and good morning. So I'm here today to talk about the Maui Soil and Water
Conservation Districts' clerical and technical funding grant. So I'm the Vice-Chair of the
Central Maui Soil and Water Conservation District I do wanna thank the Council and everyone
for supporting in the past the grant funding for the clerical and technical work. And specifically
what that provides is the resources to support what is 100 percent a voluntary board on the four
conservation districts here in the island of Maui. The Soil and Water Conservation Districts are
a constituted organization that functions within the Hawaii State law. What we try to do is
provide support in working within the Maui County Grading ordinance is ensure that ranchers,
farmers and other landowners have the ability to work through the Natural Resources and
Conservation Service and generate a conservation plan or soil conservation plan, a water
conservation plan that allows them to do what work they need to do while at the same time
preserving the resources. And then those plans ultimately, they go through these boards which
are mandated by the Hawaii State law. So these plans can be reviewed and they're approved, or
disapproved in some cases. So that's really why I'm here. I wanted to appreciate everything
you've done and thank you for your time and to please continue to support that line item in the
budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Clegg. Members, questions for the testifier? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair And good morning, Mr. Clegg, thank you for
being here. I didn't realize that you folks had oversight over County Grading ordinance and
you're volunteers for the State, protection of conservation of soil, water resources, on and on. I
have been getting a lot of negative feedback in regards to a particular project in West Maui.
So.. .and it's in regards to grading and things that it seems like you have kuleana over. So if you
don't mind, I'd like to perhaps talk story with you folks or this group in more detail about these
constituent concerns I've been receiving. So thank you for explaining what exactly your folks
kuleana is about.
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MR. CLEGG: Can I clarify one thing?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sure.
MR. CLEGG: So we don't dictate Maui County ordinance. We work within the ordinance. We make
sure that any conservation plan or any program that comes through our board does not conflict
with the ordinance. But we're not a judiciary process. So very similar to what happens in a lot
of permitting situations is you end up with a person comes and asks for a voluntary plan. We
review it so that's kind of your, in theory, your one bite at the apple to review the plan. And then
what ends up happening, and I don't know about this particular case, is that if people veer off the
plan even though we try to provide some review and to peek in every now and then, we have no
judicial authority over the plan. So it'd be like somebody pulling an electrical permit and then
adding a few extra switches and wires outside of what was approved. So there's a gap there I'm
sure but I don't know the situation you're talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: All right. Well, thank you for clarifying your exact participation in
this.
MR. CLEGG: Well, let me know. We can, if...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, great. Thank you, Mr. Clegg. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Mr. Clegg.
MR. CLEGG: All right. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: And our next testifier is Rosemary Robbins.
MS. ROBBINS: Good morning, your Honor and the rest of you. Nice to be here, thank you. I did get a
chance to go over some of the materials that were leading up to this morning's meeting and I got
a chance to pull some of the materials from before so I would like to.. .1 know this may be
repetition. But as an educator I think repetition is not bad. It's a reminder for review for us and
for those of you who are new for in the Council an opportunity to be at least introduced to this.
At the 30 th of October '12 meeting on the upper water forum at Kalama, a number of constituents
stood up and asked for reservoirs Upcountry, many people. People asked for dams and for other
storage and to repair and replace leaky County infrastructure. And one person said the County
should buy EMI system and sell the water to EMI. I have no idea of or where that has gone. I
didn't suggest that. It sounded like something worth looking into. And I took a look...okay,
also at that meeting Director Dave Taylor said that he had found 175 million gallons of water.
Not too sure where we would have hidden that before. But anyway, he found it and didn't give
an identity as to where or how that finding came about. I don't see him here today but I think
that might be wonderful to go into The Maui News so that people wouldn't have that. He also
said that if we only had time for training. As an educator, that blows my mind. I work with a lot
of these people in the schools over the years. I helped out with the DOE for almost 25 years as a
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substitute so I was all over the place and loved to be able to hear from different folks. Why
would you hire somebody who either didn't have the background or you weren't going to
provide it for them? I mean, somewhere the combination of that would be fabulous and the lack
of that is treacherous. And we need to be careful of that. Okay, in your agenda for today we're
over to the.. .we're working with this, yes. And on the inside of this, the description is the
proposed Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for the County of Maui. Item 4 talks about the obligation
bonds and people are asking in the community how come when the EPA Oversight and Advisory
Committee, of which I was a member, asked for bonds back in —
MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: --'04, '05, didn't happen? And we never got a clear accounting of what happened to
the half million dollars that we got from the Feds through Dan Inouye, may he rest in peace, as to
the expenditures on that. So those records and questions exist somewhere within the County
system. And our meetings were all on videotape and you've got those too. And if not, ask me.
They're within the records of ours. So you need to really watch on Item D in there and keep in
mind that we are not the EPA's favorite entity. There was a $5.1 million settlement that Maui
agreed to pay the Federal government recently for repeated violations of the Clean Air Act,
around since the Nixon Administration. I didn't work on any of the air stuff. I was only
working with the water, which just makes me realize that if we're talking about going into an
intergovernmental contract with either the State and, or the Fed we've got a less than fabulous
track record.
MR. KANESHINA: Four minutes.
MS. ROBBINS: So plenty of room for improvements and I thank you for being willing to do that. And
anything that we can do to help you, please let us know. We're here to help. All right, thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Rosemary. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you for coming this morning.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Leslie Wilkins. And after Ms. Wilkins, we have two more
individuals signed up to testify so if there is anyone else that would like to testify this morning,
please sign up in the lobby.
MR. KANESHINA: Mike, you checked Molokai?
CHAIR WHITE: I'm going there after we're done.
MS. WILKINS: Aloha and good morning, Chair White and members of the Council. Thank you this
morning for letting me join you and provide some testimony. I'm here to say thank you for the
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years of support that this Council has invested in MEDB in our mission in our community. And,
of course, ask for that continued investment and provide you some information which I'm
hopeful will give you a glimpse of return on the investment that you've provided us. My name is
Leslie Wilkins and I'm Vice President for the Maui Economic Development Board. My duties
include, among many, but my most passionate are education and workforce development and
outreach efforts. Over the years, we've made sure that the economic development that we were
doing to attract, nurture and support homegrown business in science, technology, engineering,
math, research, innovation and renewable energy, we've made sure that the business
development has been aligned with the workforce development, because at the end of the day,
the successes come from when our students, our residents have the skills, the training, the
degrees to acquire the jobs that are emerging. A high wage, high skill, high paying jobs will
allow them to stay home, come home, perpetuate our culture and, if they choose, raise families
here in Maui Nui. So we've done this from a pipeline approach. Our programs really range all
the way from elementary school to helping our businesses with career placement. And we're
very excited that over the course of last year we were able to leverage the County's investment
by ten to one. And we think that's a pretty significant return on the investment. Clearly, if we
did not have the County saying the work we were doing was innovative, that was doing good
work, it was engaging our students, it'd be really hard for us to sell that story to Federal finders,
to private finders, to community members who wanted to come be a part. And we have been
able to successfully do that because our homegrown community has said, yes, it's important to
put very, very revenue dollars from taxes that we must be great stewards of the public
taxpayer money to say that you've made an investment in this. We believe that the education
and workforce development of our children takes a village. That it isn't an individual kuleana
that is assigned to a State department, to just the public sector or just the private sector. But it
takes all of us to help our young people reach their full economic potential. Last year we were
able to reach 30,000 participants across the state from K through career placement as I
mentioned. That's a big number, half of those were here in Maui Nui. Let's break that down a
little bit. Our principal goal is to provide access to all of our students to make sure that all of our
students no matter what geographic part of our County they come from, what the socioeconomic
status is of their families, have access to high-end technology tools and trained teachers that can
help them -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. WILIUNS: --develop their goals. We've celebrated some very exciting opportunities this past year
that let me just give you a quick review of. We just fmished the STEM Works conference which
had 350 students, 60 teachers in professional development and 40 industry mentors. I passed out
our conference workshop that shows all the different breakout sessions in industry standard
software. And please look at the sponsors that the County's funds have seeded. And finally our
most, I think, compelling and innovative programs that truly are transforming our students are
STEM Works which is a project-based, student-led program that's in all of our high schools, our
public high schools, and moving down to many of our middle schools. We also are celebrating
our successes from the STEM Works conference, many award-winning programs. You'll see
some of those students are ready for the Maui Film Industry that is coming to Maui. And you
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can see two of their videos on the jump drive that we provided in your packets. And finally we
have Baldwin High School -MR. ICANESRINA: Four minutes.
MS. WILKINS: —headed off to international competition this weekend in robotics and Molokai Middle
School heading off to national competition in two weeks for FIRST LEGO robotics. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Wilkins Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Ms. Wilkins, for being here.
MS. WILIUNS: Yes, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You mentioned that we're able to leverage our funding ten to one.
MS. WILKINS: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: With the Federal sequestration, et cetera, how does it look for you
getting funding from the Federal government?
MS. WILKINS: That is an excellent question. A question that is on all of our minds, any of us that
manage Federal portfolios. There's no question, there are cuts across the board. There's no
question that competitive grant opportunities are gonna be limited and reduced. And there's also
no question that any type of grant funding that's coming from the Federal government requires
non-Federal funding match. Those numbers used to be 50 cents to the dollar, 25 cents for the
dollar. We're now seeing at least dollar for dollar, if not more non-Federal match to actually be
competitive. So that's why your investment is more important now than ever. It's not totally
gloom and doom. There are some RFPs out there. We've been fortunate to secure a couple of
those. Most recently we have the investment of the Office of Naval Research who's very
interested in our noble energy curriculum. It's a first in the State and among the first in the
nation. So they are continuing to invest in that which will help us get that program out to many
teachers and hundreds of students across Maui Nui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Seeing none, thank you very much, Ms. Wilkins.
MS. WILKINS: Thank you very much for your time and please look at those videos. They're very
impressive knowing that they were middle school and high school students.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Our next testifier is Pualani Enos.
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MS. ENOS: Aloha e kakou, Council members, Council Chair. Thank you so much for allowing me to
testify today. I know that our line is coming up on Thursday, but I need to be in Oahu so I came
by today to talk about our request for a 4 percent budget increase and see if there were any
questions regarding that. So the 4 percent that we're asking for will go directly to tuition
assistance in subsidies and to our expanded career workforce development, career development
and workforce skills program which heavily relies on our nutrition whole foods program and our
sustainable agriculture. None of this increase will go towards any personnel. We are going to
give our staff increases but we've found some private foundation money to be able to do that.
We do wanna thank you for supporting MEDB as well. They are one of the few places that have
actually given us the kind of high-tech support that's given to the DOE students. And this past
year working with the Ka Ipu Kukui fellows program, I've had an opportunity to learn about all
different kinds of funding streams, and I actually have followed up on some of your
recommendations within the State and other larger organizations throughout the state. And I just
wanna thank you so much. Your accessibility which I think the public doesn't always know
about, your willingness to listen to what we do, to hear the complexities and to understand that
our kids are important. Our kids are not the people that are gonna stand up. They need more
intervention. Their families need more support than a lot of other kids, and this Council, for the
past seven years, has been so responsive and helpful. When I have gotten a lot of other no return
phone calls, closed doors, or no, thank you, we don't serve you. So it really is because of your
support that we have been able to expand our programs the way we have. But we've been
running really skeletally and in order to leverage the employers that actually MEDB has
supported. So most of the farmers that we work with have been through their small business
programs and we just, we all working together. And we really do see, many of us do see the
things that you folks do for us. So thank you very much for all your support and whatever you
can provide us. And on a personal note, I'm happy with an increase in taxes and I'm happy to
pay more for my water. I think people just don't understand. They see the increase but when
you compare it to the national numbers, and if we want things to happen with our environment, if
we want things to happen with education, if we want our place to thrive, we have to put our
money where our mouth is. And until we have that political will, we will continue to work with
Band-Aids. So thank you very much for your vision and your foresight.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Enos. Questions for the testifier? Thank you very much.
MS. ENOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And our last testifier to sign up in the Chamber is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin. And,
again, a reminder if anyone else would like to testify, please sign up in the lobby.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Good morning. Thank you for the opportunity to testify this morning. My
name is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin. And I'm here on -CHAIR WHITE: Can you get a little closer to the microphone, please?
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Oh, sure.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: I'm here on behalf of Hui Malama Learning Center where I've served as
the Board Treasurer and Chair of the Finance and Facilities Committee for the past six years.
We appreciate your past and continued support of Hui Malama Learning Center through the
County budget line. We continue to focus on strategies to ensure good stewardship and solid
financial position by capitalizing, leveraging and diversifying. We've applied to maximize your
investment and returns. Your investment in Hui Malama Learning Center is one that pays
dividends in the form of a resident workforce committed to building and sustaining Maui
County's economy, environment and community. Hui Malama has capitalized its funding by
leveraging resources through partnerships and volunteers. The continued expansion of our
community partnership and volunteer base has provided direct mentoring, on-site, hands-on
learning experiences and exposure to workforce opportunities benefitting students and staff. It is
through these partnerships that Hui Malama was able to expand service, delivery and programs
despite reduced funding and tough economic times. Our volunteer base provided in kind
services from website design to facility repairs which have been an invaluable benefit to the
organization's operations and bottom line. That being said, we ask for your consideration of an
additional investment of $10,000 to support our career development, workforce preparedness and
tuition assistance programs. Thank you again for your support and investment in Hui Malama
and its precious assets, our students and staff.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Nancy. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much. We'll next go to Hana to check with the District Office. Dawn?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And the Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Ella, do you have any testifiers on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: No one's here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, ladies. If there's anyone else in the Chambers who would like to testify,
please let me know. Come forward. Seeing none, Members, the Chair would like to close public
testimony without objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, public testimony is closed.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....
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CHAIR WHITE: And we'll take a ten-minute recess and then take up the budget of the Management
Office and move ahead with our day. We're in recess. . . . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

10:25 p.m.

RECONVENE:

10:40 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order.
DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT

CHAIR WHITE: And we'll proceed with the review of the 2014 Budget for the Office of Management,
and whichever one of you would like to proceed, please do so.
MR. REGAN: Thank you. Good morning. Good morning, Chair White. Good morning, members of
the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Keith Regan, Managing Director for the
County of Maui. It's an honor and a privilege to be here this morning to discuss the Department
of Management's Fiscal Year 2014 Budget proposal that's before you. You know, I'll try to
keep my presentation as short and to the point as possible. And please feel free as I go through
this presentation, if you have questions, to interrupt me at any point in time. You know, the
overall mission of the Department of Management is to provide oversight of County operations
and to ensure the efficient and effective use of resources throughout the organization. We are
essentially the central coordinating agency for the County. We bring all departments together so
that the County is able to better meet the needs of its internal and external customers. The
Department of Management program itself provides numerous different services Countywide
throughout the organization. As an example, we provide CIP oversight and management
services. We provide maintenance and issuance of the County standard operating guidelines and
procedures. We conduct regular reorganization reviews and provide analysis and eventual
approval of those reorganizations. We currently oversee the vehicle use policy as well as the
future GPS management and motor pool programs that we're gonna be developing here at the
County with your approval. Countywide ADA is also one of the issues that we're responsible
with. Veteran services and security services which continue to grow. We have grown and we
have developed an executive level management training program. We've developed and we
continue to expand the County's Health and Wellness policy as well as activities. Many of you
are familiar with the different things that we've been doing here throughout the County. I warm
expand a little bit on a couple of things that we've been working on, and primarily the CIP
program. This is a program that has grown over the years and it's been very successful. We
provide CIP management services to those departments that lack the internal expertise. There
are certain departments that are good at CIP and there are certain departments that just do not
have the capacity or the manpower, the resources to be able to do and manage these CIP projects.
What's interesting is that demand for these services has grown substantially and that, you know,
based on a number of the requests from the Mayor's Office as well as other departments, we
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recognize the need for additional resources which is why you'll see in this budget proposal that
we've taken what was an attrition position within our department and we've redescribed it into a
Civil Engineer IV. And this particular position, in fact, is already proving the willingness and
Coordinator. And
the capability to handle projects that were originally being handled by our
we'll talk more about that as we go along in the budget. The reorganization is an interesting
aspect of some of our responsibilities within the Department of Management. We regularly get
requests from departments to reorganize to make themselves more efficient. But rather than
simply agreeing with what's being presented to us, we conduct in depth analysis to make sure
that in fact the improvements that they're proposing and they're gonna be part of it actually have
merit. And that there actually will be benefits to the County. Our ultimate goal is not to increase
cost but is to reduce cost and to become more efficient. In fact, last year our Department, or I
should say, this year, this Fiscal Year, our Department analyzed a number of complex
reorganization requests from departments such as Water, Parks, Fire and Finance. The vehicle
use policy is another one of these projects that we've been working on and it's taken a lot of time
and resources. But through a lot of hard work and a lot of effort, we're able to develop a
comprehensive Countywide vehicle use policy. And I've been working diligently to ensure
compliance. And I'm sure we'll talk more about that as we go along in this presentation. But
the policy was designed to bring accountability to the more than 650 nonspecialized vehicles that
we have in our fleet. We worked closely with the departments, our legal staff, the unions and
our staff out there, our employees, to push this undertaking forward. And we appreciate the
support from the Council. The policy has been in effect and departments are coming into
compliance. Our ultimate goal is to reduce the size of our fleet and to create a motor pool in
certain locations throughout the County. In fact, we have money in the budget this year that
we're proposing to do so. I'd like to talk a little more about the security improvements that
we've been making throughout the County. As you know, security is a big factor. It is an issue
for the County. We have more than 90 cameras out there throughout the County of Maui that we
regularly monitor to ensure that we're able to cover critical sites throughout the County. When I
say regularly monitor, I don't mean we have a body in a room some place looking at screens.
But we do from time to time make sure that the camera systems are functioning properly, make
sure that they're recording on motion, et cetera. In fact, some of you may recall that not too long
ago we had an incident where an individual came to the County campus and was threatening to
cause harm to the Mayor. And it was through our security cameras and through these devices
that we have in place, we were able to use that information to track down the individual and to
protect our people here on the campus. With regards to the budget, there's not much in terms of
expansion that we've proposed, but the overall budget as depicted on Page 359 of the proposed
budget that we have presented to you for the current Fiscal Year is about $6.5 million. We are
proposing an additional 2.9.. .I'm sorry, that's for this current Fiscal Year. We are proposing an
additional $2.9 million for Fiscal Year '14 which would bring the overall departmental budget to
9.5. And this is a 45 percent increase over the prior Fiscal Year. We're requesting a total of four
new EiPs for Fiscal Year '14 and all four are within the Information Technology Services
Program. We did move one E/P as I mentioned a little bit earlier from the GIS Program to the
Management Program. This E/P was originally slated for attrition. In fact, it was attrition. But
through negotiations with the attrition team, we were able to receive approval to redescribe this
position and to make this into a Civil Engineer. In the Management Program, we are asking for

crp

-27 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 23, 2013

your support of this redescribed position. This position is critical to us. The CIP Coordinator
has become overwhelmed with providing project management services to departments, and it's
gotten to the point where she can no longer continue to provide these engineering level services
and perform the functions as laid out originally in her position description. We believe that these
services are critical and that these services will ultimately save taxpayer money and will allow us
to provide services to our customers, the departments and manage the overall Countywide CIP
Program. The overall increase as shown on the Budget Details on Page 10-3, these are the
Details now that I'm referring to, of Salaries within the Management Program is about 136,000.
Their increase is due to the Salary Commission, a reallocation, the transfer from the GIS
Program and anticipated adjustments for the likely negotiated increases that are happening. On
Page 10-5, we're requesting support for the funding of safety supplies of $1,000 to outfit our
staff with the appropriate tools in order to be safe in the field. As our CIP Program grows and
our CIP management oversight grows, our staff are being required to go out and do field
inspections. And so they do need the safety equipment to ensure that they're protected while
they're on site. We're also requesting your support for our GPS project in the amount of
$413,000. This GPS project, we've talked about it in the past, will outfit a number of our County
vehicles with GPS tracking devices as well as allow us to have the software to be able to manage
those assets. In addition to that, part of these monies are gonna be utilized to develop out the
motor pool concept that we've discussed. This motor pool project that we're working on will
allow County employees here on campus and possibly in other locations to essentially rent a car
when they need it rather than have specifically assigned vehicles to departments. As part of our
vehicle use policy, we've been going through and analyzing the usage of our vehicles, especially
here on campus. Any of you can, you know, quickly take a look out the window and see that
there are a number of County vehicles that are sitting there. And the question is, do we really
need all those County vehicles and that's where we've been working towards. And so part of
this program is to develop this motor pool where rather than have individual vehicles assigned to,
let's say, Planning or Public Works or Finance, they can simply check out a vehicle when they
need one and they'll be able to conduct their County business. And we're talking specifically
about non-specialized vehicles, vehicles that do not require certain types of tools. Additionally,
we're requesting your support for some additional cell phone costs. As you know, I mean, these
costs are going up, but we're also adding technology that our staff is utilizing when they're out
there in the field. Many of you are familiar with the iPads and we need that, we need these
additional monies to be able to do our job. And so that's part of the cost and that's what we're
requesting there. Additionally we're asking for some support for travel. As we are getting more
involved in these CIP oversight and management duties, we are traveling to neighbor islands to
Lanai, to Molokai, and so we do expect that it's gonna cost us more money to be able to travel to
those locations. We are asking.. .we are a member.. .we are actually participating in the
International City County Management Association, also known as ICMA. ICMA is a
wonderful organization that provides us a lot of tools and resources that specifically gives us best
practice and as well as metrics that we're using to be able to judge whether or not we're
providing the right services and how we're measuring those services. In fact, we just recently
this year have started working with the Center for Performance Management, also known as
CPM, to participate in their program, their benchmark program, so that we can see how we
measure up to other counties of our similar size throughout the country. On Page 10-6, we're
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requesting your support for an additional $10,000 to expand our Executive Management
Training Program. To date, we have provided five Executive Management Training classes.
We've had over 120 attendees. And these classes, unlike some of the ones that are being offered
by Personnel Services, are geared more towards executive management. So upper level
management classes, you know, helping them to be able to be prepared as they go forward so
that they can manage better. One of the things that we want to focus on in this upcoming year is
more of a customer service oriented program and working with possibly some local trainers to be
able to provide and help us build a strong customer service program throughout the County.
Finally we're asking for your continued support for the Countywide Security Program. We
found tremendous success in having this resource available to us. If you recall, there was an
individual on campus as I mentioned a little bit earlier and we were able to use these services to
secure and to protect ourselves. Chair, you know, without going into the details of the goals that
we have set forth, that concludes my brief introduction but I'd like to open it up for questions,
please.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure. Members, questions for the Managing Director? Mr. Holcama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I am curious in the Managing Director's comment on this.. .was
it Executive...
MR. REGAN: Executive Training Program?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Training, yes, yes, yes. I think that is very commendable. I know my
colleague who sits next to me on one side is always concerned about job development, skill
development to at least have our people qualified to move upwards upon their choice. But the
question that comes to my mind is, so how good are we at the initial hiring? Are our people
lacking? That there's concerns about their ability to perform upon initial hiring in this executive
levels? And that, you know, I'm just kinda interested in hearing what kind of people come to
work for us, Mr. Regan.
MR. REGAN: Thank you. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, please.
MR. REGAN: That's a great question. You know, I think a testifier a little bit earlier mentioned about
the importance of education. And I think that, you know, we're always...we should always be
striving to learn. And I believe that the employees that we have that come to work for us are
good employees, but they can always, we can always benefit from additional training. And
that's kind of why we tailored this program more so towards the upper level management, our
core management within the County, so that we could help them and maybe try to round them
out a little bit more. I think people develop skills as they go through life, through their
experiences, through their education that they've gained. And sometimes you just need to have
some additional training that's gonna help you understand why things are happening a certain

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the Comity of Maui

April 23, 2013

way or how you can possibly change your management style, as an example. You know, we've
all had good managers and we've all had difficult managers and, you know, I think
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good choice of words, Mr. Regan.
MR. REGAN: I try to be tactful. But, you know, and I think that as we go through life, you know,
those experiences imprint themselves on us. And so all we're trying to do is, you know, provide
some additional targeted training, you know, that, as an example, I'll give you an example of
some of the courses that we've put together for them. Achieving organizational goals. I mean,
that may sound simple but some managers may not understand, you know, how do I go about
developing a program to achieve the goals. How do I even develop goals?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, if I can just interject.
MR. REGAN: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So then my question is, how did they become a manager in the first place
then if they don't have those skills already?
MR. REGAN: Well, I mean, in terms of the process, there's a process, right? I mean the Civil Service
process that they go through and they qualify and they test and they get interviewed. You know,
and we've all been through those processes! think, you know, at some points in our lives. And
maybe, you know...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Does the...
MR. REGAN: I can't speak for every situation, you know, out there.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: And what I'm trying to get is do we need to improve the process, because I
expect our people to be able to do the job when they're hired for a job, not to learn the job after
they get hind.
MR. REGAN: But we're not teaching the technical skills, right. These programs are not to teach the
technical skills of their responsibilities as managers. These are to help, I think, build on their
skills to make them better managers You know, even I use and go through training, you know.
In fact, you know, I've recently entered into a program at USC, because I feel that, you know, I
need to continue to grow, you know. And there's no way that I know everything out there and so
I think this is just a good.. .for me, I believe in the program. I believe what we're offering is
important. I believe that, you know, our managers are thirsty for this kind of knowledge and
we've witnessed that, you know, we've experienced that because along the lines maybe they
haven't had that exposure.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: So these training is after standard, normal working hours?
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MR. REGAN: No, these trainings occur during the day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And what kind of time do you folks dedicate for this out of our regular
working day?
MR. REGAN: So from 8:30 a. m. through 3:30, generally speaking.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: So who does their job when they're in this training?
MR. REGAN: Well, I am sure that they have someone assisting them to allow them to go to the
training. I can't speak for every situation, sir, but...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: You know, I don't have a problem with offering training and whatnot, but,
you know, I expect our people to be on the job doing their job that we pay them for. And they
want training, that's fine with me but I don't want the requirements of what they were hired to do
first become secondary to the training. To me the training should be supplemental and support
the job that they do. But the job comes first. Thank you, Chairman. But again, you know,
you've made a good point and, you know, I can see the merits, Mr. Regan.
MR. REGAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello:
CO1UNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. Good morning.
MR. REGAN: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you for being here. I have questions regarding the
expansion request for the GPS units and some clarifications also. And I have more than one
question, Chair, regarding CPS [sic]. So it is my understanding that your previous purchase was
completed and you installed about 200 GPS units?
MR. REGAN: Chair, can I answer?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, just.. .you don't need to ask as long as they're asking.
MR. REGAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Just feel comfortable proceeding.
MR. REGAN: Yeah, my apologies.
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CHAIR WHITE: No problem.
MR. REGAN: Thank you, Member Crivello. We did go out to bid and, unfortunately, the bid had some
technical problems and we had to rebid that, so we did not install the 200 units yet. In fact, the
bid closes on May 3 rd . This is.. .we had to bid it out again basically due to some technical
problems. So the bid doses on May 3. And, yes, you're right In fact, the goal will be to
install about 200 of these units.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Is the 300 an addition to the 200?
MR. REGAN: Three hundred in addition.. .yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Is additional funding —
MR. REGAN: Yes, that's correct Yes, you're right.
300. So you're gonna have a total of 500 vehicles with
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: —
their connectivity and installation. Okay, so —
MR. REGAN: That's the goal.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: —so right now for the 413,000 that you're asking for, can you give
me a breakdown? Can you give us a breakdown on what we're paying for or asking?
MR. REGAN: Yeah, so we estimate that the cost of these units to be somewhere around $350 per unit.
That's our conservative estimate. So, you know, multiply that by 300 and that's the additional.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Does that include your monthly rate? I mean, what are the monthly
rates for the connectivity or is that also.. .does that include cellular cost? Is there a cellular cost?
MR. REGAN: Thank you_ Actually there is. We estimated that it would be about $30 a month per unit
because these devices do operate on a cellular network, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And then you note here a 311 call center. Is there also a monthly
cost for that?
MR. REGAN: I'm not sure why that's in there. We did not propose to do that in that 413,000. In fact,
primarily that monies were to be used for the motor pool which would be the acquisition of
hardware as well as the software to manage that. And then also these GPS units and the ongoing
maintenance for the GPS units.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, and when I hear GPS, beside trying to locate where you.. .as
a mapping, is this a tracking device for the supervisors, for their employees or is this to help
them locate where they gotta report to work?
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MR. REGAN: Well, you know, that's a great question. And the intention is not to utilize these devices
as some means to punish or penalize employees or to reprimand employees. These devices are
essentially to manage our assets. We have, as I mentioned earlier, more than 650 of these pieces
of equipment out there, these vehicles out there. And, really, we have no idea where they are,
what they're doing, you know, how efficient they are, whether we need all 650 of these units.
And what's interesting is that the pilot program that we've done, we did a pilot program and I
think we've discussed it previously, but we had 27 vehicles in this demo. We did three months
of data analysis on what we're able to see happen with those vehicles. And that was between
December and February. Since installing the GPS units, the number of trips for those vehicles
has decreased by approximately 25 percent. Now that's gas, right. That's fuel, that's wear and
tear on the vehicles that we're reducing. The miles traveled dropped by about 20 percent or
about 600 miles a week. Now that's only 27 vehicles. You know, we're able to monitor what
we call 60 plus mile per hour violation. In other words, did the vehicle go over 60 miles an
hour? And for what's the duration of that? And that actually, because we're able to monitor that
and give feedback back to the Department, they're able to use that not as a tool to punish but as a
tool to educate, right, to share with the employee. Hey, you know, this vehicle has been
traveling, you know, in some instances 70 miles an hour or more. You know, this kind of
behavior you should really cut back on that, you know. And so it becomes a management tool
and I think that's important because if we have vehicles out there that are doing 80 miles an hour
and they're not Police or Fire vehicles, why are they doing 80 miles an hour? Those are
questions we need to ask and we should ask as management. It's a risk. It's a huge risk for us
and so the reporting tools are tremendous through this technology. The idle time, now this.. .idle
time essentially is, you know, you have a car parked and it's just idling. Well, why is it parked
and idling? You know, I mean, these are questions we should be asking. You know, we've
noticed a downward trend in the idling time, you know. And it goes on and on and on. And, you
know, basically what we've noticed just through this 27-vehicle demo, without taking up too
much time, is that we are saving money for the County. We are able to manage these assets for
the County. Oh, okay. So I was just asked to explain that the units themselves are kind of
like.. .it's a device not unlike about the size of this cell phone. And this device is actually
mounted up inside and underneath and secured so that it can't be tampered with basically. And
so, yeah, just as an explanation about the device itself.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Just to clarify, you mentioned that the units cost $350 and I realize there's a lot more
to the expense but 350 relates to a total cost per vehicle about $1,000 more than that. I'm
assuming that, that's all in the software and whatever servers we need. If you could just maybe
elaborate a little bit on what the $413,000 expense is going to cover.
MR. REGAN: Yeah, so I, you know, I don't have...unfortunately, I don't have the exact breakdown in
front of me.
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CHAIR WHITE: That's fine but you can.. .maybe you can provide it later. . .(i a
important to know.

i e . . . it's

MR. REGAN: Yes, certainly, we'll get that to you, Chair
CHAIR WHITE: And I think I speak for all of us I think everyone.. .every time you've come before us
with the GPS, we've been saying step on the gas.
MR. REGAN: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Because I think it is a measure that is very.., it's a very, very responsible move for the
County to undertake and we totally support you on that effort.
MR. REGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. I wanted to share my views on this
executive training thing and Member Hokama, of course, knows me very well and knows where
I stand on this. But in this particular instance where we're talking about $10,000 to enhance our
executive skills and leadership here, I think it's money that will be well-spent. I think part of the
reason why I feel the way I do is, for those who don't know my background, I didn't come to my
former job as the Executive Director of ME0 with a lot of college education. However, I
brought the basic skills. And it was because of MEO's investment in me, by sending me to the
American Management Association, to Pacific Institute, to government accounting seminars, to
national conferences and meetings where I had the opportunity to participate in top level
management skills, and they continued to do that for me. You know, it helped me, I think, do a
real good job. And I think I brought back millions of dollars to this community as a result of
those skills learned. You know, if you look at $10,000 and you send some of these people away
to like a NACo conference where they can participate in a management training track, you can't
send very many for $10,000, because by the time you pay the airfare and all the costs associated,
it's really not that big a deal. But I think it's a big deal in the sense of improving the skills of our
people who we see potential in and developing them. And the County will benefit. Yes, we all
are required to bring basic skills to our job. But, you know, the world's changing very quickly
and technology changes, philosophy changes, management requirements change, legal changes,
executive trains and how we manage people, you know, these things change constantly. And I
think it's really important that we stay abreast. The only concern I have is when we do these
investments in training, it is important to me that we bring the skills back and share them,
because, you know, just sending people away might help them but you always hope that they'll
bring something back to share with everybody else so we multiply the benefit. And that would
be my caveat, is, you know, we wanna make sure that, yes, we develop people but also they
come back and.. .at ME0 we always made it a rule that if you go, you come back and you teach
somebody else about it so that we multiply the benefit of the trip. So I'm a big supporter of
capacity building. I think it's really important. People need to be up to date particularly in this
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world we're in right now. Things change from day to day and we have to stay abreast. And I
just think it's a good investment in our people. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran, followed by Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Mr. Couch seems like he got ignored but I'll move.
So, thank you, Department.. .Managing Director for being here and sharing. So I'm gonna.. .let
me, I guess, jump on the same subject matter as Ms. Baisa just now in regards to the training.
And I think training is a good thing. I'm bouncing over to Details 10-11 in regards to Premium
Pay and in reference to Mr. Hokama's comments, when these people are in training who's filling
their positions. Is this Premium Pay part of that? It says, to reduce impact on regular hours
operation. So is someone gonna be taking over that position while these people are in training
and thereby running into some OT or something? And having to bump up Premium Pay for
that? Does it have any bearing in regards to your training?
MR. REGAN: No.. .thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: If you don't mind. That's in the next...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: It's in the Information Management section.
COUNCILMEM13ER COCHRAN: Oh, oh, sorry, is it...
CHAIR WHITE: We're still in just the Management side.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I was just wanting to correlate, you know what I mean, the
...(i a

i e ...

CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If there's any -CHAIR WHITE: Good question, just a little early.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --connection to, but we can go there.. .talk about it then?
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have another question . .(i a
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I do, I do.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that's fine.

i e...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it's in regards to the CIP Coordinator section, Page 10-3 on the
Details. We have Project Manager, Countywide Coordinator and another Project Coordinator
and then this new E/P is also for CIP? A Civil Engineer that will be part of this team for CIP
projects? Is that correct?
MR REGAN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I'm trying to figure out, there seems to be.. .1 know
we're gonna go through the Details on the CIPs in West Maui. It seems to be a lot of things have
been taken out or demoted or deleted, whatever verbiage is being used here. And the bigger
projects such as South Maui's Police Station, I know an entity of bigger company is managing it,
running it and I don't know if they're called the CIP Project Managers, or whatever. So there
seems to be an overarching company that we hired to oversee the project, big ones such as that.
And I'm thinking maybe Group 70 for the additional building next door would be something of
that nature. So I'm just trying to figure out what is it that's coming on line that we need extra
people like this? Another body, I guess, 'cause it seems the really big, big projects have an
overarching person that we already paid to be the Project Engineer basically, or Project
Coordinator.
MR REGAN: Project Manager.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. So, Mr. Regan, if there's comments on that?
MR REGAN: Yeah, thank you. Great question and, you know, primarily what we're trying to do here
is to reduce our dependence on these outside services. So if we are able to do this internally, if
we're able to manage these projects internally, and I have great confidence that we're able to do
so. I think it's the way to go. If we can save a million and a half dollars on project management,
I think those monies are better spent elsewhere. You know, and so that's kind of the vision that
we're applying to this. In terms of the question about, and I'm just gonna speak broadly with
regards to the projects that were left out of the proposed budget, I think that's what you're
referring to, you know, when we are presented with these projects, when Management and our
CIP Coordinator is presented with these projects, she's asking questions. She's asking questions
back to the Department about timeline, about whether or not, you know, the costing is correct,
you know, and asking all of these different questions that relate to whether or not this project is
ready to move forward. And if we do not receive a response back, if the department does not
respond in time, then we don't wanna put that forward, you know, in the budget. And that's
kinda what happened here in this situation, is that we did ask the questions, we asked for
responses from the departments. We did not receive responses from the department. I'm not
gonna put a project forward that has not received that proper vetting or gone through that
process. And so that's kinda what happened in that situation and I just wanted to maybe bring
some clarity to that. I believe that our C1P Coordinator, on top of her already busy schedule, has
done outstanding job. I mean, she was spending nights, you know, and just working diligently
on this stuff. And, unfortunately, if we do not get the responses, we just couldn't authorize it to
move forward. I apologize, you know, for the stress that may have put on this body. But I
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believe that, you know, if the department's not ready, they can't even respond to our simple
questions, then, you know, we're not ready to put it forward to you folks. And I apologize if
that has caused, you know, any grief to the body.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you for your comments and response. It does
bring more clarity and understanding of why decisions were made and why things are there or
not there. So thank you for that.
MR. REGAN: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCFLMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So what you're saying is that this new position will be
able to put forth answers to your questions on behalf of the departments? Or, for instance,
this.. .I'm just gonna look at what we started off from last Fiscal Year for the Parks and
Recreation, the Mitchell Pauole project. So it's deleted. It's deleted and the justification is no
six-year plan. So does that come back from the department or will this position get more detail
for particular projects on behalf of the department?
MR. REGAN: Well, thank you. So if we're speaking specifically about the CIP project or the ClP
Coordinator overall, you know, basically what happens is that the departments present the CIP
proposals, we review these proposals, we ask questions about the proposals, and if we do not
receive a response to the proposals or to our questions, then again we just don't feel it's
appropriate to move it forward, because if they can't answer our questions, then they come
before you and you have questions about the project. Then it's not necessarily.. .we don't feel
that it is properly vetted. I don't know if that was your...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well, then, you know, I have to support training. Train your
management people to respond to your request. And talking about training, I support training I
come from the private sector where management, ongoing training whether it's to train the
trainer and come back and train your supervisors, it just doesn't stay there with just your
management team. But it has to trickle on down. So I hope the investment in management will
also include...be responsive to your Department on behalf of the constituents that we serve, all
of Maui County. So thank you.
MR. REGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, next is Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Regan, for being here this
morning. You're doing a wonderful job in terms of the Department. I have a few questions on
Page 364. You mentioned earlier in your opening statements about security cameras. You have
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about 90 of them on campus or Countywide in regards to the Countywide Security Program. My
question is how do you determine where those cameras go and where the needs are? I'm basing
that off of Department of Liquor's presentation of their CIP where they are requesting 100,000
for cameras or improvements for security of the David Trask Building. And I see that you have
165,000 right here on your item for Other Costs that you're requesting. Is there some kind of
coordination between your request and the Department of Liquor's request for security cameras,
because it looks like it's the same thing? What you're both asking for, two different line items
Does that make sense?
MR. REGAN: Yes, and I can answer your question, sir. So the Department of Liquor came to us and
asked us for some assistance with regards to securing their facility. And this would include, you
know, creating essentially a barrier so that, you know, the public when they do come to interact
with the Department and the staff behind these barriers would be protected in the event of, you
know, some unfortunate incident. Let's just call it that. And so that is actually a separate,
completely separate project that they're proposing. It may, in fact, include a couple of cameras
to be installed at that location. The $165,000 that you're talking about here in our budget is
actually for the ongoing maintenance of the program that we have, because we do have ongoing
maintenance costs associated with these actually 99 cameras that are out there in the field right
now. And this includes, you know, adding additional cameras, changing out cameras. We have
a lot of old analog cameras that we wanna change to higher definition digital cameras so that
when we do in fact need to pull up video, it's easier for the Police Department to be able to see
who's on there. I mean, this is worst case scenario kind of stuff, right. I mean we're not talking
about talking about day-to-day kind of stuff, right. So, you know, when...anyways, I mean
basically what we're trying to do here with this program, this $165,000 is to, in fact, continue the
Security Program with our provider that we have as well as expand and add additional cameras
in facilities where we deem that it's necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So...
MR. REGAN: It is separate, though.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So that... so okay, so the CIP that the Department of Liquor's asking
for, for enhancement of security, that's the language they're using.
MR. REGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's completely separate from your program.
MR. REGAN: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZNIAN: And why is that? It's just departments are doing their own thing and
you're doing something else? I mean is there a coordination in terms of.. .why can't their
100,000 be built into your request? I'm not...
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MR. REGAN: Right. That's a great question and they have asked us. They did come forward and
asked us if we would support them, you know, in this desire to secure their facility basically.
And this includes things like, you know, bulletproof glass. I think there's like a two-way
communication device so that, you know, they can communicate with whoever's coming in to
the facility. I think there might even be a buzz in or buzz out kind of, you know, security device.
But, you know, it's separate, you know what I mean. But they have asked us for input, you
know. And they are working with our consultant that we have on board, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you. I, can I have one more follow-up.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. On the Civil Engineering IV position that's.. .1
guess that's a new position for $88,848. Is that.. .I'm not quite clear on why you need that
position. I know you've basically gave us a summary, but my question would be, don't we
depend or rely on the contractors to do that job? And are we shifting more responsibility to the
County by picking up that position? You know, it's something maybe that we may not wanna
take on for liability issues but I'm not going to get into that. But I just would like to know why
we essentially need that position when we, you know, we do have bids out there and contractors
and subcontractors that actually do that job.
MR. REGAN: Okay, if I may. Great question and I appreciate the question. What's happening now is
that our CIP Coordinator, Wendy Taomoto, who you've all met and she's been down here, has
been handling these projects. She's been providing oversight of specific projects. And, you
know, when you look at her real duties and why she was brought on which was to really provide
overall organization-wide CIP management and oversight to make sure that the program is
efficient and it's using the monies effectively. You know, she's been trying to do that in addition
to managing various different projects here throughout the County. And with regards to, you
know, contractors doing their job, you still need someone to oversee the project from the
County's side. You can't just hire a contractor and then kind of let them go and do their project.
There has to be somebody there to make sure that, in fact, they're following through what it is
that they've proposed to do for the County. And so that's where these individuals come in. I
mean these are experienced experts, if you can call them that, because I mean they're engineers.
They understand projects. They understand construction. That is what they do, you know. And
so when we look at some of the projects that, as an example, the CIP Coordinator's been
handling, she did the Lahaina Fire Station, , Kannakakai Fire Station. She's been
working on the Kalana 0 Maui expansion project The Kulamalu Affordable Housing project
with Housing, the Budget Office renovations which Sandy, I'm sure, can speak to, the Ninth
Floor overall renovations which we're trying to complete out right now, the Kepaniwai Park
improvements, solar water heaters throughout all the different County sites, Kahului Fire Station.
She's been administering grants for the Wailuku Municipal Parking Lot structure, the design of
that, the Molokai Veterans Building, as an.. .so I mean the list goes on and on and on in terms of
what she has been doing on top of the other duties which, you know, is to provide this oversight
of CIP. And I think we've done an excellent job managing those projects. I think when you
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look at what we've been able to deliver to the County and to the taxpayers, it's been a great
service that we didn't have to go outside. We didn't have to spend, you know, an additional
10 percent of the value of the project to hire a project manager. And those are monies that are
really.. .that are being saved. And if! didn't feel confident that internally we weren't able to do
it, I really would not feel comfortable putting it forward for your consideration. The CEP
Coordinator's here, she's in the audience. If we need to bring her up to answer more specific
questions about what it is that this additional Engineer would be doing under her supervision. I'd
be happy to call her up and answer any questions.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, that's really one of my major issues. What is specifically is
that Engineer's duties because I'm just worried about whether we're gonna carry on more of the
responsibility. Or are we just overseeing? I don't wamia be, you know, us as a County stepping
over, you know, the responsibilities the general contractor where, you know, by necessarily
letting them off the hook on some cases because we've stepped into the shoes where we
shouldn't be. So I would like to know what exactly are the duties of that Civil Engineer.
MR. REGAN: So if I may, Chair, would it be okay?
CHAIR WHITE: Without objection, the Chair will call Ms. Taomoto down.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. TAOMOTO: Wendy Taomoto, for the record, the County CIP Coordinator. I heard your question
as to what exactly the Civil Engineer will do versus what I would do? So basically I've been
doing both duties. My position description as well as the Civil Engineering functions regardless
if you know.. .other duties as assigned. What this will allow.. .what the...I think when I hear
you asking the questions, let me just go back to what the contractor's responsibility is. The Civil
Engineer or Project Manager's positions in the County, all the various Project Managers we
have, don't take away any responsibility from the contractor in performing its job. When we hire
and we put out a bid for construction or design, there has to be a County staff that oversees the
design, construction, any services project. And what we do is we make sure that they do the job
that they were hired to do. We have to review all the progress payments and make approval of
that before the Director signs off of it. Whether we make the inspections ourselves or we have
lower level staff below us available to do quality performance inspections, that has to get done in
order to sign off on the progress payments. So if a contractor says we completed the grading, we
have to go out and visually verify that the grading was completed before we sign off as
recommend approval to my Director that he should authorize the payment. And that's what the
County Project Managers whether it's a CIP Coordinator, a Civil Engineer, Electrical Engineer,
all these Project Manager positions do. And in no way we take any work when there's that
position from the contractor's duties as stated in the contract and specifications. The County, if
they don't have a Project Manager, takes a lot of risks by not having somebody oversee the
contractor. Like Keith said, you don't want to give a contract award to a contractor and not have
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any supervision over them and any oversight over them and just, call me when the project's
done, you know. You wanna monitor it continuously and you wanna be able to have the
authority to step in when you see that the contractor or the consultant is not following their scope
of work or the performance of the contract as we have written in the specifications. That's what
we do. We're pretty much we're like risk liability for the County.. .we reduce the County's risk.
In my.. .when I was hired I was not supposed to run projects. My job was, like Keith said, to
provide general oversight to assist the Managing Director and the Budget Director and including
the Mayor with general management of County Capital Improvement Project performance. And
with all these projects that he listed and more to come, I really can't do what needs to be done on
my regular job duties effectively, I would say. Things gonna fall off the plate because whether
we like it or not, once we issue a contract award, like you saw next door, it has to keep on going
and there's no.. .we're on a schedule versus management, you know, there's really no real tight
schedule like a construction contract. We're on a time schedule, you know. So those things
have to be addressed every day. When the contractor has a question at Lahaina, they did
something, they broke something, we have to be there available. We have to drop everything,
answer their calls because we're impacting, you know, an existing facility at Lahaina. It was an
existing Lahaina, 24-hour manned by firemen. So we had to respond immediately, be available
at all times during construction. And having to play that role myself, I'm not really able to
address fully all my job duties as I was envisioned to do. So I think also Council has a number
of occasions asked for certain departments to provide a staff that has the experience and the
background to move the.. .carry the projects through completion. And Jo-Ann Ridao, for
example, recognized that she doesn't have staff I think Robin, who retired, used to be able to
perform that. But since his retirement, there is no existing staff that can carry on his duties. So
she came to us and with the Managing Director's approval, I was assigned to follow through
with the Kulamalu design which I came to Council with the consultant to tell you where we are
and where we're gonna go. This Civil Engineer's...actually it's a IV in the Budget. I think the
IV and the VI, the I V. it got reversed. It's V I, six, actually it's a six, V I. We should just use
the numbers, 6. This Civil Engineer will oversee the completion of the design documents which
it includes the building permit plans including the specifications that control the work as well as
oversee construction of this project We will like, you know...I just brought him on last week
Tuesday, and so I'm in discussions with him how much outside services he needs to perform the
construction management. And then we have.. .we finalized our discussions, I'm gonna make a
recommendation to the Managing Director as to how much outside services we need to bring in
to supplement what we can provide. And you gotta remember that I'm gonna be giving this
Civil Engineer VI all the projects to manage that I have, so I can go back to my original duties as
envisioned by, I think, the Mayor's Office and the Council when we brought it forth originally.
He will take over all the projects. I will still be supervising which means before significant
decisions are made for Managing Director's approval, he will have to come to me. I will have to
also agree that this is the right direction we're going in and then make the recommendation for
Keith to sign off on whatever it is that needs to be signed off on. But, you know, if I don't get
this position, I'm gonna be in construction with and in design with Kulamalu and I'm not gonna
be able to completely fulfill all my regular duties, because I will be out in the field addressing
contractors day in, day and out questions to make sure that the Kulamalu project gets completed
and the project is a quality project.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I have further questions in regards to this
particular position, but I will reserve those for after the meeting and address those to the
Managing Director personally Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Next is Mr. Couch followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I don't have any questions of Miss.. .but, but if anybody else does, let
them.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: I think Mr. Guzman has brought up a very good point. So I'm wondering
what is the role of the architect who normally is the owner's representative of a project especially
for us in private sector experience? Are we relieving the architect of certain responsibilities that
traditionally under normal standard AIA contracts they are required to perform?
MS. TAOMOTO: Actually I see it differently where with the CIP Coordinator or Project Manager,
whatever you want to call us, Civil Engineer, we.. .our job is to ensure that the architect performs
and completes all the services that they were contracted to do. In fact, if they don't perform we
don't pay them. And that's our job. We will not pay unless we look at what was that line item
requested payment request and make sure that they've performed and completed that scope of
services. So without us, bills will just go to Keith and he's assuming the architect's doing their
job but the reality is sometimes they don't. And sometimes we need somebody who has the
experience to discuss what needs to be completed and provide what the County deserves to have
as an end product. So that's the value, I think, of having us versus projects going along and just
going to the Director for progress payments, to have this Engineer make sure that we're getting
what we pay for. And we do see some...I don't know what you call them, mistakes, I guess you
would call it, inadvertent mistakes that the architects do make time to time that you really...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, but we can sue them.
MS. TAOMOTO: You could.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We can take them to court.
MS. TAOMOTO: But you really need.. .1 mean our position has value where we have the technical
background to communicate to the Director what our position should be regarding the architect
or the contractor. So I mean I've dealt with that on numerous projects so...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Okay, okay. So from what you shared with us in responding to, like many
of Mr. Guzman's queries, you approved the payment for the demolition of the Old Post Office?
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MS. TAOMOTO: I review the progress payments to see that the work that is being requested for
payment has been completed, and I only have the authority to initial.. .it's recommend approval
basically. I don't have any approval authority. He has to approve the progress payments. But
like I said, he won't sign it unless I initial it or sign it.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: So you did review that?
MS. TAOMOTO: I have to.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Payment request
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah, under the job duties, that's my job to review that the contractor who.. .that that
work was completed that he's filing for payment. And that we're not paying for work that's
uncompleted or completed not to our standards.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I think your response is very critical to the Chairman's and my
understanding of this project So thank you very much for that response. Thank you, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I do have a question for...
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, you do have?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Mrs. Taomoto. So you're saying
that your position is.. .1 mean I worked with a company where we had to have a building built
and we did all the hiring. We hired the architect and everything But I oversaw everything they
did because I wanted to make sure everything was done correctly. That's what your position is
in relation to the private sector, is the people who hire the architects?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah, I act as the owner.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman, do you have questions for Ms. Taomoto?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Not at this time. I will address the Director afterwards.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Taomoto, on the.. .we'll get into this when we get into the CIP but we
have two of the Parks' items listed under the Management CIP. So I guess one of the questions
is, if we were to leave those in Parks, would they be.. .they would obviously be handled by the
Parks CIP crew. To what degree would that movement reduce the responsibilities in your office?
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MS. TAOMOTO: Well, obviously it would reduce the detailed oversight by two projects, but I believe
that the Mayor's passionate about these projects. So I would think he would still need me to be
involved to make sure that what is master planned or envisioned is his, you know, has.. .and
addresses some of his concerns about the deficiencies for facilities that obviously exists 'cause
we're putting forth this project. So regardless if you don't fund this position, it will take up a
amount of my time. I don't know how much of my time but it depends on how well that
Department also is performing. So, you know, that is only.. .we can only determine that once it
happens. But as I understand it, he wants to ensure that it gets done so that's why it was assigned
to me.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the other question is, would this individual be assisting with the
development of RFPs for design and construction?
MS. TAOMOTO: In terms of the RFPs for design and construction, this person will be fully responsible
for writing the scope of work and the whole procurement process whether it be a RFP, our
consultant selection process and our competitive sealed bid process, they are.. .he is the person
responsible for the entire process. I'm there as a supervisor with my experience to supplement
what experience he has and he has as much experience as I do, so I'm very confident that this
person just needs, you know, to make sure, because we're.. .it's not.. .it's a different department
also that you're.. .that representing the owner too. So just making sure that I'm right there to
make sure we have.. .it's almost like a what you call it, double insurance. But the level of
detail and my involvement.. .check and balance, sorry, check and balance. The level of detail
that I'm gonna be involved with is gonna be much less. But with my experience, you know, he
can come to me and I'm not, you know, not talk to me for a couple of weeks and I probably can
pick up pretty quickly what the issue is and provide some guidance 'cause it's normally similar.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, and has this position been filled?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes, this position has been filled.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, 'cause I, you know, I think we all realize, too, this process that the departments
have the ability to redescribe and reallocate positions. I think it's.. .this is a position that I
support, because I realize that we have a lot of responsibilities that are placed on you all that
architects and engineers that are hired from the outside don't always.. .the contracts don't always
cover and to cover them in the contracts would probably incur higher level of cost. My overall
concern is not so much with the position but essentially the Managing Director mentioned this is
something that was applied or that was deleted through the attrition program. And so this is an
example of how we are switching a vacant position to one that is going to provide us with a little
bit more, a little more value. And I guess my only concern is that we're being asked to approve
52 expansion positions and yet we've seen very little result from the efforts of the attrition group.
I think the goal was somewhere in the neighborhood of 7 percent which would've amounted to
about 170 positions. Had we accomplished a third of that, we would have had the funds with
which to cover the 52 additional positions. So, Mr. Hokama, you had another question?
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's lcinda true, Chairman, although when you redescribe and go from a
$30,000 position to one pretty much close to $90,000 -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: --position, reclassification or redescription, it's still costing me more money.
But actually I wanted to get away from the CIP 'cause I think we can really get that when we get
into the specific projects component, Chairman If you don't mind and with Ms. Taomoto's, you
know, patience, I wanted to ask the Managing Director one quick follow-up on the GPS
component for County vehicles if I may, please?
CHAIR WHITE: Let's just make sure we're done with Ms. Taomoto. We'll come right back to you,
Mr. Holcama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Ms. Taomoto, I believe you or Keith mentioned
that this position, if you do this in-house it saves a certain percent off on a contract. So per, I
mean even, let's say, a small million dollar, small, million dollar job, what would that save the
County having that position as opposed to hiring it out?
MS. TAOMOTO: For larger jobs we, you know, million dollar is a large job. We would hire a architect
or an engineer to complete the design documents. Our section, or I don't know if we're a section
yet, but doesn't have a drafting position, serving position, et cetera. But for example I can give
you a recent assignment to get started with the Central Maui Regional Park project. I've
assigned the person in the position, the C VI to do the needs assessment of the different
departments needs in terms of baseyard needs. If I had to hire that out, you know, we're talking
about $50,000 on, I mean I'm just throwing it out, 50,000 to 100,000 for a consultant to meet
with every department that has a baseyard function to go over their needs assessment to
determine how much space, how they're gonna operate so when we build the new facility, we
just hope the last facility we build for them in baseyards, it provides all their needs and it's, you
know, efficient. This assessment that they're gonna do, we're gonna do in-house so we're gonna
save the County, I hope, you know, my estimate is 50,000 at least. Upon our completion of the
needs assessment and determining all the department need, we'll hire a consultant, provide this
information to them and they will then master plan the lot layouts of, you know, the space layout.
If I don't, you know, have this position I would've probably have to hire out everything 'cause I
don't have time to do that. So that's one example of the savings we hope to realize shortly. But
small in-house jobs, for example, the Ninth Floor. We did Sandy's office. I was the Project
Manager. I oversaw the whole thing We didn't have to hire anybody to manage that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, and that's only just one project that, I mean, that you're talking
about as an example. A person would probably do I don't know how many projects a year. Can
you just off the top of your head estimate how much each of your Cl? Coordinators is saving the
County every year?
MS. TAOMOTO: It's hard to say because every project we have a different role. Smaller projects, we
take on a larger responsibility 'cause we try to do a lot of it in-house to save the County money.
Large projects like the Kannakakai Fire Station, we hired a third party. I mean Mitsunaga
basically flew over twice a week, did the construction observations, reviewed the progress
payments, you know, did the site visit, ensured that whatever we were.. .they were
recommending I pay for was actually installed. Without.. .you know, because I didn't have
anybody. III had somebody, you know, there's a possibility that person might've had time to fly
over twice a week. It just depends on what we have on our books at the time we're given the
project, construction phase, if we can take that on. But we have staff, our other CIP Coordinator
has the ability, like he did for Lahaina to go out two to three times a week to monitor and
observe the progress of construction without a consultant, versus Kaunakakai I think I spent, I
wanna say somewhere in $200,000 to hire the consultant to do that for us. And with the other
CIP Coordinator, he did that in-house. So that was, you know, comparatively same timeframe,
200,000.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I guess the ultimate question is, are we saving enough money to pay
for each of these people at all, times two, times five?
MS. TAOMOTO: I mean it's hard for me to answer on a regular basis 'cause like our projects vary.
Sometimes we're only in design doing, like I said, needs assessments, master planning and in
other years we might be, like, slammed with three projects in construction so we might be able to
only handle one or two projects in-house. I might have to sub out the other one. It just depends
on what projects we have during what phase and the staff we have.
MR. REGAN: Chair, may I just add something to that?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. REGAN: And I was just kind of listening to the questions here and the concern about how much
money are we going to be able to save if we added this position. And I think it's a great
question. I believe that question needs to be answered, because as Wendy was saying, we
have.. .we don't have a lot of historical data to base our analysis on, right, because we just don't.
I mean it's new for us. Perhaps one way to do this would be to make this an LTA, you know, to
let us prove ourselves to you. Let us prove that, you know, we're able to save the County monies
as we go forward with these projects and quantify that, you know, in terms of the responsibilities
that we're taking on, in terms of the things that we're doing for the County. And then at least
that way there you feel comfortable that what we're saying we've done, we've done, right. You
know, and, you know, perhaps at a future point in time we can decide or you as a body could
decide to make that a permanent position within the Department. I think what we're really
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asking for is, you know, for the opportunity to try to show you that we are able to do this and that
we're able to do a good job at this, because we've got somewhat of a track record but I think,
you know, if we can take this to another level we'd be able to show you what we're able to
deliver. So I just wanted to add that, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHIM: Yeah, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I think the Managing Director gave us a very good option to consider -MR. REGAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I thank you for that. And I would like to add that I think one of the
things we should follow up on, and it's part of the benefits of national membership, is I believe,
you know, with our new Executive Director moving on what we call County innovations and
exchanges, I like to add the term exchanges, I think we can also at very low cost or no cost at all
go and seek peers that have done already something that you're proposing to us and see what
their results are and would help verify, you know, some of the directions and adjustments you
would like us to consider, Mr. Regan, without expending more than we should. And I think
that's a benefit, Chairman, you know, whether it be in the technology area or in CIP monitoring
and assessing. This might be something that we might wanna consider that we can also assist
you and your staff, Mr. Regan. And again, I think that's a great option you've just shared with
the Committee that I think I'm gonna take you up on and consider that very seriously. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Ms. Taomoto, I would appreciate it if you'd give it, give a little more thought to
Mr. Couch's question about how much we save 'cause it'll help the Committee get comfortable
with this. I look at the Police Station, we hired a construction management firm there and I
believe the cost was in the neighborhood of 1.5 million. That works out to about 4 percent of the
total construction cost. So if in your example of the million dollar project range, it would seem
to me that if this individual were to assist with three million-dollar projects in a year, that
justifies.. .well, maybe that doesn't cover all of his fringes as well as his salary but we're getting
close. So if you could just give a little more thought, you know. I don't want you to have to do it
under the pressure of testimony but give it some thought and if you can get us just an outline to
add a little more perspective to it, I think that would be helpful for the Members because, you
know, as we've said before we have supported increases in staffing for RPT because they're the
revenue generators. But these are clearly situations where we're spending a lot of money on
consultants and we need to make sure that we're not spending any more on the consultants than
we need to. And we certainly don't want to, you know, overspend on construction projects. So
construction management is a critical piece of any project, because the architects simply don't
cover all the bases and we can't expect them to. And if we do expect them to, they're gonna
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charge us the management fee anyway as we've seen in one of our proposals. So, Ms. Taomoto,
this is one of those things that the Chair is real comfortable with, but if you could provide us a
little more justification for the Members, that would be helpful. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, thank you for all the work that you do. It
must be overwhelming at times. But, Mr. Regan, maybe you can help me. In Parks they have a
Chief of Planning and Development. How does that fit in, for instance, in that Department and if
there are other departments that have that kind of similar title, how does that fit in with ClP
projects for specific departments? Let's say the position that we have with Parks as Chief of
Planning and Development.
MR. REGAN: Okay, so it's actually similar to what we're doing, you know, here within the
Department of Management only that I think within Parks, they primarily focus on only their
Parks-related projects. What we wanna do is kinda take that and push it out to the other
departments that don't have an entire division dedicated to those types of responsibilities. I don't
know of, other than maybe Public Works and Water, Environmental Management, do they have
the technical abilities to be able to do some of the things that we're doing and that the Parks
division that you mentioned that they're responsible for doing. Other than that, there's like
Police, Fire, Housing, Planning, not that they really have a lot of projects but I mean those
departments, they don't have that kind of staffing. And so.. .1 don't know if that answers your
question or not but it's -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well, I...
MR. REGAN: --similar in nature.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I guess what I'm trying to understand if specific departments have
something similar and we have one, two, three CIP Coordinator and the Project Coordinator in
Management, how do we have their position be more involved from the departments? So if
Public Works have somewhat similar to that and if Water has a position similar to that, and then
you have Parks, so how much involvement does CEP Coordinator from Management side get
involved with what they present forward? Or is this something that they do exactly what
basically similar to what you folks will be doing?
MR. REGAN: Thank you. So actually it's little bit different and I'll have Wendy kinda fill in the
blanks here a little bit. But essentially the departments that you mentioned, Water, Public
Works, Environmental Management, even Parks, they have a substantial number of projects. I
mean a lot. They have a lot of projects. I mean you folks know that because they come before
you. And so they need that staff. They don't really have capacity within their staff to be able to
kinds provide services to other departments and so that's why they have, and they built up these
expertise within their departments. With regards to oversight, oversight in terms of, you know,
ensuring that, you know, the departments are in fact moving forward with their projects, that
when they come to you and they ask you to fund, you know, these multimillion dollar bonded
projects, that in fact they're following, you know, the schedules that they've set forth. I mean,
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really, that's her responsibility. And that's something that, you know, she will be overseeing.
So I don't know if you wanna add something to this.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, if I might just add one real quick thing to note. As we discuss other departments,
I just did a quick little analysis here. Public Works Department has 15 people that are doing that
same task of Civil Engineer Construction Inspector kind of tasks. Wastewater Division has 7
people doing those same things. So when we talk about project scope, that's, you know, the
level of projects at those different Departments are very significantly higher than what we're
discussing.
CHAIR WHITE: That brings up a question of whether we could.. .rather than.. .well, I guess we're
taking one, in this case we're taking a GIS but maybe some of the Public Works guys could go
help other departments as well.
MR. BAZ: From my understanding, we stole this person from a different department already.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I know that. Okay, I can't recess for lunch without asking the two of you the
Hokama question. Are you willing to pay more taxes to cover some of these expenses?
MR. TAOMOTO: Yes.
MR. REGAN: Yeah, I would echo that. I believe that this. ..what we're gonna see in terms of value out
of this will pay back dividends in the future so I would also.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Quickly, we're up against the.. .briefly.
MS. TAOMOTO: I just wanted to let you know that we did.. .initially when I had been asked to take on
all these projects when I was first hired, we did go to Public Works and we did see if they could
assist instead of me because then, you know, I'm not going to do my real duties. Without
jeopardizing losing Federal funding because of our, you know, our really good track record with
the State STIP, we call it STIP funding programs, and making sure that their projects are project
ready, we didn't want to risk that. And that's why I volunteered to take on this responsibility
starting with the Kaunakakai Fire Station, because giving the projects to Public Works or Parks
or whatever, they have their own project list and, you know, it jeopardizes them not completing
their own projects by giving them other department projects. So basically we function exactly
like they function for their own department except Department of Management does a variety of
projects, Fire Station, Police Station, Housing projects, renovations for whatever our needs be.
So we don't focus on one specific department. We just try to.. .we get pretty much assigned the
projects that the department who needs it doesn't have a Project Engineer or a Project
Coordinator.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, we understand that. Thank you for that clarification. One last question,
Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause I would like us to move to the other components of
Mr. Regan's budget considerations I think what Ms. Crivello brought up, you guys need to
think about, because I think the point the Committee's concerned about is what is your
comprehensive or macro plan for this? You know, for us you gotta find a, you know, with
questions like Mr. Couch's. I think you need to address the business component of how this is
gonna be a macro-strategic plan and how this all fit because I think she brings up a good point.
We give good positions in each department for a certain CIP requirements and now you're
telling us you're gonna do Fire and you're gonna do Parks' things and what not. So what is
gonna be the overall strategy for Cff' then and how each department fits within the vision you
see as you want us to support under Department of Management? To me, that's what is missing.
For me, you know, I getting hard time connect the dots right now 'cause I'm going.. .are we
helping you create a more dysfunctional thing because then who is gonna take the end
responsibility? Parks gonna say, well, blame Ms. Taomoto and Department of Management
'cause they screwed up you guys' project. And you going say, well, the Parks guys supposed to
follow this part, this part, this part. They didn't perform, you know. Who do we hold...who's
feet do we hold to the fire, and who's feet do we go and audit and hold accountability to if it's
gonna be passed between, well, go see Ms. Taomoto. They're the overall one in charge of this
project even if it's assigned to Parks or Fire or Human Concerns. And so, and I don't have a
problem supporting this LTA to try and get the thing, but I think you guys gotta come back with
a more detailed business component for us to be able to say, this makes so much sense for us, we
need to support the consideration. And I think that's why there's so much questions and focus
this morning on this one area because we're having a hard time connect the dots. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: With that, Members, we'll recess until 1:30. .. . (gavel)..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:05 p.m.
1:34 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order so we can
continue the review of the Department of Management. And we are done with Ms. Taomoto but
I've got a couple more questions for Management and so -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --I'll reopen it for those of you who have questions on Management. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I also have additional questions.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Other questions, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, Chair 9
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. On Budget Details 10-6, the additional funding to
continue office lease for EM. And that is just additional.. .what is the total rental, I guess, is
what I'm looking at, trying to figure out. This is you're looking for additional for that rental
space?
MR. REGAN: Thank you. Actually I was looking at this and I was wondering the same question,
because as part of the movement that's gonna be occurring where staff will be shifted around and
placed into Kalana Pakui, that's the staff so actually this item can be stricken.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, wonderful.
MR. REGAN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Just a clarification. Is this dependent on Planning moving out?
MR. REGAN: That's correct, yes. Yeah, so it is contingent on that. So if.. .1 should couch that in a
way that.. .sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Couch it?
CHAIR WHITE: No, we have enough couching going on in this area.
MR. REGAN: You know, as long as in fact the movement does occur with Planning, then we will be
able to end those, terminate those leases. In fact, we've kind of programmed for that to
terminate. But, yeah, so I think when this budget was put together, when this proposal was put
together, it was prior to us fmalizing the movement and who was gonna be moving where. And
so that's why it was included in the budget proposal. So I apologize for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Director.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, any other question, Ms. Cochran?
COUNC1LMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, and real quickly, in regards to the additional, it's just $1,000
but for Safety Supplies? For people that go in the field or exactly what kind of Safety Supplies is
this?
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MR. REGAN: So we're talking about vests. We're talking about hard hats.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. REGAN: We're talking about those types of equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you.
MR. REGAN: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUMIAN: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Regan, I have a question on, was it on
Page 364,1 believe. I'm looking at the Energy Program Specialist and I'm just inquiring. We do
have an Energy Commissioner out of the Office of Economic Development and his salary or his
position is out of that section. I'm just inquiring, what is this Energy Program Specialist and
what exactly does that person do and is that person's program similar to the program that is in
the Office of Economic Development?
MR. REGAN: Yeah, thank you for the question. Actually there is a little bit of overlap between these
two positions. But primarily this Energy Program Specialist that you're referring to in our office
is a Civil Service position. This individual has been, you know, functioning as the Energy
Program Specialist for many, many years now within the County, provides continuity for the
program. This individual works closely with the PUC and overseeing, or providing input in this
IRP process that the PUC goes through every periodically with the utility. And so really that's
primarily his function is to kinda oversee that and be that individual responsible for those duties.
Now this person also has assisted with identifying ways that we can save monies by retrofitting
our facilities with different types of energy saving retrofits. So as an example, you know, going
through and, I don't know if you remember this or not, but, you know, there was a time when
every large facility was changing out their light bulbs, right, and putting in compact fluorescents,
as an example, as a way to try cut down on energy being used by the building. So those are the
types of things that he works on, conducts these audits to make sure that, you know, we are in
fact using as little as energy as possible in our facilities as well. That's kind of, in a nutshell.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, so...
MR. REGAN: Whereas, and I'm sorry, whereas Doug who I think you were referring to -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. REGAN: --in OED is more, I guess, taking the Mayor's vision of, you know, energy and the
direction with regards to renewables on a County basis, right. So Doug is focused more, I think,
on.. .from a County's standpoint whereas Kal is more internal. So Doug is more external
whereas I think Kal is more of an internal resource for us. But I will say they work closely
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together and they've got an excellent working relationship, those two individuals. And I think
they've really helped to push our programs forward. I mean you look at what we've been able to
accomplish in a very short period of time with regards to renewable energies. A number of our
facilities have renewable energy components now, right. So you have these PV systems. If you
haven't had a chance yet, in fact, I think Councilinember Couch can vouch for this, but when you
go to the Kihei Community Center, as an example, look at that. That's a great example of a
project that we've done in collaboration. The two of these gentlemen have done in collaboration
to make that possible. You know, where we're cutting down on our dependence on, you know,
energy off the grid and, you know, we've got a very stable relationship now with regards to our
utility rates for that particular facility. Another great example of a project that they've worked
on is the Wastewater Treatment Plant out there in Kihei as well. Another PV farm, you know,
that has come up and is, again, saving the County money. So those are the types of projects that
the two of them, you know, have collaborated on.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I just was a little bit confused because we have, you know,
Doug McLeod, as the Energy Commissioner in the Office of Economic Development and then I
see this Energy Program Specialist in your Department. And so I was just trying to, I'd say,
connect the dots. Yeah, so, thank you for your clarification on that. Thank you.
MR. REGAN: Thank you, Member.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Couple of questions but, if! may, just a quick one on
my colleague, Mr. Guzman's, query into the Energy Program Specialist. I can tell you that
historically it was paid half by the State Office of Planning and Economic Development at one
time through the Energy Program and then the County paid 50 percent of his position
requirements. And at that time if I, if memory serves me right, the County and the rest of the
State was on trying to meet the State's model Energy Code benchmarks. We had issues because
it was difficult for Mr. Kobayashi, or that person in that position.. .maybe I shouldn't say any
specific names but anyway, it was Mr. Kobayashi, to have like a two-headed boss. His funding
from two different agencies and, you know, the County saying this and then the State saying this.
So we made a policy decision to fully fund that position whereby he would represent and be
concerned about the County's position regarding the energy component. And I can tell you that
his biggest success to me was that.. .it was interesting 'cause my, you know, issues with the State
eventually became that we were way above the benchmark set. You know, he took us beyond
what was the State model Energy Code. He took us further than, you know, I think even the
State expected us to be at so kudos to him and as now our full-time County representative, he can
take a stronger position regarding the County as a government, the County as his residence
regarding the IRP. And I can tell you I've seen through the years how Mr. Kobayashi has
adjusted with new information from centralized power generation to distributive generation and
now into the new alternative energy issues, that he has kept up with the changes in the industry
and in the technology components that, you know, I find to be one of the more refreshing type of
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government people we have because of his consistent ability to be current and even be able to
forecast things for the County's benefit.
MR. REGAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So I have no problem at all supporting Mr. Regan's request for this position
and support the needs of what Mr. Kobayashi and Mr. McLeod do. But now to my question,
Mr. Regan, you know when we talked about the GPS, I was just wondering since it's a General
Fund request before us, is there plans for it to be used in more specific type of program areas that
have Special Funding and that maybe we should use those Special Trust Funds to pay for that
component whether it be Water Funds or Planning Department from their Planning and Review
or the Liquor Department from Liquor Fees because it's for the Liquor Department's
requirements? Any thoughts or comments, please, Mr. Regan?
MR. REGAN: Sure, thank you. I appreciate the question. To answer your question, in fact, there are
departments that are special fimded that would be eligible to participate in this GPS Program that
will have these units installed. In fact, you know, just quickly looking at this breakdown which,
you know, I would be happy to provide, you know, to you if you request it, but as an example we
have, hold on a second, I'm just gonna look at it. Environmental Management as an example
which is, you know, you have Solid Waste and we have Wastewater, both Special Funds. And
there are 50 units that are proposed in the... in what we had put into our budget request. There's
50 of those that will be going into that particular department. For Water Supply, there's 53 of
those units that are going to be going to Water Supply. So, yeah, there are definitely some
departments that are included in that General Fund request. The ongoing maintenance for that
program, though, would be charged back to the department so we are gonna to try to recoup
those monies, you know, through that process. I think we to simplify what we're trying to do
with this with regards to the project, we just put it General Fund and inserted it into the
Department of Management's budget in that way.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I don't have a problem with you putting it that way. I just was wondering if
then down the road, Mr. Baz, I'm sorry, Mr. Baz, is gonna do appropriate interfund adjustments
to make sure that those Special Funds eventually reimburse the General Fund for being like the
central purchaser or purveyor of the consideration?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr Chairman, Member Hokama, as we were going through some of the departments,
you noticed that we did start budgeting for the ongoing costs -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. BAZ: —and the monthly charges for the GPS units in those departments. And that's what we plan
on doing. There was some initial discussion about the purchasing as well but like Mr. Regan
mentioned, that for consolidation of bidding and all that, it was a lot simpler just to have one.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
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MR. BAZ: But, yes, we are budgeting for the ongoing costs in those departments.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay and I understand, you know, the procurement issues and whatnot. I
just asked that so that if and when we come to, you know, determinations, it assists the Chairman
and the Staff of how we're gonna balance the funds if we know that there might be lateral
movements from the Special Fund to reimburse the General Fund. And I think those are the
things we need to know to come up with this balanced budget eventually.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, because your question was are we later going to transfer monies from the
Special Funds to —
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Reimburse the purchase.
CHAIR WHITE: --reimburse. And I didn't.. .1 don't think we got an answer to that. Or you're just
gonna leave it here?
-

MR. BAZ: I'd have to go do a little more research but we did budget for in the Department's budgets
for the Fiscal Year '14, we did budget for those services. So theoretically, there's not gonna be
any other further transfer out of the Special Funds into the General Fund for those costs unless
we went and broke down the actual procurement of the units, the $350 per unit cost, and then did
a demand payment request to the department for those unit costs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, 'cause for me it's just gonna be, you know, a movement on the
General Ledger. You know, there's no actual transaction. It's just gonna be, you know, a debit
and credit component from Sewer Fund to General Fund or -MR. BAZ: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --you know, vice versa which we've. .(i a i e . . .
MR. BAZ: That is correct. But we didn't budget in the Special Funds for those purchases either. So if
we go and charge the Special Funds for that then to understand that at this point in the
Fiscal Year '14 Budget, it's not budgeted for those purchases. So that $105,000 no matter how
much it's split out into the different departments, the procurement costs isn't budgeted at this
point, only the ongoing service costs.
CHAIR WHITE: Just to clarify, the ongoing cost, does that include the support for the overall system
and the communication support?
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: For the Verizon support or whatever the...
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MR. BAZ: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, and maybe I need to wait '61 you do GIS and MIS 'cause, you know,
thinking about it, I think that's great and I'm just trying to understand then what would be the
parallel upward reporting. You know, 'cause we got sister counties that do this but they go
through their Department of Transportation and, you know, some choose to just go through the
MIS component. So I was just wondering, at the appropriate time, Mr. Regan, if you could tell
us how the reporting and lines of structure is gonna be for this program as we.. .1 would hope that
we would expand to the full fleet eventually.
MR. REGAN: Yeah and, you know, what's great about this technology is that it's not only applicable to
these, well, we'll just term them small vehicles, it actually can...there's...you can, in fact, put
this on other equipment. So that you can, as an example, let's say we've got big heavy trucks out
there, you know, that we can find where they are, where they're, you know, in the system. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm with you. I think every vehicle that has a County seal on should have
one system.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think you've got our support for whatever you wanna do as far as regarding
the security of our... security and safety of our vehicles. If you were to give us an estimate of the
$413,000 cost that is for units or the percentage of units that are in.. .are they gonna be on
vehicles in either Special Fund or Enterprise Fund departments, what would that be? Roughly
two-thirds or less than that?
MR. REGAN: Of the 300,1 would say -CHAIR WHITE: Well, it's...
MR. REGAN: --yeah, it's about two-thirds. There's 103.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the Committee would like to have.. .if we're gonna end up with this having
them on 500 vehicles, I think it would be appropriate for us to get a breakdown of roughly what
that split is. Because when we're talking about General Fund, you know, handouts to nonprofits
and elsewhere, if this is for Fiscal Year '13 and '14, it's likely to be over three or four hundred
thousand dollars or maybe 300,000. But anyway if you could get us that, that would be very
helpful. Okay, other questions, Members? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I have a question on the Goals on Page 365. Goal
No. 1, you conducted evaluations on the management and performance of each department or
agency. I just was inquiring, what are the variables that you determine that they are managing it
effectively? I mean obviously you have 100 percent, you're 100 percent in conducting the
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evaluations, but what are the variables that you used to determine whether the department is
effective or effectively running or managed?
MR. REGAN: Chair, if I can? What we do conduct these annual evaluations on our department heads
and these annual evaluations, we utilize the structure that's set out in front us by the Department
of Personnel Services. And that structure, you know, comes in the form of a form that we utilize
to determine whether or not that manager is in fact accomplishing what it is that we set out to in
fact have that manager accomplish. As an example, you know, we're looking at accessibility.
We're looking at management capabilities. We're looking at responsiveness. We're looking at
whether or not that manager is capable of managing his or her budget appropriately. Whether or
not that manager is capable and is meeting in fact their goals and objectives that they've set out
in front of us, and we're working with those managers to ensure that they're moving in the right
direction. If you would like to see a sample of the form, I'd be happy to provide that to you.
But, you know, I mean we're trying to make sure that the metrics that they've put forward to us
that they wanna be measured by are the metrics that we're holding them to. And so if in fact
they're achieving their goals and the objectives that they've set forth and that they've put out
there for us, you know, that's part of that assessment.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So it's an evaluation form -MR. REGAN: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --that has questions on it and you send it to the directors or the
managers of the departments and they fill out -MR. REGAN: No.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: —or they answer the questions? Or how is that conducted? I mean...
MR. REGAN: It's not a self-assessment.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. REGAN: You know, I meet with each department head once a month. It's a one-on-one meeting
with the department heads. I get every two weeks, I receive a report from the director about the
ongoing activities within the department, any challenges they may be having as well as a report
on where they are with their goals and objectives. And in addition to that, we meet once a month
organization-wide. We have a coordination meeting once a month where all the departments
come together. And so I'm looking at whether or not this director, and I do not evaluate the
deputies, I'm only evaluating the directors, whether or not he or she are capable of
accomplishing what it is that we determine they should be. And, in fact, you know, I enjoy, I
actually enjoy going through that process, because, you know, unless you are evaluated, you
really have no idea where you stand. Are you doing a good job? Are you doing a poor job?
Where do you need to improve? Where do you need to focus on? You know, in fact, you know,
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that feedback is critical, because if you as a manager, you as a director, let's just say as an
example, you know, are tasked with running a department. How do you know whether or not
management feels that you're doing a good job unless you have that link, that feedback loop,
right. So that's part of that process.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
MR. REGAN: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I mean I think it's important that the general public knows that there
is an evaluation system. There is a policy and how it's conducted so that's why I like my line of
questioning. It's just to further educate the public as well as myself. Thank you.
MR. REGAN: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Questions, Members? Are you grabbing your mic, Mr. Couch? Okay, Managing
Director, could you give us another update on the vehicle policy? Any further compliance since
our last meeting?
MR. REGAN: Thank you, Chair. Yeah, in fact, you know, we have been pushing really hard for
compliance of this vehicle use policy. Like anything else that's new, it's a challenge, it was a
challenge. I believe at one of the previous meetings, it was discussed that only one department
was in total compliance when, in fact, actually there were other departments that, you know,
were at varying different levels of compliance. It's not really a black and white thing where
you're either in 100 compliance or you're in zero compliance, right, because there's are different
responsibilities within the policy. And so just quickly looking at the departments that are in fact
compliant with the policy.. .hold on, I'm just gonna refer to my notes here.
CHAIR WHITE: Are these fully compliant or if you could identify whether they're fully or partially.
MR. REGAN: Sure. So the departments that are in full compliance right now as it stands would be
Civil Defense, Environmental Management, Management-Administration, Management-GIS,
Mayor's Office, Parks and.. .oh, I'm sorry, not Parks. Personnel Services, Planning, Prosecuting
Attorney, Public Works, Transportation. Those are the departments that are in full compliance
with the vehicle policy. In other words, they submitted all their forms, they've gone through the
process, they've been analyzed and they've done an audit So these are departments that are in
full compliance. So it's more than just Environmental Management. Those departments that,
you know, are at some level of compliance, if you want me to go through that, I would be happy
to do so as well. Finance is at approximately 90 percent compliant. They do have some
outstanding issues that we're working on. And by the way, all of these departments, we're
working with them. You know, we're trying to bring them up to compliance. What is their
challenge, what do they, you know, need to, overcome or, you know, to address? So Housing
and Human Concerns is about 70 percent compliant. The Parks and Recreation is at about
50 percent compliant and Water Supply is about 50 percent compliant. So again this is.. .the
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policy itself, you know, had existed at some level before, right, but we just kind of made it a little
bit more comprehensive. And so we're working with the departments to make sure that, as I
mentioned earlier, that whatever challenges they have, we'll try to help them overcome and
become fully compliant.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, as you know, this is not meant to be a question that challenges what you guys
are doing, because like the GIS, this is something that we feel you're doing exactly right. And as
you probably can tell from the discussion, many of us I think that felt the policy was well enough
written that we should at least consider codifying it to just to help you move it forward. And so
I'm just gonna say what they wished to say to congratulate you, but I think it's a job well done
and I know it's been a lot of work and a lot of pulling of hair and pulling of teeth and dragging
people down the road, but it's time well spent and an effort that's certainly appreciated.
MR. REGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So I wanna thank you. Members, other questions for.. .oh, I had one other question.
The 165 for Security Services, can you give us a brief outline as to how much of that will be
spent on new cameras versus the overall fee for the provider?
MR. REGAN: You know, Chair, I apologize. I don't have that detail with me.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, if you can provide it to us later.
MR. REGAN: Definitely.
CHAIR WHITE: Fine. Members, other questions? Seeing none, I guess we're ready to move on to the
next section which is Information Services.
MR. REGAN: Chair, would it be okay if I asked the CTO to come forward?
CHAIR WHITE: Absolutely.
MR. REGAN: All right, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I won't ask if there are any objections 'cause I'm sure there aren't.
MR. REGAN: I'll be in the audience here so if...
CHAIR WHITE: Fine. Welcome, Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERICE: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Jacob Verkerke. I'm the Chief Technology Officer for the County of Maui. Allow me a minute
to get my paperwork organized. If you allow me, I'll start with some opening remarks about IT
Services Division.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 23, 2013

CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. VERKERKE: The mission of the IT Services Division is to serve the goals and objectives of the
County of Maui through a focus on IT Service excellence. The Division will provide and
maintain innovative, effective, agile, reliable and secure IT capabilities, based on best practices
and industry standards. And this is from the Strategic Plan for the years 2011 through 2014. The
Strategic Plan, our annual action plan and lots of other information about what we're doing is all
available on the County website and our internal website so for some light reading, I can
recommend someone else. The budget presented to you was informed by the Comprehensive IT
Assessment completed in March 2013. But it was actually completed before the final reports
were provided. So there's a number of key recommendations in the Assessment and that will
guide our actions in 2014, but they're not all reflected in the Goals included in the budget that
you have before you. Largely though, the recommendations of the Assessment deal with
strategic organizational adjustments that will support and promote successful completion of the
Goals that are in the budget proposal. The Comprehensive IT Assessment was conducted by
Gartner Consulting, a worldwide IT research and consulting firm of considerable renown. The
State of Hawaii has also contracted with Gartner in its efforts to achieve the IT transformation
that the State CIO's been talking about. And it was kind of a deliberate choice on our part to
look at Gartner because we believe, and I think our discussions this afternoon will touch on that,
we believe that cooperation and integration with the efforts of the State will allow us to leverage
a lot of changes that are taking place and will allow us to dovetail some of our own efforts with
what the State is working on. As you've heard the State CI I talk about, you know, he feels he's
got about 30 years of neglect, perhaps, to catch up on. The situation of County of Maui is not
that dire but there's still opportunities for us to take advantage of the changes that will take place
there. The IT Assessment concluded that the organization, and this comes as no news to you I'm
sure, the organization's placing growing demands on IT due to the proliferation of technology
solutions. The IT group, and you've heard me say this for the last so many years, is underfunded
and understaffed. They've described us as a very lean organization. Aging technology
infrastructure is leading to operating risks, user frustration and lower productivity. And it was
very informative for me to hear the things that I've been talking about over the years expressed
in terms of risk to the organization. I never really looked at it from that perspective but that, I
think, is a very valid way of looking at our circumstances. Organization to IT communications
and processes are not formulized and thus IT prioritization and decision-making is not always
well understood. So those are the broad areas in the IT Assessment. I think if you read through
the Final Report and even the Executive Summary you'll see a lot of more detail that kind of puts
us all in the right context. But specifically to the decisions you will need to make on the IT
Services Division budget this year as the policymakers, the Assessment concluded that the IT
Services Division is maturing with the adoption of standards such as ITIL for IT Services
management. And they have described that maturity in a four-step scale. From step one as a
utility provider with the focus on cost minimization, to step two, responder, focus on optimizing
cost and efficiencies. Step three represents the problem solver focus on customers and step four,
market maker, with a focus on revenue generation. They've placed us on just entering step two
where we are changing, as I've been saying over the years, to a customer focus, looking at
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optimizing cost and efficiencies. The recommendations from the Assessment are to undertake
seven major initiatives over the next two years. These initiatives will improve ITS's capabilities
and will address existing operational risks. In summary, those initiatives seek to improve our
strategic alignment with the organization, with the plans of the Administration and the initiatives
that may come out of Council, to improve our responsiveness through improved governance and
transparency, and to accomplish the technology refresh. The technology refresh will go hand in
hand with the establishment of a Countywide enterprise architecture which will deal with making
sure we have a cohesive environment where the pieces fit together and are lined up properly to
support initiatives in the organization as a whole. To support the completion of those initiatives,
Gartner examined four separate IT investment strategies ranging from a status quo, maintaining
the existing funding levels to at the other end major sustaining ongoing investment at the funding
levels comparative to leading Federal governments. Gartner's recommendation for us is to adopt
scenario three and the proposal provided by the Mayor's staff in quantity and of staffing and
financial funding. And that scenario three is described as a paced, sustained multiyear
investment. And in Gartner's recommendation the numbers they came up with is an investment
total of $7.45 million. In our proposal I think is $7.25 million and to add five to eight new staff
and I know the Mayor's asked for four. The net effect to the County of Maui of investment
scenario three is that the existing risk to the organintion will drop from high to low and the
business value benefit will rise from low to high. But it requires adopting that sustained aspect
of the investment. In general, the ITS Division staff has been very busy. We've been hard at
work even before the IT Assessment was conducted and especially we've been focused on
implementing the new IT Services management processes. They have, these processes have
standardized our approach to request fulfillment, incident response, project tracking, problem
management and change management. We're presently working with selecting a new tool to
improve the tracking of all these processes and services while improving the ability of the users,
our customers, to submit and track requests, to improve transparency and accountability, and all
of that ties into delivery of the appropriate metrics. We have a number of metrics that we've
developed. They're mostly geared at telling us how well we're doing in adopting these
processes. The metrics that we now are looking to develop next year will look at how well do
we deliver value to the organization. At any one time our list of projects which are requests that
rise to that level due to their complexity, duration, risk, cost, size and impact numbers around 50.
Sometimes it goes up, spikes up to close to 90. And those are projects in addition to the regular
volume of requests and incidents that we deal with. IT staff provides support to County
employees on three islands spread over more than 60 locations, 24/7. That support is for all the
County departments representing an extraordinary range of lines of business. Until one has the
responsibility to support all these lines of business, it's hard to have a sense of how varied and
complex a business the County of Maui really is. At ITS we need to be ready to assist every last
one of these lines of business and then we're asked to make sure that our IT infrastructure is
ready to provide for and support the interactions and interdependencies between all those
business lines. So we must develop much expertise on the gray areas between the various areas
of the County. And then, of course, we get to do all that over again when we have to interact
with the State because a lot of the services, again, depend on State departments and those lines of
business. So we have our work cut out for us. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe if this is from Mr. Verkerke maybe he can give us some comment on
this diagram, please?
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, I anticipated some conversation about, you know, what are you really
planning to do and the comments about enterprise architecture deal with that. We are at a
crossroads. As you know, over the last few years we were really challenged economically so we
will have to look at where do we take our IT capability. We are dealing with a lot of old
technology. We have opportunities, we have choices to make. And one of the choices that's
very popular and a discussion always comes to that, is why don't we put everything on the
Cloud? Why don't we go put our information, our e-mail on the Cloud and what have you. And
I feel it is our responsibility to make sure that when things are really bad the County can still
function, that the County can fulfill its obligation to the community to help restore and return to
normalcy. And so when we have a major hurricane or earthquake or tsunami or something like
that, we need to be prepared to keep functioning as a County in support of the government
functions and the needs that the community has. And going and putting everything on the Cloud,
it brings me back to the pictures you have in front of you. There's two diagrams and these
diagrams or these pictures are from the December 2012 strategic broadband plan that the State
DCCA has issued. And you may know they've been really focused on trying to improve
broadband delivery to the State, the community of the State. There's one picture that shows lines
coming out of Oahu and out of the Big Island and that's the Transpacific Fiber Map. So as you
can see, if you're on Oahu, if you're on the Big Island...
CHAIR WHITE: It's got the Big Island on both sides. If you could just make sure we're all on the
same one.
MR. BAZ: Members, it's the one without the stamp on it. The side without the routing stamp.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MR. VERKERKE: So you'll see Molokai, Lanai, Maui have no colored lines coming from its shores.
So these are the various systems that take communications out of the State of Hawaii to the rest
of the world, transpacific, going east, west, north, south, wherever. The other diagram shows
you the fiber optic capabilities within the State, between the islands. And there is fiber coming
from the various islands and hitting almost all of 'em in one way or the other. I think Kahoolawe
is the only one really left off and Niihau. But you will see that all the lines coming in to Maui
with the exception of the SIC labeled...I'm hoping you have a colored version of this, yeah, so
that the kind of tan colored line that comes into Lahaina, everything else comes to the beach in
Kihei-Wailea. I believe specifically it's Mokapu Beach. So this picture makes me very nervous
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because if we have an earthquake, if we have a hurricane, if we have a tsunami, we have one
single point of failure for all our communications off the islands. And so as part of our efforts
next year we will look at how does this impact our ability to provide critical government
services. And I'm of the opinion that even e-mail is a critical government service. How will we
provide those services if we have decided to put all that in the Cloud? Now the Cloud is kind of
a fuzzy concept. You have the Cloud, you know, somewhere, who knows where, or everywhere
perhaps and then you also have various degrees of private Clouds. What I hope to do is keep a
close eye and be involved with the State's efforts to solve this same problem. They are seriously
looking at Cloud facilities for a lot of their standard IT functions. If they come up with the
solution that will take care of both the efficiencies that are expected from that move and the
obligation to be able to provide reliable services no matter what the circumstances are, then that
may provide opportunities for Maui County to leverage that. We have an open dialogue with the
State's CIO and he has invited all the other counties to participate in efforts that he's working on.
But that still leaves the interisland connectivity. Another initiative at the State level is to densify
their network of redundant IT data centers. They're very vulnerable and they want to build
redundance centers on the various neighbor islands. And you've heard me talk about this over
the years. Maui County definitely needs to commit itself and fairly soon I hope to the building
of an Emergency Management Center. And so that may be an opportunity to factor in the State's
needs and leverage that to see if we can find a way to improve the reliability and the availability
of the interisland communications, 'cause the State wouldn't really gain much benefit from a
facility on Maui that they couldn't reach when some serious events are taking place. So we're
looking at all that and that's part of this whole enterprise architecture that we're looking at. You
know, what opportunities are there and what is the impact and would, will it allow us to meet our
responsibilities while doing it in a way that moves us forward in a cost effective way. So that's a
very long answer to a short question about what I just passed are all about.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama, you have a further question?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. You know, one of our advantages is we get to talk to
peers who have also moved their counties forward whether it be Maricopa in Arizona, whether it
be Oakland in Michigan, whether it be Fairfax in Virginia, we're aware of what our peers are
also doing, Chairman. And some of the Gartner's recommendations I'm open to because I have
been reassured by our peers that, that is something we need to seriously consider. And, you
know, as talking to peers I can say it has, for me, more of an impact than a Gartner study,
because I'm talking to people who deal with the same decision-making and same impacts that we
do as Councilors here in our sister counties. One thing that, you know, and I understand some of
your comments, Mr. Verkerke, you know. But one of the things that, you know, I just came back
from Omaha was on cyber security issues also. So we had FBI there, we had Secret Service
there, we had STATCOM there, we had Homeland Defense there. And I was wondering if there
is anything in your budgetary request to us that we're talking about this afternoon that takes into
account some of those system concerns whether it be an external penetration or internal
penetration? Is that something we need to consider in the review of your budget request to
ensure that there's a level of appropriate support to take care of some of those so called hacking
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or illegal entry type of issues that we hope we never have to deal with, but in reality, you know,
there's always somebody trying to hack somebody every single day?
MR. VERKERKE: There's no specific item in the budget before you, because we have about a year or
ago so upgraded our firewall to a universal threat management device. So we're in pretty good
shape. The ongoing Operating Funds provided to us will allow us to maintain that and update
that as needed. Since last August, Maui County is a member of an organization called MSISAC, Multi-State Information Sharing and Coordination/Cooperation, not really sure what the
last C stands for. It's a nonprofit private-public organization that is very closely aligned with the
Department of Homeland Security. So they offer tools to help, they're really focused on security
threats that are not easily recognized by your typical anti-virus-spam-malware type software,
because in and of itself the contamination, if you will, of our environment is not recognizable
through recognizing snippets of code. But it's recognizable through behavior of computers in
our network. All of a sudden they start creating links with China. We're all talking about this
persistent threat thing a lot and that's really about information gathering, not so much about
emptying somebody's bank account or stealing industry secrets. I don't know how many secrets
the County of Maui really has. But this information here that is of interest, and the reason why
Maui County may be of interest is because we have connections to the State. So the State has
already signed up for the use of those tools that MS-ISAC has developed. And I'm in
conversation with MS-ISAC and with the State. You know, I just received a letter of
cooperation with the State that will allow us to sign up for that same service and, again, the
Operational Funds should allow for that 'cause it's kind of a subscription structure. So that
instead of the State guarding its boundaries but not necessarily knowing what happens at the
boundaries of Maui County, that we stretch those boundaries around the four counties and so that
we have one shortened boundary around the whole State and we start monitoring all the traffic
that goes in and out. So I know there's not a specific item in the budget for that, but we are very
much in the process of fortifying our external perimeter, if you will, in cooperation with the State
and University of Hawaii and eventually other counties. So we expect to have that in place
within the next four to six months or so.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: And as my wonderful lady on next to me, is there...I was trying to see if
there was some request for updating our own employees on new practices to minimize, because,
you know, one of our concerns is also the internal penetration consideration of disgruntled
employees. And I can tell you, you know, it was interesting last week in Omaha because access
through the County goes a lot ways. And for some it's about the money because they wanna see
how people pay property tax, drivers relicensing and there's credit card information or redaction
in the Clerk's Office with addresses and personal information. They either gonna go through the
phone which is like a mini computer or, again, I learned this new interesting term called
phishing. And, you know, even after intense training, you know, Mr. Verkerke, the thing that
kinda shocked me is, 'cause now I learned this new term called click addicts. Where even after
intense training reminder, there's companies who phish their own employees and 20 percent will
open every single little thing before their face and that's part of the penetration. And so, of
course, we're brought up with now called Internet forensics. And so, you know, I bring that up
because I think maybe we need to also help us understand some of the protocols to assist you
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should there be an intrusion. You know, do we just grab the whole computer, yank it off the wall
and lose potential forensics evidence? Or, you know, just disconnect the intemet connection but
leave the computer running so that when the FBI come or if need be the Secret Service
component comes, we still have ability to go back and trace what was the part of that penetration
issues. And I'm kinda dangerous 'cause I'm not totally informed but I'm semi-informed about
these kind of things so bear with me. But I ask these questions 'cause I thought they're pertinent
and with this request before us to try move to the next level, I would like to make sure that, you
know, we look at it comprehensively, it makes a good business sense for us because we have
assets to protect, individuals, employees to protect and our residents to protect, because, you
know, my thing is you wanna stop something in this County, you reverse our pumps at the wells,
you reverse the sewer lift stations, you just put one virus and screw up every traffic signal in the
County road system and we can bring a lot of things to a stop real quickly in this County. And
so I, again, believe it is enough of importance that if you don't have it, should we be considering
at least some kind of support to address this issue of cyber security?
MR. 'VERKERICE: Far be it for me to turn down an offer for support be it financial or otherwise but we
recognize the scenario you described and that's the most difficult part of any security policy. It's
the part where you deal with your internal staff. That's typically your Achilles' heel in
everything you put together. So we have over the last few years worked on trying to segment
our infrastructure, our network using and I don't want to get too far into that but what it
allows us to do is separate traffic between departments, between locations so that it's
complicated to get to information you're not supposed to get to and you can't do it without it
being logged. So we have the ability to track that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. VERICERKE: Our next step and we were in discussions with our staff is, you know, typically
when we install network in a new facility or in this building retrofitting certain places, we like to
overinstall because, you know, as soon as we're done somebody asks, oh, I would really like to
have a connection in that place too. So we have many unused ports and so now we are with the
upgrade to the firewall and the network infrastructure and switches we have, we have the ability
now to select if we shut down all these unused ports so that somebody can't just plug in
somewhere and pick up a connection and start seeing how far they get in things. Our password
policy is on the review if we need to update. And the biggest resistance will be, you know, how
often do you want to change your password and how many different passwords can somebody
remember. So we're looking at.. .have one of my staff looking at whole identity management
aspect -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, right.
MR. VERKERKE: --so that, you know, single sign on is also a single point of failure perhaps but then
maybe we can build in assurances that if somebody manages to get in, we still have restricted the
ability of that person to preapproved privileges, if you will, so that even if that password got
hacked, the damage can be contained. But it's an ongoing thing and unfortunately you're always
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a half step behind people that are really trying to take advantage of a situation so we're trying to
keep up. So.. .but I'll think of a number...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And the same concern you brought up was brought up last week. How
many passwords can a person really remember, 20? Lucky if I remember my own phone
number.
MR. VERKERICE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Now I gotta remember 20 passwords. And so, again, they came up with this
new theorem, nonsensical passwords, which is now not even a number or a birthdate or
something that we know, like they'll pick a sentence that you can remember but it's so bloody
long that it's pretty impossible to hack. Or as we were told by the professionals and, you know,
the interesting thing is why not go back to the written document? Because we've been.. .we
know how to protect written information for 7,000 years. So their thing is, write it down, put it
in a safe and while it becomes a physical, now, issue, you know, we can put surveillance
cameras. We can do a lot of things to protect us physical evidence or requirements besides
remembering 20 different passwords. So, you know, again, I just bring it up because when you
talk to the Federal level, cyber security is one of their key, now, priority issues of national
importance and, you know, I just wanna make sure we do our part to ensure your ability to
perform for this County's residences but something we can afford but take the appropriate steps
to allow you to have those tools and opportunities, Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERICERICE: Well, of the four positions that we're asking for, one is going to be our dedicated
security policy officer. And another one is an addition to our two-man network team, 'cause we
fmd that security gets implemented and enforced through the network more than almost anything
else. So we will, with those two positions with your support, we'll be able to catch up on things
that we haven't been able to work on and be more proactive and finish some of the projects that
we have undertaken to make sure that next year I can report to you that, you know, a lot of these
things are in place.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Chairman, thank you. I'm sure Mr. Couch is
chomping on the bits.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I couldn't quite see but I think he was gnawing on your shoe. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Verkerke, for being here
and thanks for the map, like it. And also you mentioned you're working with that group,
MS-ISAC?
MR. VERICERICE: Yeah, MS-ISAC.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So one of my questions was gonna be, do you attend
conferences related to government IT issues around the country?
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MR. VERICERKE: Many of my staff do. We had a delegation of three staff go to ITSM Fusion
Conference in Dallas last year and we go there every four or five years, 'cause it really
reenergizes us for the effort that we have undertaken to apply standard best practices to how we
deliver IT services. As I mentioned, last August I was in Atlanta for the MS-ISAC conference
and I expect to go there again this summer. And then, of course, we have staff attending a
number of industry segment specific conferences. We'll have somebody go to the Real Property
Tax conference. We'll have somebody go, two people to the Real Property Tax. We're sending
three people from IT to the Police Dispatch Records Management System conference in the next
few months. We have...it escapes me right now. There's another major conference. We were
sending people to, I think, the financial conference, WAS. Oh, the HR conference, so because as
I mentioned in my introductory comments, we need to know the business of the departments that
come to us for help.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. VERKERKE: Because what we find traditionally, the business tnlks its lingo and we talk our lingo
and we think we're talking about the same place, and then when it's, you know, we're here, we
go live then it's like, this is not what I was asking for and then this is not what I thought you
needed. And so we try to become conversant and informed and competent in all these different
lines of business, so we go to the user conferences to make sure that when somebody comes to us
that we understand their business and can help 'em guide to a solution that may not always be the
obvious one that you see about on TV or what have you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and I applaud that because that's something that you need to do
especially in this type of business, not County business, but IT business. It changes rapidly. So
one of the things that we have found out, the members here and elsewhere, is that as
Mr. Hokama was alluding to is the peers. There are 3,600 and some county... 3,069 counties in
the country and a lot of 'em go to NACo and they have a whole group of people that say here are
our IT issues and here's what we've done. You know, then there's all different solutions. I'd
like to see...
MR. VERICERICE: We don't have the pleasure of going to a NACo conference but I am a member and
I'm getting all their...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I would like to see you come to some of those tech summits. It's very
informative and they have the IT committees and several subcommittees that I think you'd
benefit from that. And I would certainly love to put stuff in the budget for you to do that,
because I think it's really important that you not only go to the individual, you know, the
financial stuff and the real property tax stuff, but as a higher level manager to go and see what
our peers are doing elsewhere. I'm finding it quite fascinating and very, very informative so I
would suggest you do that. And along those lines, you know, a lot of times at these conferences
when we, you know, we're talking about some counties going to the Cloud, some deciding not to
and for various reasons, and those need to be studied and I'm not pushing one over the other.
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Barring the issue that you have here, you said you were going to hire one, with the new
positions, one security guy. If we have information that is very sensitive that we don't want out
there and also, for instance, information, people's credit card numbers and what not or links to
the State's tax computers, you know, you got one guy and maybe another half guy or maybe
another two bodies, right, doing security whereas some of these companies have 300 that are just
dedicated to that security. So some of those things are the things that we wanna try and take into
account. In our case I know, I understand that we've been lagging behind for awhile. I've
known that since 2003 and have been trying to help increase so I think we need to catch up first
before we can move forward. So and I'm very supportive of what I see here.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But I do wanna see, at least on your level or somebody just below your
level, coming to one more place that you can really get some good information. And there are
things in process in NACo and whatnot that may even allow for a lot of peer to peer stuff that we
would normally pay $300,000 for a consulting thing to do and we can get it done at a much
cheaper rate or just in the peer to peer discussions. So while I understand that we are behind, I
just would like to see some commitment to moving forward in other sections. I do really like
what you've put in here for what you need, because I've known for, like I said, 12 years now that
we've been needing some catch up so let's catch up and then move forward.
MR. VERICERICE: And conferences are not the only opportunity -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. VERKERICE: --available to do peer consultation, if you will, and what have you so there's lots of
online forums that myself and others are tapped in.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, of course.
MR. VERKERKE: But there is definitely something to be said for sitting face to face with somebody
and really sharing that, because it's that kind of conversation that triggers things that normally
on, you know, an exchange online not always get brought up. So I agree with you. And over the
years we've asked for travel and training money and hopefully times have improved enough that
the request can be supported.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, yeah,! agree. And I think it's, you know, it's not a luxury in this
case. Where we are now, it's not a luxury. It is a necessity in my opinion and I think, you know,
maybe if we have to lose a few computers to do this or if we can afford to throw a lump sum in
there to do it, whatever, more and more as you say, forums. I mean I learn a lot from forums and
I'm not full-time in the business anymore. So I know forums are very important but like you
said face to face is extremely important. So, you know, I like what you've got in here but I just,
like I said, we would like to see some, at least for me anyway, some motion towards, you know,
big ohana. That doesn't have to be.. .you're already doing it with the State. You're doing a good
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job. It sounds like getting all the counties together in the State. You know, there's 49 other
states out there that are having problems and some sort of solutions. So I just would like to see
some sort of budget in there to do things like that.
MR. VERICERKE: Yeah, I'm also a member of, an associate member I guess, I'm not entitled to be a
full-fledged member of, NASCIO, you know, the states' CIO organization, so I'd looked at
going to NASCIO conference but it conflicted with a number of other things that were going on.
So sometimes the timing doesn't all work out. But, yeah, I...
CHAIR WHITE: Could you get a little closer to the mic, please?
MR. VERICERICE: Oh, sorry. But I understand what you're saying and as much as the opportunity
presents itself we'll take advantage of it, and I'll commit to you that next year's budget will
definitely show that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. For now, Chair, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And for someone who's not as tech-savvy as my
neighbor here on the left and sounds like Mr. Hokama, too, is getting up there.
CHAIR WHITE: He's catching up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, it sounds like he is. So good job, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Verkerke, can you just explain the Cloud thing. I'm not too familiar with that at all.
MR. VERKERKE: Well, the Cloud is a term that is really causing a lot of confusion. Basically what it
boils down to is using the Internet as your environment for a lot of IT services and functionality
And then there's different ways of doing that. Rather than having everything installed on your
computer on your desk, you're really looking to rely on that connectivity that is everywhere but,
again, is it as reliable as we really want it to be all the times. But to rely on that connectivity to
get at the services in a way that.. .the original Cloud concept is really about pay as you go. So if
ten people sign up out of this organization, you pay for ten people, and if they use a certain
amount of capacity you pay for that. If you need more capacity then it's just kind of now the
meter is running all the time. So it requires careful analysis to make sure that what appears to be
a good deal, when you really go into it, it turns out to be the cost savings and the performance
that you expected. But that's basically what it comes down to. And now then the Cloud has
moved from being that, you know, public Internet. Some companies, some organizations create
their own version of that that is within their controlled environment, for security reasons, for
reliability reasons. But you still have just mostly connectivity to something out there that shows
up on your computer without us IT guys having to come to every computer and install that
software every time. So there's potential savings there but there's more to the story typically
than the initial sales literature makes you think
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. A little better clarity there, Mr. Verkerke, thank
you. Also, you know, our discussion earlier in regards to the CIP, no, no, CIP Coordinator, it
looks like it was a reallocation from your GIS...no, no?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(I a

i e...

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. All right, I was like they were taking away one of your
positions so how are you okay with that? All right, that was my question but I can disregard that.
And also just last follow-up, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In regards to when Mr. Regan was here and I said the overtime
premium, I didn't realize it was a different division. So I can disregard that question also. So
I'm good. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Verkerke.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCELMEMBER CRIVELLO: This is on Page 370 under Equipment. Purchase of life cycle
miscellaneous, da, da, da, and replacement of 500 PCs due to advanced age. So my question is
how many PCs do we have and what is the replacement schedule and how old are the PCs that
are being replaced?
MR. VERICERKE: Our number of PCs has jumped mostly through accounting changes since we
absorbed the Police Department July 1 st of the current Fiscal Year to about 1,800 or 1,900
Countywide. I would think that at least 1,000 of 'em are six years or over. We used to be on an
approximate four-year replacement cycle but then the economy didn't support that. So we have
fallen behind. We have computers out there that are seven, eight years old. So we have catching
up to do and that's what I was talking about earlier, that whole technology refresh that we're
faced with. The funding that has been available to us we have mostly applied it to the back-ofthe-house systems, you know, data storage, servers, network to make sure that we had at least the
core infrastructure in reasonably good shape. But it went at the expense of the desktop
environment so the users are getting pretty frustrated and it's affecting productivity at times, so
we really need to decide whether we're ready to catch up on that or not. And so 500 is not the
whole story but it's both constrained by our ability to roll out that many machines and our
expectation of what funding might be available for this.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So out of the 1,800, you will be replacing 500?
MR. VERKERICE: If the budget is approved as presented, yes, we would.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Now according to your request, yeah?
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MR. VERKERICE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. May I ask you this other question?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And just because I don't really understand. But if I recall with the
impact of technology you end up with less manpower. But I see we're needing increase to fulfill
what we need with your Information Technology Service.
MR. VERKERICE: Theoretically that would be true if the demand was unchanged. And so over the
years, both within the organization, within the community, expectation has grown considerably
of technology being used to provide more services, improve the speed of delivery of those
services, improve the quality of those services. So we find that we have a terrible time trying to
keep up with what people expect us to do and services and new systems that people expect us to
deliver with the staff that we have. And then as Mr. Hokama mentioned earlier, then we have
the assorted bad guys out there trying to interfere with our environment, so we have to do things
to make sure, a lot of extra things, to make sure that these servers are indeed as available and as
reliable as people expect them to be. So it's kind of like the paperless office, I don't know too
many offices that are truly paperless these days. But, you know, and it's the same, IT really,
instead of thinking of it we can reduce the number of people that it takes to deliver IT, I'd like to
think in terms of there's so much more we can do using IT and to meet the expectations of the
public and the organization. It's gonna be awfully tough to realize savings in staff. I mean one
of the arguments that is used a lot of times, you know, in putting your e-mail on the Cloud for
instance, well you can get rid of all those people supporting e-mail right now. Well, I have,
when it's all told, less than a full position supporting the County's e-mail system, because it's
added to a lot of other responsibilities to two principal people on my staff.. .principal staff
members responsible for that. They have a lot of other responsibilities. So if we warma reduce
the number of people supporting e-mail by some technology wizardry, we'd be going to zero and
that's not a position that's tenable for very long.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair? So would you basically say that the manpower that you are
looking for, although they're IT technicians, would be more in your backbone, your server,
updating?
MR. VERKERKE: No, one of the positions is specifically earmarked to provide end-user support. And
because we have so many more County users using computers than we did ten years ago, and
now we are faced with having to fmd a way so that they can use their smart phones and their
tablets to get at County information. So people may have two or three devices that they need
support on instead of just the one.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 23, 2013

MR. VERKERICE: And they expect that to work wherever they go. That computer on your desktop, I
know the environment it needs to work in. If you take a tablet or smart phone with you, I don't
know where that's going to be and how it works, but if it doesn't work so well, the phone call
comes to us so we have to deal with it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for Mr. Verkerke? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not a question but a comment and mainly to Ms. Crivello's questions
is that while normally we would, you know, take a look at.. .well, if you go to the Cloud with
e-mail you warm reduce the staff, but our problem is we don't have enough staff yet to handle
what we've got or what we need to do in the future. So that's why I'm talking about the
catch-up is important and then see where we are from there. But I still I'm leaning, of course,
towards some Cloud services because of the security, especially because of the security
capability, that much more secure than having our one guy here do it, you know, as opposed to
the 300 guys out there, or I mean I'm just throwing that number out there but it's that big of a
difference.
MR. VERKERICE: And if I may make a comment to your comment. If you push me to look for a silver
lining in the situation that we're in, it is that we have to make such radical fundamental choices
right now to catch up where we are that we may be able to jump over one or two generations of
technology right to where we need to be, because there is, in many cases, not enough there to
protect and preserve and we may as well just go to where we need to be and be well-situated for
a number of years so that we can stabilize and bring in new technology or new functionality and
what have you. So it's something that we'll spend the next year coming up with that enterprise
architecture, have a good idea of where we should be and if we can get there in one leap. If we
can, then we'll do it. The organization will have to be tolerant of some radical changes and
change is always a challenge. But if we do a well enough job describing the to-be situation, I
think we have an opportunity to do some good things over the next couple of years.
COUNCMMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'll defer to you, kinda extreme but I wanted to ask this question while
Mr. Verkerke is here. But it is part of the.. .will your Division have any component or
participation with this Public Safety radio project because of the advanced electronics and
equipment? Is the ITS going to be participating in any manner with this project as you
understand it, Mr. Verkerke?
MR. VERKERICE: Over the last few years in the budget, this year and last year, we've had an item
under Goal 2 which is to increase the convergence of data and radio networks, and very much
have we been involved with the efforts of Captain Amaral and his staff to upgrade the radio
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project, because the technology for radio and the technology for data is becoming one and the
same. And so we have been able to leverage his effort to extend the reach of our data network
and in exchange, offer more redundancy for the radio network through the data network through
shared technology so now we can carry radio traffic and data traffic to the same locations and be
each other backup. And the net result is that the service delivered to the organization, to the
community has increased a lot. We have been able, for instance, to move off our Ti link to
Molokai which is 1.5 megabytes, it's kinda worse than most cell phones even, to be able to share
our data network on the microwave links that they have built. So there's a lot of synergy, a lot of
cooperation and a full awareness of each other's needs in that context.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I ask that question, Mr. Verkerke, because, you know, for me
I'm just trying to see if there's associated connections to other things that if we make an
adjustment to you, it then might have a potential adjustment for this project or Police
requirements for their communications or digital security requirements. And so I'm just trying
to put the pieces that should appropriately be reviewed together, so once we make a decision
we're informed that, gee, if we adjust this for Mr. Verkerke, we may be helping Police or
hindering Police with this associated project that as you shared you're working together for that
synergy. So I appreciate your response. Thank you.
MR. VERKERKE: You mentioned to security, because of this project all of our data infrastructure and
all of our personnel now falls under FBI -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. VERICERKE: --security standards. So we have to meet FIPS 140-2 requirements so all of our staff
is going through FBI appropriate online security. We get background checked and everything
else, and our infrastructure needs to be upgraded or provided with the security facilities to make
sure that we have that protected, encrypted path all around. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you very much. And, Chairman, just one last note I was gonna
plan to check with Ms. Cochran but I have made initial contacts last week and I can tell you that
the regional representatives for Secret Services and the FBI will be happy to come here to give
us an informed review of some of the protocols and recommendations that the FBI and Secret
Service would like all government entities to be aware of and updated and briefed on. So I am
taking them up on that offer and at the appropriate time I will inform Chair Baisa and
Ms. Cochran of the ability of this personnel to specifically come to Maui and share their thoughts
with us.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Wonderful.
CHAIR WHITE: Very good. Mr. Verkerke, I have a couple questions on the map. It looks like we've
got four connections to the mainland that come into the State. And then with one of those
coming in into.. .well, I don't know. You know, I'm kinda like Mr. Hokama. I know enough to
be dangerous but not enough to know what I'm talking about. The Japan-U.S.-Canada
- 73 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 23, 2013

connection, Southern Cross and the Asia America Gateway, are any of those.. .and then the
Southern Cross that goes to California, one goes to California, one goes to Washington, are all
four of those pipes, so to speak, accessible or are we not able to access services on any of those
particular pipes? And I don't know if I'm asking the question in an intelligible way but...
MR. VERKERKE: No, it's a very good question and yes, under typical, normal everyday
circumstances, all of those links are accessible in one way or another. It kind of depends on the
contractual arrangements that various access providers have. Like, we have access to the
Internet through a number of the local providers and there's only so many, you know,
HawaiianTel and Wavecom merging really reduces it to two.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VERKERKE: Them and Time Warner Telecom. So I don't know exactly what arrangements they
have with the people that own or manage these links, but it's fair to assume that they have
contractual arrangements to have capacity on many, if not all, of these opportunities. So under
normal circumstances our traffic could travel any of these routes as long as we are able to get
from Maui to Oahu -CHAIR WHITE: Or the Big Island.
MR. VERKERKE: --or Maui to the Big Island.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. And then it looks like we have three connections. I don't know of the SIC. I
don't know whether that provides any connectivity. My recollection is that the one that was put
in for Hawaiian Homes?
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, SIC is Sandwich Isles Communications and their target right now is Home
Lands, Hawaiian Home Lands through a Federal grant a number of years ago. It's a complicated
picture around SIC. There's a number of companies all involved in different portions of that
service provision. The fiber itself is owned by a company called Paniolo. Since I think 2009 or
so, maybe longer, the FCC has been trying to get some answers about whether they are fully
compliant with all the requirements of having that subsidized service with Federal money or if
they really should be considered a carrier. And so until that time, I think there is some doubts on
the ability of SIC to provide the kind of services for connectivity to us that's HawaiianTel and
Time Warner Telecom. So in my planning I'm not really counting on the ability to tap into the
link that comes down on Lahainn, and that's why I'm so concerned about the aggregation of
links on Maui all in that same South Maui-Wailea area.
CHAIR WHITE: Now you've mentioned on the RIFN item, it's 24 strands total. What is the other
connection that comes to Maui from both Oahu and the Big Island? It's HICS. What is that and
how many strands is that?
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MR. VERKERKE: HICS is really Hawaiian Telcom's infrastructure. It has 12 strands. HIFN is the old
Wavecom so HawaiianTel has purchased that. So there are.. .you see the two different types of
dashing on those lines. It's really one cable and 12 strands out of the cable are provided to Time
Warner Telecom and 12 to Hawaiian Tel. So it's not really very clear at this point how the
merger between the two is gonna affect this. But the report, the December 2012 report I drew
these pictures from, said that the technology used for those links is such that capacity is at
maximum or near maximum. They're quite saturated. So it will require a considerable
technology uplift for those carriers to be able to increase the capacity. And I'm not really sure
about any active concrete plans on their part to do that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. As we discussed, the importance of that connectivity is if we do want to
relocate some of our responsibilities, that connectivity is certainly important. And the reason we
bring up the.. .the reason that Mr. Couch and I were considering that option is that there are IT
departments on the mainland that have made a variety of different moves and have been able to
reduce their IT staffing. And the reason for us bringing it up is not to reduce our staffing because
I think we all agree that we're kind of low. It's just a concern that before we increase the
staffing, should we be looking at some of these other options? And, you know, I'm kinda like
Mr. Couch, I kinda feel like we may need to add some, but we need to get a good sense from you
whether looking at other services or other ways of delivering the services might be able to reduce
our need to increase. The other part of that question is, with the computer replacement, you had
mentioned that when you change programming, you need to go and change it in each of the PCs.
And I don't know whether we've looked at going to main servers and using, I don't know what
the term that we use for use is thin clients where we have everything's in one main server so
instead of changing it in everybody's computer, we're just changing it in the server and all the
others simply link to the server. And the cost that we have here at a million for 500 computers,
the thin clients that we buy are in the neighborhood of I think three or four hundred dollars
apiece plus that means that we don't have to go out and go to each PC. We have PCs too but we
have PCs where we need to house information at the desktop. But we have thin clients in
virtually all of our service positions. So if you could just share with us how much... if that's a
possibility and if we spent a million dollars on servers and thin clients as opposed to PCs, how
much more could we replace?
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Chair, last year when we talked about the budget, I mentioned that we were
going to be looking at what options, what possibilities virtual desktops offered for us and that's
very much using the thin clients. And in research with peers and with others and in relying on IT
research companies and part of the assessment was to get advice on that from Gartner, we
learned that in a complex environment like ours where we have so many different types of users,
so many different lines of business, so many different requirements for capabilities on the
desktop between people processing and, you know, fairly simple routine tasks versus engineering
or GIS analysts, that the cost savings, the efficiencies weren't really there yet at the current price
point in that industry. So the advice that we have received is to go ahead and not delay any
longer the refresh of the desktop and do it with the current technology, and we expect to jump,
you know, to close to the state of art on the desktop as we can manage. To buy some time in the
next refresh cycle in three to four years, the anticipation is that the price performance point will
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be much more in our favor. So we've looked at that and, like I mentioned, we'll look in next
year's effort to establish that enterprise architecture. We looked at the various options that exist,
but we're at a point now that we have to do something and the most reliable the approach that
would introduce the least new risk and hopefully alleviate a lot of the existing operating risk
would be to go to a refresh of the desktops.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: And we have ways of distributing configurations and stuff so it's not literally that
we have to touch every computer on every desktop. We can distribute a lot of that over the
network and through our servers so... And a lot of our corporate applications are going to a
Windows browser delivery mechanisms so there is a lot of that centralization that allows us more
efficient updates already in place but it's not reaching all the way to the desktop at this point.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And the next question is for Mr. Baz. And that is, with the
$1,000.. .or $1 million purchase of equipment, could you give us a breakdown of how much of
that equipment is likely to go into a special funded or enterprise funded position?
MR. BAZ; Mr. Chair, I'd have to do some more research and work with our Chief Technology Officer.
From my understanding the Department of Water Supply pays for their own computer
equipment, either new or replacements and so that's budgeted in there. But all other purchases
come out of this Division. So we could work with them and try to figure that out if you'd like.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, again, I don't know if the other Members are interested in doing so but, you
know, we're looking for money under rocks at this point and if we have monies that we're
spending on special funded areas I think we would like to make sure that we're -MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --moving those funds. Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Just to note to consider and I know this is a subject that's gonna be brought in your Policy
Committee or your Vice-Chair's Policy Committee here at some point. The Special Funds are
paid for out of more user fee and those type of things. The budget that we presented are based
on certain fees and rates that are set. So the more that you push down onto the Special Funds
then the more consideration needs to be made on those revenues as well. Just to note.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Verkerke, if you could please provide them or provide them or us a breakdown of
where you see these replacement computers going. That would be very helpful to the
Committee.
MR. BAZ: Just to.. .because I used to work in MIS, it used to be called back then. The asset
management, if we're going to use the Special Funds to purchase the computers, it would be...I
just.. .maybe they have fixed this by now but to me it would be a nightmare to try to figure out
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this computer was purchased by this fund that needs to go to this person. If there's a
replacement, you know, they come out and.. .if there's... like my computer died. They came and
switched it with another one that afternoon, right. So if they had to figure out that this was a
General Fund funded one versus a non-General Fund funded one, I would.. .it's just something
else for them to think about.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I understand that complication but if it's just a transfer of money without
identifying which ones were bought for which purpose then, anyway.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the Special Funds ought to pay for their own. And if you, and Mr. Verkerke,
could you please provide us an explanation of the $250,000 amount under Professional Services
on 10-12 for $250,000 to accommodate consulting services to develop an RFP for a KIVA
replacement?
MR. VERKERKE: Over the last couple of years, we've been talking about the need to replace a number
of key systems. This year we're working on the Real Property Tax system. When that
implementation is finished sometime during next fiscal year, we'll need to be ready to replace
the permitting system. The KIVA is the system that we use for development monitoring and
management so that all the various permits that people need to apply for all get handled through
that system. So it ties into the same layers of information about parcels, about ownership, about
zoning, about preexisting conditions that the real property tax system is interested in. So we
need to make sure we develop a set of requirements with, I think, there's at least six primary and
several additional departments using that system to make sure that we reflect all their various
business needs in the specifications for this system. So we don't want to just leave that to
chance, and spend some time and get some assistance in putting all that together so that we will
have an opportunity to select a system that as much as is possible will meet the needs of the
organization.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I was gonna take a recess.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Can you hold off until after?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll take a ten-minute recess. Please be back at 3:25. In recess. . . . (gave . . .
RECESS:

3:14 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:34 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . (gave . . . The Budget and Finance Committee meeting will come back to order.
And we'll continue where we left off with the review of the Information Technology Services
Department. And it was Mr. Couch's turn to ask a question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. And I just wanted to first make a comment and then
discuss some stuff with Mr. Verkerke. You mentioned something about a thin client set up.
And, yes, while that's one way to go I just give you a personal experience. In a 20-computer
CPA firm, it took us about a year and a half to convert to something like that, so it's not
something as simple and I know you have a big hotel, 180 computers and it didn't take too long.
It just depends on the complexity of what needs to go into the system. So while in the long run
it's probably easier to maintain and better to do, getting there might be a little difficult. Just the
heads up on that 'cause we did talk about it last year. I do remember talking about virtualization
and what not so...
CHAIR WHITE: You techies know more about it than I do. When I see a million dollar tab
.(i a

i e...

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know. I understand. Mr. Verkerke, you know, you were mentioning,
you were talking about KIVA upgrade at this point. One of the concerns that I know we talked
about last year I believe, and for the new members maybe they wanna chime in on this, but right
now it's my understanding that we have four or five different GIS versions of our tax map key or
land management. You know, one from Real Property Tax and then Planning uses a different
one. Water, I think uses a different one and I think Environmental Management uses yet another
one. Is there any thought to consolidating in that to one GIS set of data? And then everybody
can use that and put their own layers on top of it so that when something gets subdivided or
consolidated, it happens once, because I looked on the RPT, for instance, and I don't know if it's
changed this year or not yet, but if you look for the YMCA on the RPT map versus our GIS
layers, two different locations, two different TMKs. And it's just not consolidated yet. Are you
looking into doing that before going into KIVA, 'cause I know KIVA looks at a layer of GIS
data of our tax map keys. And I know a lot of other things look into our tax map keys.
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Couch, if you'll permit me, I'll answer the question in a much broader
perspective.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Use your microphone.
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MR. VERICERKE: I'm not really conversant on all the details of all of the layers of land information
that exists. So but I do know that we have problems managing land information in all its facets
in a way that presents to users with a single version of the truth. And that was actually one of the
questions we asked in the IT assessment. Tell us, please, how we can get to the point that we
have confidence in the consistency, the completeness, and the availability, the accuracy of the
information that is being used by a land management system like KIVA, a real property tax
system and many other systems. So the recommendation is to.. .that came out of the assessment
is to create a land information program with somebody that has responsibility to direct the
program, and that program would have organization-wide perspective to make sure that we
understand all the various elements of the land information, who's responsible for creation,
who's interested in using it and how should it be distributed, where it should be distributed,
what's the timing of that and what are the standards applied. So it's in the Department of
Management's purview to develop that program and put that in place. Will that happen before
we go to KIVA? I'm not sure. Should it happen and should it be completed before we replace
KIVA? I don't necessarily think so because as long as we understand that the information that
we feed into KIVA and similarly into the new real property tax system is still subject to
improvement, we can still select a good solution based on the functional requirements, the things
that, that system needs to do for us. And that if we're in parallel working on improving the
information that system relies on and how we share it and how we feed it, then that same system
will improve in the quality of the information it can use and therefore in the quality of the
decision support. Because we have opportunities and we have requirements to improve some of
the functionality, the access to the information by the public, the technology we use to distribute
the information be much more integrated with GIS capability, much more integrated with web
technology, bring it out to mobile devices if you will, that we'll make the decision. But I
anticipate that we're not going to feel that all of that needs to wait 'til we've cleaned up and
organized the data, 'cause that may actually be a pretty substantial undertaking.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, I guess it would be a function of cleaning up because it's
different and once you consolidate it, it's gotta be the same so I understand that there's gotta be
some cleanup. But until you know what package you're using to hold that data whether it's
SEQUEL, and I'm sorry that I'm getting a little into minutiae here, but whether SEQUEL or
Oracle, aren't you gonna be able...I mean don't you need to know what that's gonna be first and
so you can use all the different programs to look at that?
VERKERKE: I think it's more a matter of understanding the data standards that underlie with the
particular implementation whether, you know, it's one data base technology or another or what
have you. And so we will have an opportunity to look at the data standards that are going to be
the foundation of the real property tax system and compare them to what's out there in the
industry for developing and monitoring a permitting system that is out there. And we may.. .we
need to work in parallel so we may need to decide at least at the standards level we need to be
clear about what we expect. We're aided by that because there are spatial data standards, the
Federal government has developed all that. So the assumption is that any company developing
these kind of tools in this marketplace will be aware of and presumably complying with those
spatial data standards. So I'm cautiously optimistic that we don't find too much of a conflict at
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that level, and then just it'd be on us to make sure that we can adopt and adhere and implement
those standards.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, Mr. Chair, if I may. This points to, I mean this level of
discussion points to, you know, we only have this with them once a year in this Committee
during Budget on a one day thing and we're done. I would really like, and I think I brought it up
before but I just wanna reiterate, that I'd like this Department, the Management, or I guess, it's
IT Services Department, to have some sort of regular committee to go to if they have concerns or
if they wanna give us updates or what not. So I'm asking, and I know Chair Baisa is not here,
but I'm asking that we meet with them more than just at policy time, the budget time. And I
think it would be best in Infrastructure Management but that's I guess up to Chair Baisa. But
that is part of, that is a huge part of our infrastructure. So I think that would be a good place to
put it. But I would really strongly suggest that we discuss with them on a more frequent basis
than just now so A, it'll shorten our time here and B, it'll help them, help guide them in their
direction that we feel that, you know, the County needs to go if we're setting the policy.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think that's a very good idea and I think after Ms. Cochran has seen a number
of projects not appear, it's probably gonna be in her Committee's purview to have the
Environmental Management review their projects, their CEP projects in Committee rather than
waiting 'tit we get to Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: We've done that in Water and I think, as much as we can, I think we want the various
Committees to be reviewing a variety of things like CLP and the Human Service contracts in
Ms. Crivello's Committee well ahead of Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: So that we're not having to learn about it at the last minute and there's.. .and while
we're making decisions of the size that we're making -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, it's huge.
CHAIR WHITE: --it really requires a lot more deliberation than Budget has time for. And it's
unfortunate but I think after Ms. Cochran's comment about the CLP, I'm sure that she'd happy to
take that up during her session. And if Infrastructure is the Committee into which the ITS goes,
then I think she'd be more than willing to provide the hearing time. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Couch for your suggestion and I am very
open to that. So thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: Good. Okay, Members, other questions? Mr. Verkerke, on Page 10-12 of the Details
there's a Service Contract, R & M Service Contracts and your request for this coming year is
1,405,000. And basically it was to accommodate industry standards and 10 percent increase in
maintenance contracts and absorb maintenance on new systems. But looking at the balances as
of March 31 g, we adopted an amount of 1,195,000 last year and the remaining balance as of
March 31 g is 534,000. Are you going to be able to encumber those amounts and do you need
those amounts in this year?
MR. VERICERKE: Mr Chair, a lot of those bills come due once a year. So the distribution of payments
over quarterly reports is not necessarily represented over or a certain steady flow. So there are a
number of bills that typically come due in the fourth quarter of the year. So I do anticipate that
we will get quite close to the budgeted amount.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, could you provide us with a list of those items that you feel are gonna be
coming up in the fourth quarter?
MR. VERKERKE: Absolutely.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And the same thing on Computer Software. We appropriated
525,000 last year and you're requesting 525 again this year but the balance in that account is
336. So if you could just provide us the same rundown of what your anticipate expenses are
there as well.
MR. VERICERKE: Mr. Chair, the explanation is a little bit different on that account and it ties into what
we were talking about earlier. Our anticipation that we were going to be able to implement
virtual desktops. So we held off on making a commitment to that until we had the results of the
assessment, until we had a really clear sense of what we would be in for. Right now the decision
is to go and replace desktops with the money you've provided in the current budget. And we're
sorting out right now if all the applications that we have will be compatible with Windows 8 or if
we need to accept that perhaps we need to stick with Windows 7 for a while. So we're actively
researching that and we expect to have the results for that in the next couple of weeks. So we
will do a fairly sizeable purchase in the fourth quarter because we wanted to make sure that we
fully understood what opportunities were. So you'll see the same in, I think, in the hardware
post where we have a fair amount of money. So we've been holding off buying that and we're,
like I said, just weeks away from knowing for sure if we can.. .we'd like to go to Windows 8
because I think in the long term that's where we need to be anyway. We're testing compatibility
and that will trigger a considerable purchase in the fourth quarter.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, and the other thing that I'd like to point out is in Fiscal Years '11 and '12 the
expenditures in total were 36,000, 87,000. So if we have a significant purchase in the fourth
quarter, are we going to need the full amount of the $525,000 request for next year?
MR. VERKERKE: Last year I asked...I can't recall the details but I think I asked to replace about 360
PCs. Funding was provided for half of that so that's the expenditure we're talking about, about
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180 machines. The 500 I'm asking for next year's, we'll know what the environment is going to
be. That will still leave us well short of the more than 1,000 machines that we anticipate having
to replace in this refresh, so it will get us over the top but it won't get us to the finish line on that.
So it's not that we're asking for the same money twice. You know in FY '13-FY '14 it's just the
whole inventory's aging so every year there's a newer group that reaches that six, seven year age
threshold that we really need to act on.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but if we're looking at...having only spent in very small amounts in previous
years, if! add the two years together, that's over a million dollars to be spent just on software for
1,800 machines. I was just wondering where that money, or why we're having to spend a
million dollars in two years after in two years we only spent about 120,000.
MR. VERKERKE: You're talking about Page 10-13?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Computer Software.
MR. VERKERKE: It's really that the first year this year is the first year of that catch-up bubble that
we have to deal with. The years before expenditures for Computer Software were pretty well
frozen at minimum levels because the funding picture was pretty bleak. So we're really looking
at doing a technology refresh over a couple of years that is substantial. We also have to not only
buy computers, we have to buy desktop software and that comes to about, on average, about four
to five hundred dollars per PC so...
CHAIR WHITE: Four to five hundred for.. .500 is 250,000? I'm not sure if my math is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, 2.5 million.
CHAIR WHITE: . .(I a

i e...

MR. VERKERKE: One second, please. If you don't mind, I'll provide you that information because I
don't have the details in this . .(i a i e . . .
CHAIR WHITE: . .(I a

i e . . if you wouldn't mind breaking it down to how the desktop software

MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --and then I know you have to buy receipts as well for the server software.
MR. VERKERKE: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: But if you could break that down, it'd be good.
MR. VERKERKE: I'll provide you the detail.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: And just to provide context, if you could go back maybe three years and tell us what
you've.. .what has been involved in those purchases, because, you know, it just jumps out at me
that we've $120,000 in expenditures over two years and then it bumps up to.. .1,050,000 in the
next two years.
MR. 'VERKERICE: I don't recall the details but there's more software than just for the desktops so I'll
provide all that.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sure there is. I'm sure it's server software and so on. But I think we'll need
some detail to make that level of commitment again.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
MR. VERICERICE: No problem.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Your questioning brought up a question of mine. When
you said you're going to, on the new computers, you're going to get new software. What type of
software are you talking about?
MR. VERKERKE: The standard desktop configuration so we'll bring in Microsoft Office 2013.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: And Adobe and Visio and all these kinds of things that are pretty standards tools
nowadays.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What's on the computers now? Is it old Office 2003 or something?
MR. VERKERKE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, so you wanna move up? Okay.
MR. 'VERKERKE: That's correct, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All right. So it's... okay, updating the software and the hardware
'cause usually you keep the old copies but I forgot that they're seven years old so it's really old
software. All right, thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: But I've been wailing for one of you to ask a question about the $1.2 million
Countywide phone system replacement.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(I a

i e.

CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . .(I a

i e.

CHAIR WHITE: I've been... anyway, would you please provide us an explanation of that? Since my
Members are still snoozing from lunch.
MR. VERKERKE: Mr. Chair, the County has a phone system in place right now. I believe it's 10 years
old or something like that. And we have.. .we believe that technology for telephones in the
office has matured to the point that voiceover IP as a telephone solution has become the industry
standard. And so in looking at replacing the system and in providing phone service to a number
of new offices and facilities, decision was made to look at a voiceover IP solution. We have
selected one. It's gonna be a Shore Tel solution. We have approximately 2,500 employees. I
would think the majority of them have a phone. For our planning purposes we looked at about
2,000 phones. The instrument of voiceover IF phone is a little bit more than your typical
traditional telephone on your desk. But it comes with a lot of functionality that will allow us to
integrate modern technology like the cell phones and what have you. It will allow people, you
know, the concept of Follow Me/Find Me in phone systems so that no matter where you are, you
can be reached. But it's always a welcome aspect that's up for discussion. But so the
$1.2 million will allow us to replace just about all of the telephones that the County has given
that we have a little bit of a head start with the Police Department implementing the new system
this year. It will provide better tracking of the use of the phones so that Finance Department has
better statistics and better metrics about what kind of calls are being made. It should reduce the
cost of our trunk lines. It should improve telephone communications between the islands and
avoid a lot of the long distance calling charges that we have. And, again, this goes back to the
radio project that you asked about earlier. The extension of our network and the ability to
leverage all of that infrastructure allows us to push this telephone technology out to all the
County offices on all three islands.
CHAIR WHITE: And how scalable is this? Does this need to be implemented all at one time or is
it...can it be done over a two to three year period?
MR. VERKERKE: It's scalable. The system that we've selected, is actually one of its strong points.
One of the reasons why we selected is its scalability and its redundancy. We feel that taking the
organization to a two or three year telephone upgrade is going to be very confusing, very
frustrating for people that don't have it. It will eliminate the benefits of, or reduce the benefits of
some of the features because the person that you really want to be able to extend to is not on the
new phone system yet. So we think doing all of that in one year and definitely the larger
locations in one fell swoop is probably the most practical approach.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: From a cost benefit standpoint, can you share with us what the costs of continuing
with our current phone system with respect to maintenance of this system, and you mentioned
that the VOIP will not result in as much of the long distance charges. Can you tell us how much
we're gonna save, if anything, in maintenance agreements or in long distance?
MR. VERKERKE: The biggest savings will be in the charges that are associated with every add, move
and change on the phone. We'd have to buy the phone but we can plug it into the network
anywhere. And it's easy to configure. The phone number on the instrument or wherever it gets
plugged in, that phone number will move. So we won't have to pay the current service provider
on the existing system. I don't know what the precise charges are 'cause that's handled in
Finance But I think on average it's about 50,60 dollars or something to move a phone from one
side of the office to the other or to a new building or what have you. So in the long term, that's
where the bulk of the savings will come from. And then, of course, the additional functionality
and capability that the system will provide. But the exact funding levels as they exist for the
phone system, perhaps Finance can provide that information. I don't have that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And do you know what the maintenance arrangement will be with the new
provider? How much that will cost us?
MR. VERKERICE: I don't have the numbers offhand but industry standards for these kind of system is
that annual maintenance is about between 15 and 20 percent of the purchase cost. And the
$1,200 is not all purchase cost. There's some professional services included that help us plan,
because the biggest challenge with a migration like this is to move to dialing plan or update the
dialing plan where all the different phone numbers are. At this point, our working assumption is
that we will not have to go around to change everybody's phone number. But that complicates
things a little bit so. I would think that the annual cost probably, not having the contract in front
of me, is probably gonna be around $150,000 or so for maintenance.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, I know you probably have that number already.
MR. BAZ: No, I don't actually. What I was going to mention was the last time we upgraded the phone
system, the County issued a bond to upgrade the phone system. My office was asked to evaluate
that same consideration this year and I felt that it would be more appropriate for us to be
spending cash on it versus bond. But that is an option should the Council be short on cash.
CHAIR WHITE: Has the Administration calculated what our reduction in long distance charges would
be? Or can you tell us what our long distance charges are now?
MR. BAZ: I'd have to check and get back to you about that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I think the Committee would like to know what our current maintenance costs
are on the phone system and what our current long distance charges are as we're set up now.
And then what will our long distance.. .will there still be long distance charges with the new
system of any kind? And then what will the maintenance cost be on the new system? You
know, what is the contract outline for that?
MR. BAZ: Okay, yeah, we can do some research and find out. I haven't been involved at all in the
procurement and what the specifications were for that so.. .but we can dig into that and get
you.. .try to get you as much information as possible.
CHAIR WHITE: And at this point we need it kind of quickly so can you get it to us without us sending
you a letter?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'll work with the Finance Director and our IT CTO here to see what we can come up
with.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, other questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I didn't ask about the VOIP because I
support going to VOIP. The only question I would have on it is how is that gonna affect our
bandwidth? Are you gonna increase the, you know, what is necessary to not affect our
bandwidth?
MR. VERKERKE: We don't anticipate that new phone system will have a major impact on the
bandwidth. Telephone traffic in and of itself is not a very large component. And the system we
have chosen has a distributed design so there are network phone switches in key locations and
especially in the larger locations. So a lot of the phone calls within, say, One Main Plaza, say,
within the County Building will stay within the County Building and don't have to travel over
the network very much. So we've looked at the architecture to make sure that we reduce any
impact. But phone traffic compared to images and a lot of geospatial information is really not a
very big bandwidth. . .(i a i e . . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You obviously haven't seen Mr. White's phone bill.
CHAIR WHITE: What was that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I said he hasn't seen your phone bill.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know what that means but.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you were saying we have like 2,500 employees. How many phones
do we have now?
MR. VERKERKE: I think it's around 2,000.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so you're gonna replace everything as much as possible.
MR. VERKERKE: That's our goal.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Because I wouldn't want somebody to have an old phone and not be
able to use it 'cause they are all new handsets and everything, right?
MR. VERKERKE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, as far as the phone system's concerned, that's fme. I have more
questions on something else but when we get to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Wait, did you have a question on the phone system?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I just was gonna ask Mr. Verkerke if this is Countywide? So Molokai,
Hana, and the Lanai operations would have all those done simultaneously, Mr. Verkerke?
MR. VERKERKE: They're all in the request. The simultaneous aspect will depend on...for Lanai
specifically, on the completion of some of the radio network installation so that we increase the
bandwidth. On the other hand there are not that many County employees on Lanai-VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Right, right.
MR. VERICERICE: --so the impact may not be as great. We'll have to look at that but the plan is to
reach everybody in the County on all of the islands this year, or next fiscal year I should say.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So just a quick follow-up. So those projects that through Police,
Captain Amaral, that was working with the upgrade station, those are critical
infrastructure components to make this whole request work?
MR. VERKERKE: To make it work as well as it should, they are very important. With proper
bandwidth management we can probably should there be some delays or what have you, we can
make it work.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Okay, 'cause I'm just trying to say that, you know, for you to be successful
in this request, we're gonna need to support you and Police Department in this other CI? request
to get the maximum benefits. And I think the Committee needs to know that so when we make a
decision, you know, we understand the impacts to the --
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MR. VERKERKE: Yeah, and actually -VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: —organization.
MR. VERKERKE: --the most critical IT service in that context that the departments are waiting for is
not so much the phone system but the ability to do video conferencing. So bandwidth is a very
big issue to Lanai, Molokai, Hana, and we're working with the Police Department. And they are
going to be critical for us to be able to deliver the services that will be available in Central Maui
to the outlying communities. There's no doubt about that.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. VERKERKE: Phone specific it may not be as sensitive but other things, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions on the phone system? If not, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I noticed in your performance,
Mr. Verkerke, your Performance Goals and Objectives, Goal 2, Objective No. 4 where it says,
perform detailed design of Emergency Management Center on a multi-year effort. Wanted to
probably put a bug in your ear that it might be one of the first things we'd wanna talk about in
Ms. Cochran's Committee. I don't know how much funding you have for that, have requested
for that. I couldn't find it. Do you know how much that's gonna run you?
MR. VERICERKE: Now you get to answer it.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. For those of you, Member Couch, you remember 'cause you were
part of this for many years, it's been discussed, Emergency Management Center. The current
iteration that we're working on is getting the Emergency Management Center at the land that we
purchased in Waikapu. And so we're currently.. .the Department of Management is working on
master planning that facility and including the Emergency Management Center in that location.
And so as far as cost at this point we can't tell you necessarily how much it's gonna be. We have
some old numbers as far as what we were planning at the quarry site, but maybe Mr. Verkerke
can answer the detailed cost items. But as it is right now we're doing the master planning for
that facility and hoping that it'll fit well in there. Also in discussions on getting other people to
pay for it too.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VERKERKE: So the reason why it's still in my performance objectives is that I had asked for
design money, but for the reasons that Mr. Baz explained that will probably come next year so
we didn't have a chance to clean up this item out of my objectives.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. All right, thank you. See, that was quick.
CHAIR WHITE: Other questions for Mr. Verkerke, Members? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Sandy made an interesting off the cuff remark about getting other people
to pay for it. So I'm assuming you're going to be looking for grants for this?
MR. BAZ: Yes, I think they already received some monies, from my understanding, prior, to work on
the design of the facility. You know, Homeland Security, this is a very important factor. The
discussion Member Hokama mentioned about some of our peers and other governments, also the
State, you know, working on backup data centers and all. The State has an interest in that as
well. There are a variety of different, you know, we try to spend other people's money first,
right, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah, get somebody else to pay is always the best way. But nowadays
getting those somebodies is not as easy as it used to be.
MR. BAZ: Very correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for Mr. Verkerke? Well, I have to ask the Hokama
question. Are you comfortable with a significant increase in your taxes to help pay for all these
upgrades?
MR. VERKERKE: The members of this Committee that were here two years ago, I believe, may recall
that I testified at the podium and asked you to increase my real property tax rate. So that offer
stands. I feel, at the time I said so, and I still do feel somewhat embarrassed about the money
that you ask me to contribute to this.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. I concur. Not about your taxes but mine too.
MR. VERKERKE: I'm not offering to trade.
CHAIR WHITE: Actually if you knew what I paid, you might.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You may want to.
CHAIR WHITE: In fact, I'll look yours up and I'll let you know. I bet I pay less than you because of
my ag assessed value.
MR. VERKERKE: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Which is embarrassing. But thank you very much --

- 89 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 23, 2013

MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: --Mr. Verkerke.
MR. VERKERICE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: GIS.
CHAIR WHITE: And we will move on with GIS. You all need a break or are you good to go?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good to go.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Finish it
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Welcome, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you. I'll do a brief overview, very brief overview and we can get into the
budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Proceed.
MR. MEDEIROS: My name is Bill Medeiros. I'm the Geographic Services Manager and I'm the head
of the GIS Division within the Department of Management. GIS primarily does two things.
We're a service agency in that when you need things that are, you know, geographic related,
maps, analysis, those kinds of things, we'll do it. We also provide tech support to departments
that have their own GIS staff or have staff that use GIS technology. In FY '12 we provided
services to 20 County agencies. That's slightly above our average which was 18 and we've been
keeping that average for about nine years so we have a fair bit of it, you know, timeline in terms
of how much we provide services. In FY '12 we also printed, produced 898 maps or other
documents. That is a 19 percent increase from FY '11 and a 27 percent increase over FY '10.
We also do an annual client survey to see how we're doing. In FY '12 we scored 95.3 out of 100
and that makes eight straight years of hitting our 90 percent target. Let's see, to jump ahead
since we did talk a little bit about Cloud-based computing. We do a fair amount of different
kinds of things and sometimes it's new stuff. So we are looking into two Cloud-based GIS
applications, one of which is Pictometry Online which some of the Council members are fairly
aware of. We talked about it last year and all of you have access to it. You all have accounts.
And just to give you an idea of the usage, since deployment in July, we've had 5,261 logins and
there's been 107,568 images viewed in that nine months. And it averages out to 585 logins per
months and 11,952 images viewed. And so it's shown a lot of usage. We had some pretty good
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growth. We do quarterly user meetings to train people up at no cost to the County. So we have
these guys out here and try to get that ramped up as best. And right now all 250 licenses are
accounted for of the 250 that was purchased. And that's my Department overview and let me do
a real quick summary of the budget changes and then we can go from there.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: In terms of salaries, we have a reduction of 37,968. That is a loss of one E/P which
was discussed earlier. One of our positions was transferred to the Department of Management's
Admin. budget. In tenns of Operations, there's an increase of $85,458 and that's for increases in
software licensing and increases in our rent in our current location. And then in Equipment
there's an increase of $30,000. That's for two things, one is to purchase a new GPS data
collector, and then we're gonna begin equipment replacement of computer workstations and so
that's to buy three computer workstations. And the total changes is 77,490 plus 17 percent. And
that's the summary of our budget.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Holcama?
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Mr. Medeiros, so we have a clear understanding, tell us your role and your
component for us to get the.. .you're well-aware of the Council's support of RPT's Pictometry
efforts and, you know, the Council put a lot of resources because for us it's a revenue generator.
Can you tell us what is your Division's or your area of responsibility, if any, as it regards to the
RPT Pictometry component?
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay, so we provide tech support so when there's discussion of imagery acquisition
which so far the County itself hasn't paid for. It's been paid through the Police Department and
the State 911 contract. So they'll ask us, we'll go and get the quotes from the vendor and we'll
lcinda give them ideas of, okay, if they can't fly the whole thing, how do we do it. So we provide
support. In terms of Pictometry Online, when the Finance Director sat down about a year ago
and decided they wanted to try the online product to get it delivered, he decided to, for two
reasons, to have us administer the project. So first of all, it was because he wanted to have Real
Property focus on what they do best which is assessing and collecting taxes. So he says, I want
my staff to just work on this. I don't want them worrying about how to do this system
administration. And the second reason was because we have hookup into 20 agencies. We do a
lot of services for a lot of agencies, and he wanted to make sure that he didn't buy 200 licenses
or 250 licenses just for 33 users in Real Property Tax. And so our role was, one, to make sure
Real Property Tax got up and running right away and then, two, to start distributing those
licenses as best we could to as many departments as we could and then to coordinate the training.
And that's lcinda where we go. So we do not hold the license for either Pictometry Online or
Pictometry Imagery. But our job is sort of to facilitate the use of that by as many people as can
within the County.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA:: Okay. So this 85,000 that you mentioned earlier in your comments to the
Committee and it's our understanding, it says Enterprise License, so it's that for just one license?
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MR. MEDEIROS: Oh, no. Okay, that cost, that $85,000 is for the County's GIS software.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that the ERSI or ESRI?
MR. MEDE1ROS: ESRI.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: ESRL
MR. MEDEIROS: And Enterprise License would mean we would have, quote, unquote, unlimited
licenses. And so that would mean that we would be able to hand out.. .right now we hold about
30 licenses of ESRI software. And again, it's distributed in various County agencies and then
this would be able to use actually any number at any of our extensions and sort of move up that
level. So the County pays annually about 80 grand or so in software licensing and so we wanna
move it up to 115 and just pay it one time for everybody.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Bulk discount type of approach?
MR. MEDEIROS: What is that?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Bulk discount approach?
MR. MEDEIROS: Basically, yes. Basically, yes, and that way.. .and it also makes it a lot easier. You
can just.. .if somebody needs 20 you can just give 'em a block of 20. And you don't have to deal
with who's gonna pay for the software and it'd just be done once, every year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So regardless of Public Works saying I want 50 units, licenses or whatnot,
everything's gonna be just assessed and paid through your cost center?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Regardless of the other departments demands of the license?
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if Council says we want 50 licenses, you would still pay for it.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes. It'll not increase the cost -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MEDEIROS: --during the three-year agreement, yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so this amount you asking us is for a agreement of three years, this
. . .(i a

i e...

MR. MEDEIROS: My understanding is yes. We haven't entered into the agreement yet and so when
we enter into the agreement, my understanding normally it goes for three years and there's a
review period and then we'd go through that again. And so it's not open-ended. That would be
a bad business practice and so...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Well, sounds pretty good to me, Mr. Medeiros. Thank you very
much. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Just to clarify, how much, under Services, that's where the $85,000 increase is for the
upgrade to the Enterprise License, is the current amount of $65,000 for the ESRI license as well?
Or is there other things in that line?
MR. MEDEIROS: We currently in terms of the maintenance, we pay about 28 and change so we're
about $30,000 in licenses. And that's only for the 30 licenses that we.. .the Countywide licenses.
And there are a couple other departments that also have licenses as well, but these would all be
consolidated all in one package.
CHAIR WHITE: How many other licenses are there roughly?
MR. MEDEIROS: I'm not sure of the number but the last I checked when we were checking prices with
the ESRI Honolulu office, they showed us that the County paid about... slightly over $80,000 a
year in maintenance over the four departments that have licenses.
CHAIR WHITE: And is the...
MR. MEDEIROS: So the increase would be about 35,000 over what the County already pays.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And is the.. .I'm assuming this $85,000 increase is an increase that we will
have on next year's budget as well. It's an annual charge.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yes, that would be an annual cost. There is some variability and so.. .but we won't
know exactly what it's gonna be until we get into it. But it's been roughly about the same
amount for three years.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so this $85,000 charge will eliminate how much?
MR. MEDEIROS: About 50,000.
CHAIR WHITE: From other departments?
MR. MEDEIROS: From other departments, yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: Can you get us a list of where those are and how many licenses are in each
department?
MR. MEDEIROS: I can request the specifics. I can tell you the departments that hold them right now,
but I can get the specifics. I don't have access directly to it. I would have to get it from them.
There's all this confidentiality about licenses, but I can do that. But right now it's held by
Planning Department, Water Department, Water Resource Division, Planning Division. And I
believe now the licenses are in Real Property Tax.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: .(I a i e . . .
MR. MEDEIROS: Huh?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Nothing in Environmental Management?
MR. MEDEIROS:: What was that?
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Nothing in Environmental Management?
MR. MEDEIROS: Environmental Management uses the licenses from us. We have two.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: That we have for Scott and Dustin. So ...(i a i e ... like Water Department.
Water Resource-Planning got their own licenses. Water-Engineering gets licenses from the
Countywide license. Public Works-Engineering gets it from the Countywide license. So we
handle...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Tell us why certain licenses is from that component versus the other within
their own department? I mean we're just trying to understand it there, Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Well, it's.. .okay, without getting real complicated?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah.
MR. MEDEIROS: What happens over time is that an agency and early on in GIS, 1996, there were
several different agencies that were the core agencies, Planning Department and Water
Department-Planning. And so those agencies had licenses. There was no consolidation. There
was no GIS Division at the time. Now in 2000 as we move forward, they created the GIS
Division. Now as other agencies decided they wanted to have licenses, they would buy the
licenses but then put it onto the same Countywide account. And so.. .or if we had extra licenses,
we would provide it to 'em. And so over time what's happened is those historical licenses have
sat in those departments and we've kind of picked up everybody else, you know, Parks
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Department, you know, whoever else needed, we tried to find some way of finding a license for
them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And it still makes sense for us to maintain this way of doing
business?
MR. MEDEIROS: You mean in terms of...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It still makes sense for us from a business plan standpoint to do it this way
yet?
MR. MEDEIROS: Obviously, I think so. I think by doing one location, having one person do it or one
agency do it and then giving out as blocks...
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: No, no, no. I mean keeping the initial, original format with this new format
of you being the broker or whatever you wanna call it? You know, with the... 'cause you just
told us we have two ways of doing it. The old historical licenses and the one you're proposing to
us. So my question is, does it still make sense to keep going the way we doing it? Or does it
make sense to go all to a master license whereby -MR. MEDEIROS: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --so there's this benefit of the bulk consideration?
MR. MEDEIROS: The tossup becomes if anyone needs to buy a new license, okay. So we're within
35,000 of getting an Enterprise License, Countywide, right. If you buy a new ArcView license,
it'll probably run between 2,500 and 5,000 dollars. If you buy Arclnfo, it's somewhere between
10,000 and 20,000 dollars. So it doesn't take long if somebody buys new licenses that we would
hit that same amount now. So the question is do you want to anticipate that departments are
gonna want additional licenses beyond what we already service? And if so, we're better off
going to an ELA and that's basic . And I think that's gonna happen partly because of
Pictometry Online, because one of the pieces of that pliz7le is you can now use that in Arc GIS
Desktop which is the software that we've standardized on . And what you're gonna find
is people are gonna wanna take their Pictometry Online license but use it in ArcView or Arclnfo
in the desktop software. And I think we're gonna have a growth in that area. That's in part
driven by the fact that we have Pictometry Online.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that's what I think the Committee would be looking at you and your
colleague, Mr. Verkerke. You know, we wanna understand this more strategic business
approach as we go forward. Or ...(i a i e ... rather deal with it on a year to year basis. I
would rather plan more appropriately the funding requirements for a long term visioning and
business strategy.
MR. MEDEIROS: Right.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And so, you know, and if you can appreciate our questions, you know, as
we move forward. That's from my point of view of where I'm coming from.
MR. MEDEIROS: Absolutely. And we're very close to headed this way about five years ago when the
economy went down. Prior to that, you know, GIS is kinda got to that level and we weren't
expanding and then we wanted to make the move. But the economy went bad so, yeah, I didn't
pull this out two years ago or a year ago because it may not have made sense. But now we're in
a position of saying, you know what, maybe we need to do this and hopefully, right, then there's
that side benefit that the department then, you know, either lower cost, fund revenues, those kind
of things.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Quick question for you. When you're talking about 30 licenses, is that.. .are those
floating licenses? We're licensed to have 30 people on the system at any given time or are those
30 individual licenses assigned to a specific computer?
MR. MEDEIROS: Those are 30 licenses tied to machines.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MEDEIROS: And so the current licenses we have now for several different reasons, we have them
tied to machines. So a laptop will have a license attached to it. We'll have a license on the
desktop. It does two things. First of all, we can move that laptop in the field so if, say, Public
Works need to do field work, they'll come and borrow the laptop and take it out. And so we
don't reduce our ability to use the equipment. If we need to take that laptop to Lanai, right, or to
Molokai, you just take it out there. And so we're not tied to the network if the licenses were
stored on the network. We can take it anywhere in the field. And so that was sort of the intent
when we did that. It will become less like that once we go to an Enterprise because then what
we'll probably do is put a block on the network that people can hit onto it.
CHAIR. WHITE: All right. Does ESRI provide you with the utilization by license since it's assigned to
a specific machine?
MR. MEDEIROS: If we put it on to a network, we would get.. .we'd probably be able to get the number
of times it was actually picked up.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The reason why I'm asking is —
MR. MEDEIROS: But not...
CHAIR WHITE: —even for $35,000, you know, that's an amount we give to nonprofits for, you know,
for the whole year and they're just excited as heck to get that. So I'm just trying to get a sense of
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how much more expansion we really need because for me Pictometry Online is, you know, more
than suitable. And I'm not terribly crazy about giving people an expensive license if they wanna
play more if they don't need it.
MR. MEDEIROS: Well, and the difference between the two is one, the ability to do analysis beyond
just the measurement tools in Pictometry Online. So there are reasons to actually use the GIS
license.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I understand that.
MR. MEDEIROS: Right. And so it's not that we're going to.. .not everybody in Pictometry Online is
gonna have a Arc GIS desktop.
CHAIR WHITE: I understand that. And I know there's.. .and there's wonderful uses for the, you know,
for these licenses you wanna buy.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: I just wanna be sure that the guys that have access to those licenses are really using it
MR. MEDEIROS: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --and couldn't do with Pictometry Online.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So, yeah. Members, other questions? Seeing none, we'll take a recess until 4:40 and
then take up CIP and give the Managing Director.. .I'm assuming the Managing Director's gonna
present that. We'll give him time to get back here or fmd out whether he's coming. So we'll be
in recess until 4:40. And thank you very much, Mr. Medeiros. .. . (gavel). . .
RECESS:

4:34 p.m.

RECONVENE:

4:43 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . .(gavel). . . The Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order. And,
Members, before we go on to consider the CIP portion of the Management Budget, I thought it'd
be a very good idea for us to have Mr. Bert Jarreau, who is the Chief Technology Officer for the
National Association of Counties to come up and share with us the direction that he sees the
counties going and the types of things we may be able to do to partner with other counties that
are having the same challenges and many of which have already gone through the same kinds of
solutions that we're looking for. So Bert, I wanna thank you for coming all the way out from
Washington and offering to join us today.
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INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY
MR. JARREAU: Oh, thank you, Mr. Chair. This was our inaugural trip. We've started this county to
county exchange and this is the first county where we've actually had the opportunity to use it.
And my silent partner on this Mr. Phil Bertolini who's the Deputy County Executive and Chief
Information Officer for Oakland County. He couldn't attend but he's very involved in the work
that we've done. So I'd like to thank everybody for their hospitality. We've met with, I think,
almost everybody in this room and it's been very helpful. What we're trying to do with the
county to county exchange is just that. It's counties helping counties. In every one of the areas
that you've talked about in this budget, there are counties that are doing just outstanding work in
those areas. And Gartner's a fantastic organization. I've participated with them for over 30
years now. But at the same time, wouldn't you also want to get the, you know, the advice of
your peers and it's take it or leave it. It's not like there's cost associated with it and that it
benefits the value of NACo which is how do we help our members. The areas that, you know,
some of the counties are doing that fits in very well with what we're talking about, we talked
about Cloud computing. The areas that we didn't talk about is the area of whoever provides an
application for a service, we want that to be the only time that application was provided, because
we want them to provide to everybody else. So there's a lot of.. .we talked about internal Cloud
when we were talking about the IT budget. So we've got counties that are providing applications
to other counties, not just in their state but also outside of their state. An example of that is
Oakland County, Michigan. They're using their data center. They're also using external
resources like Amazon online. Those are some features. Shared services in a number of ways.
This county to county consulting or exchange was an outgrowth of that. The areas that we're
working in is not just information technology. The other areas are health and human services,
justice and public safety, community development and resilience, leadership and governance.
This is just the area that we're beginning first and doing a proof of concept, because IT is a
strand that runs through every one of these areas and we've got more.. .we've been doing the, at
a regional level, this county to county services for the last 10 plus years so we've got a track
record. But, Mr. Chairman, you asked about, you know, where counties are focused, some of
their forward thinking The area of mobility. I mean the talk now is mobility first. It's, you
know, when something is developed, it's first developed for a mobile device, because they want
their people out in the, you know, where the services are being performed. And that's an area
we're seeing more and more of. Cloud computing fits into that because it's a lot easier to be able
to get things from your mobile devices. Other areas that we see people moving into, you talked
about the, you know, the thin devices where you're using everything from a server. It's a lot
easier to do that if everything is web-based even if it's on your, you know, your private Cloud. If
everything is web-based, then it's a lot easier to be able to get to that application and I see more
and more of that. That's becoming quite popular because from the serviceability of having
people in multiple buildings without having to have IT resources there certainly is a big benefit.
In the area of GIS, we've seen some pretty remarkable things take place. I've seen counties that
have integrated GIS with some of their more mission-critical applications. For example, Horry
County in South Carolina has developed a system that provides their mission commanders, their
police department chiefs, the ability to only look at data that they're interested in looking at that
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fits their particular needs because you get saturated with overinformation. So we're seeing, you
know, those kinds of things done from county to county. In the area of Horry County, we're
trying to tell the story with other counties because we don't want them to have to redevelop those
types of things. We want them to be able to provide it. So the peer to peer exchange that...Riki,
thank you very much for, you know, pushing the peers. One of the things that we do twice a
year is we have technology innovation summits The whole intention of the technology
innovation summits is primarily towards the elected officials. We feel our job is to make the
elected officials, from a business case perspective, what counties are doing and how they're
doing it. Now we use our mission, or I should say, our critical experts in the area of technology
is the Chief Information Officers, Chief Technology Officers, Chief Innovation Officers, all of
the titles that are out there, in helping us with that process. And by bringing them together to
help us with that process we also bring them together the day before in our conferences where
we have a CIO forum where it's CIOs talking to CIOs. And it's very valuable because that's
where they say, I'm doing this, I'm planning this. And some of the things that this group has
come up with is something that we erroneously call the application store. But it's the ability for
counties to share what applications they're using so you can look and see what other counties are
using. You can tell what phase it is of the life cycle so if you've got something that's end of life
then you wanna be able to talk to your peers and say, I see you've got something at end of life.
What're you planning to do? Maybe we can do something together. At least let me find out
what you're doing so I can learn from it. And so I can't overemphasize the peer to peer part of
this which is really important. I'd like to thank the Chairman for bringing me to your lovely
Maui County and really enjoy the hospitality of all the people that we've met.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Jarreau. Questions for Mr. Jarreau? Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I appreciate you making the physical effort 'cause, you know,
for people like me, face to face exchanges is still a critical component than dealing toward a
virtual, you know, type of conversation through a screen and dealing with the technology of
whether or not the signal that day is great and, you know, we can hear and see clearly. But I was
gonna ask you, you know, since you made the effort to come here and, you know, you've seen us
going through some of our review process and you have now a better understanding of where we
are as a County -MR. JARREAU: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and our efforts to try and move forward. Would you be able to give us
some comments or suggestions on...is there something more that, you know, we should be doing
or we should be in conversations with? And, like you said, you mentioned, you know, this was
more for the electeds. But I know at the conferences we focus on the actual managers, and -MR. JARREAU: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --divisional heads that have to run the operation itself. And so is there
something that we can assist our administrative people with? Or what should we be looking at to
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assist the departmental requirements and the Mayor's Office to, I guess, to get it so that we're on
the same page and when they put our budget request like this forward, we can fully comprehend
and understand the intent and give it the consideration it needs whether we want to move forward
at this time? You know, it's not too often, you know, that I give ITS this big thing that I'm
willing to give you more money, 'cause I've been convinced cyber security is a concern not only
for us from the department but, you know, how it impacts Police, how it impacts Fire's response,
how it'll impact the Department of Water should we have to take care of the pumps,
Environmental Management whether it's an issue with the sewer system. Any thoughts that you
could maybe help us learn or educate or share information that would be pertinent to our County,
Mr. Jarreau?
MR. JARREAU: Yeah, perhaps maybe by way of example, but at our technology innovation summits,
even though the purpose is to primarily focus on elected officials, the makeup is approximately
25 percent elected between Chief Information Officers and County Managers and whatever
they're called, sometimes they're CEOs, County Managers, Assistant County Managers, but
typically it's another 30 percent of the makeup, and then we rely heavily on them to help us do
the first mission which is to help us educate what's going on in these areas. The county CIOs are
becoming a bigger and bigger part of what we're doing because as the chief executives that are
responsible for administering the functions of their counties, these tend to be your areas where all
these things come together. All the different disciplines talking from how are you managing
assets to, you know, how are you dealing with some of the issues that you know ...(i a i e ...
have the tax revenue, what are some revenue resources. So that's an area where we bring things
together. In meeting with Jacob and the good work that they've done with Gartner, look at your
peers as being a poor man's Gartner. I mean for example, Hony County was getting ready to do
some serious investment in their infrastructure, so based on the folks that they were meeting with
at the NACo meetings, they went to each of those that were of comparable size and had
comparable budgets and comparable staffs and they did their own statistics. You know, they're
like, well, can you tell me how much, you know, per county employee are you paying for IT?
What are some of the functions that you have? And those functions vary widely. I mean the
CIO in Portland, whatever the name of the county where we had the NACo meeting in Portland,
Oregon.
CHAIR WHITE: Multnomah?
MR. JARREAU: Yes, Multnomah County, thank you. She's also responsible for the fleets. You know,
she not only has IT but she's also responsible for the fleets. So when we're doing this kind of
information, we're trying to do apples and apples. We're like, you know, what do you have
jurisdiction over and we try to make sure it's apples and apples. But a lot of those things are on
the fly. It comes from, hey Bert, can you check out.. .can you go and do an unofficial survey of
people that, you know, have the following. What came out of our last meetings were there's a
number of county elected officials and CIOs who had some major issues with how do you not
only get but how do you retain the IT work force when some of the county rules around how
much you pay your employees, they couldn't incentivize them to be able to pay for the high level
employees. One of the common things that are taking place at the counties that are doing some
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really interesting work is the creation of program management offices. So, you know, you have
not only a CIO or a CTO, it's the Office of the CIO where you've got a group of people who are
responsible for managing projects. You know, one may be working with the Police Department
on some of the fleet thin6s we heard earlier with the GPS. One may be dealing with Cloud. And
these people, you know, are more of the 80 to 90 thousand dollar category people before you add
benefits. And so a lot of the county structures don't deal with that well. So we were able to talk
our current president into adding to his cyber initiatives since, you know, cyber people are also
expensive people, for us to do a IT workforce survey where we're able to, and we've got over
200 responses from cities and counties and states because we wanted to make it as broad as
possible. And now we're putting together a report that says this is how some counties are
dealing with this particular issue where they've had to do instead of payments they've had to
have different pay scale structures. And we're trying to use that to provide tools to the elected
officials that says, perhaps you should consider the following in your particular area. The other
things we've seen in the area of cyber security has been the creation of the Chief Information
Security Officer. And it sounds like, you know, maybe you haven't titled it that, but you're
creating your own, you know, cyber person. And that's very important because if that person
has four or five other responsibilities, then how much, you know, you're really looking at cyber.
The area that, Mr. Chairman, that you brought up regarding cyber, many of the counties, you
know, are creating their own Chief Information Security Officers where they're looking at every
function of the county, but they're also relying quite heavily on their application vendors who are
providing these things in the Cloud because they look at them as an extension of staff. You
know, they can't afford as many cyber people as Microsoft or Google or some of the larger
application providers have. So I don't know if I answered your question, Mr. Hokama, but those
are some examples of how we've been able to do those things. When I looked at the different
areas that you had Gartner research, I mean we've got some real outstanding people in the field.
I mean the area of GIS and land maiagement, you know, Maricopa County is probably the best
I've seen in that particular area and how they're doing those things. The reason why I'm
mentioning that is use them, you know. The people there are very happy to meet with anyone.
They love showing off and bragging about what they're doing, so why not use them as a peer
and say, can you help me in that particular area? And that's just an example.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So there's also the potential of Maui being the mentor to the other counties
.(i a

i e...

MR. JARREAU: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: We do things in excellence.. .in fields of excellence.
MR. JARREAU: And part of, you know, my biggest limitation is that I know of the counties and what
they're doing that are participating with NACo and participating with our conferences and doing
presentations, but I'm obviously not aware of what all 3,069 counties are doing. So I like the
idea of coming here and visiting with many people and finding out what you're doing, because,
yes, I would very much love, you know, for Maui to be a mentor to other counties which helps
our cause.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So ease in access regarding this component of NACo membership, which is
probably membership services, is easily accessible to any member county of the organization?
MR. JARREAU: Absolutely. What we're trying to do is even the non-member counties, you know,
they're like, well, what's this cost? We're like, become a member. You know, so we're trying
to help our member services here as well. And if you're a small county, I mean a really small
county which two-thirds of our counties are, it's like 400 bucks. You think you can afford that?
Probably. And so any member county, we're like we'll provide county to county services. Maui
is obviously a long-standing NACo member and, you know, we're taking you with open arms
and saying, you know, help us because we'll be happy to help you because you can help us as
well.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Jarreau. Maybe the other Members may
have questions for you.
MR. JARREAU: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch? Ms. Baisa, did I see your...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. Thank you very much, Chair. I just wanted to take the
opportunity to thank you very much on behalf of the Council for coming. We really appreciate
the peer to peer exchange and I agree with Mr. Hokama. Nothing like a face to face get together.
You know, in the job I had previously, I spent a lot of time with my peers around the country and
we were able to bring a lot of ideas and great programs with their assistance. You know, when
you open your doors and you say, okay, here's our work, what we do and this is how we do it
and here's our forms and it saved us a lot of time and a lot of money. So thank you very, very
much.
MR. JARREAU: You're very, very welcome. Let me just mention one other thing. In a different life
before I worked at NACo, couple of jobs before NACo, I was a consultant where I worked for
EDS and I used to do consulting gigs. And part of what we do when we do consulting is much
like Gartner, right. On the one hand, this, on the other hand, this, depending what route you take,
this is what we recommend. What I like about the peer to peer consulting is that, you know,
these people have been doing this for a long time. The ones we're working at are the ones, quite
frankly, that they're really good at it and we like to show off what they're doing. And they tend
to make a couple of steps shorter where they'll come in, they will say, okay, so this is what
you're doing, here's what I recommend.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
MR. JARREAU: You don't have to do it but it certainly circumvents a lot of the normal consulting, you
know, because part of what we always did as consultants was look for our next consulting gig.
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So we would give 'em enough to like us and say, would you like us to do the next phase, right.
This is what we did as consultants.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Also the price is right. You know, some of our most treasured programs
here on Maui like Transportation, our Microenterprise program, our Immigrant program all came
from peers who had done these things before and were willing to help us.
MR. JARREAU: In the area that I learned from today is when you were talking about this whole C1P
area. This is an area where I absolutely have no, you know, responsibility or knowledge, but if
you wanted us to reach out for you and find out, you know, who is doing similar things on
project management, we can certainly find out and put you in touch with them So we don't
have to limit the five areas that I mentioned. That's what we dreamed up internally But in
speaking to Mr. Hokama, he's already, you know, got us thinking of the sixth one there, you
know, in infrastructure. And so we'll gladly add those things.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, again, very, very much. A big mahalo.
MR. JARREAU: Mahalo.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, from the Chair I would like to extend our great mahalo and appreciate your
taking the time. And I know you have to leave tonight to get back to take care your other
responsibilities but appreciate your taking or making the effort to come and share with us.
MR. JARREAU: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, if you have no more questions for Mr. Jarreau, we'll let him go and
as our first item under the CIP.
we'll take up the Public Safety Radio System

DEPARTMENT OF MANAGEMENT, CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS
CHAIR WHITE: A familiar face we haven't seen in a long time. Go right ahead.
MR. AMARAL: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good afternoon.
MR. AMARAL: And, Members, I'm Captain Jeff Amaral with the Maui Police Department. I'm the
project manager for the Public Safety Radio System project which is under the umbrella of the
Department of Management. It's a Countywide effort. A lot of people like to refer it to as the
Police radio system but this is a Countywide effort responsible for Fire, Ocean Safety, Public
Works-Highways, Wastewater and so forth. So I'm representing communications needs for all
of these agencies. I'll begin by speaking about my FY '14 requests and then I can give you a
brief overview on what some of the previous phases have been. Just for a refresher, this is a
six-phase project. The funding request that I have currently is for Phase 3. Phase 1 and Phase 2
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have already been encumbered and we're looking, like I said, a six-year buildout. For the
$3 million being requested in FY '14, some of the funds being requested for, we'd like to begin
the design work for three additional radio sites that we feel are necessary for Maui County. Two
of them are in Lahaina. One will be at the Mahinahina Water Treatment Plant, the other at the
Lahainaluna Water Treatment Plant. And basically this will allow us to have connectivity to
West Maui with an additional highway, per se. Currently we do that by crossing the water going
to Lanai or to Molokai, and we'd like to have an avenue to get to the West Maui side of the
island by having on-island resources. I'm sure some of you remember a lot of the fiber cuts or
burning that have taken place on the Pali which knocks off a lot of communications. And, again,
this would be a very important, what we call, out route for County communications as well as.. .1
know Mr. Verkerke was up here earlier talking about our partnerships in helping to pass data
throughout the County and so forth. The third radio site that this funding request will cover
would be for the design for one that's up on the slopes of Haleakala at about the 8,000 foot level,
Puu Maneoneo . We're currently there in a privately owned facility. It's very heavily used and
it's not really built up to Public Safety grade. I've been before this body many, many times
speaking about Public Safety grade and that we need to be the last person standing in our critical
incident event. And that's why we do these things with a lot of passion. So that facility will
require design. I know a few weeks back you had the Fish and Wildlife Service here talking
about critical habitat. We're dealing with critical habitat and permitting, so when I ask for
design money we take it all the way up to the permitting process. Some of the other items that
we wanna cover with this $3 million request, the Radio System Project, like I said which has
been encumbered, as we go through, you know, there's no way that you can cover every single
item to be thought of right up front. And we're anticipating the need to do some modifications in
facilities that we don't own but we are tenants in. And some of these facilities will require
power upgrades or power movements of other people's facilities that we are causing based on the
need to expand our radio system. So there's a lot of reconfiguration that will take place as we
get out to some of these sites which predominantly are for the non-County owned facilities but
some that will be within County-run facilities also. You know, when you move things around on
towers, there's configuration issues and loads that need to be maintained so that it can withstand
wind loads and so forth. So it's those issues that need to be taken into consideration for the
integrity of the project I mentioned about some power reconfiguration or battery backups. And
I know Chief Yabuta when he was here a few weeks ago also spoke about the Molokai 911
project that we're doing at the Kaunakalcai Fire Station which we're also taking charge of that,
because that's gonna be a critical area of radio components located there. With that project,
though, I'm happy to say that, you know, we got over $450,000 of Homeland Security grant
monies to help us with that. So we're always looking for grant opportunities to assist us in
paying for these projects which are very, very expensive. Continuing on for this year's request,
one of the things that our vision has on the table is that we wanna outfit all of our engine
companies from the Fire Department with what we call mobile repeater facilities. And what that
will do is... they don't have it currently. It is not part of the original Phase 1 and 2 but that will
enhance our fire apparatus when they pull up to a scene that has limited in-building coverage,
that instead of somebody in a turnout suit trying to use their portable to reach the top of a
mountain where our transmitter is, they'll at least be able to reach their fire truck which will then
retransmit it to the mountain top and get into our 911 center. So we think that's a very important
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aspect of an improvement that we can do for the Fire Department. We also have microwave
equipment purchases. I know Mr. Hokama talked earlier about a connectivity to Lanai. I'll get
to our Phase 2 in which we're building a facility there but, as usual, you always have to bring the
furniture to put in the house. This is all part of it and we wanna have bandwidth and connectivity
to some of our facilities that we're currently building. We also have connectivity that's gonna be
required for the Kihei Police Station, microwave connectivity to attach all of our County
facilities together as well as sparing of parts to keep the operation going. Basically that covers
what the monies will be spent for for FY '14, Chair. If you allow me, I'd give you a real quick
status report on Phases 1 and 2.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. AMARAL: Okay. On Phase 1 we had received about $16.2 million so I'd like to report that in
July of 2012 we did sign a contract with Motorola Solutions. They will be the next Public Safety
Radio provider for Maui County. So that contract was in the area of about 14.4 million. So
that's the bulk and that's gonna be pretty much a total replacement of all of the electronic
components that are spread out over four different islands to cover Maui County. So we have
sites on Molokai, Lanai, Maui and on the Big Island. We've also encumbered contracts for some
construction that goes along with this. We're building a site. We're out to contract already and
should be starting soon for a radio transmitter site that will be above Kamalapau Harbor on the
island of Lanai. We are starting construction soon on a site that will be overlooking Kahakuloa
Village. These areas that I mentioned have always predominantly been dead spots for Public
Safety, and now it'll also provide communications to the non-Public Safety users that will be on
the system. So that's gonna be a huge improvement. And on the West Maui side of the island,
we do have a site that will be built at Honokohau Valley. It's gonna be a solar site. It's a more
challenging environment but that will provide us communications coverage in a small sliver of
the island that we have a response to both Fire and Police. And that, again, all has been
contracted, encumbered and notice to proceeds given. We have two new sites atop hotels in
Kaanapali, both the south end and north end that are being developed as we speak. And that will
provide us a very good footprint into our high tourist area where we have had issues especially
going behind the house, fire response and so forth, and giving our first responders first class
coverage when we're done with this portion of the project. Phase 2 which was funded last year
was a $4.85 million request and that was to provide a facility up at Waikeakua on the island of
Lanai. That project right now is out to bid. It opens on May 24 th of this year. It's a high-dollar
project. It's in a very remote area of the island. Again, we are in facilities that are privately
owned but, again, we wanted to get them built to Public Safety grade, because it's not only
gonna cover for the island of Lanai but it's also gonna support Maui County, or the island of
Maui and West Maui, Kihei and so forth. So we're looking forward to that project bid opening
on May 24 th but that's gonna be a tough one, remote area. We anticipate that we're gonna be
needing to fly helicopters with concrete and so forth to get things up there. It's going to be a
challenge. I take that on as a good challenge and it's also a very good project. And, again,
we've had to go and do bird studies. We did a avian study during the summer. We had to do
another one during the fall. We're just entering negotiations with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife
Service because that area of the island there has the ua'u and the nu'au shearwater birds that
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they're concerned about. We're gonna require.. .they're gonna require us to get a take permit
because of the tower facility. They come up with a professional formula that tells us the number
of birds that they expect this tower will interfere with. So we're just at the beginning of that
negotiations and we'll have to determine what our mitigation fees will be placed upon us in order
for us to get that take permit. And that pretty much sums up where we've been over the past
several years. It's been a great challenge and I can report that the project is moving along at a
very good pace for what we've been doing and there's a lot of projects to manage at one time.
But I think at the end game our County will be standing, and as Member Hokama said earlier,
being the leader in the State of where we're heading as far as communications goes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you, Mr. Amaral. Questions? Mr. Holcama?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, Captain, thank you very much and all I can say is, you know, thank
goodness you've been very consistent assigned to this project so it's been easy for people like me
to follow 'cause you've been the one from concept to helping it move to the phases. And I have
great confidence because, you know, you've been there consistently so that is something I
appreciate. On the funding request, there's this component called Other, that 1.4 million of the
total request for this year. And if! heard your comments right, this is to take care of some of the
considerations like with the fire equipment? Is that what Other would encompass?
MR. AMARAL: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Would this be something that with Director Regan and his need for
the GPS in certain County type of vehicles, is this something that you guys can work together
whereby out of maybe one appropriation you can cover your needs as well as the Department of
Management's needs to have this GPS component in our County vehicles? Or is this something
that needs to be two separate components and two separate financial requests?
MR. AMARAL: It kinda goes in two separate directions. That GPS component will not be something
that is getting its data from the radio system itself, you know, although it will be in vehicles that
have these items in it. It's kind of a separate project.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And I'm just asking 'cause if there's chance for us to...I keep using
the word kumpang and I know you guys understand but, you know, not everybody does. But I
know you.. .my other thing is, so can you tell us, is this the other component of the satellite radio
communications still another backup for the Department and its need to take care of public safety
with communication systems? Or is this just to kind of wean us off the satellite since it's an
expensive and, again, depending on what is available, the speed of the communication
transmissions?
MR. AMARAL: We have a small satellite component from the MPD's side of the house.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right
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MR. AMARAL: That component will always be in a standby mode. We may end up in areas where we
just don't have coverage. The radio system will take us up to 95 percent. That is our design but
there will always be, you know, a degree of risk that we will not be able to cover and that's
where that fill-in gap will come into play.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: Okay. Again, and I appreciate just so that we can fully understand the scope
of this communication system -MR. AMARAL: Council, that's also a very difficult thing to do on the fly. It's very difficult. It's not
like going down to Verizon and getting a cell phone. Getting a satellite service hooked up is a
cumbersome process to go through so that's something that we have on standby.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And as I understand, it's also cost prohibitive.
MR. AMARAL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: To have satellite time.
MR. AMARAL: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The last thing I was gonna ask, so out of the pretty much everything
15 million plus or minus that has been encumbered or expended, we're at the status where we
pretty much have been able to fulfill the phases that we already provided the funding for then,
Captain?
MR. AMARAL: Correct. Sorry. As of right now, currently, in fact, today I've been meeting with the
Motorola group doing face to face design meetings here. And we're at the phase of what we call
make order so at this point a lot of that first phase encumbrance will go to getting all of the
equipment design into their factories. In August we will be going up to Schaumburg, Illinois to
do the factory acceptance test. The last quarter of the year we expect to have equipment arriving
here and we'll start installation. So as far as first phase goes, we expect to have that completed
by summer of 2014.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, you know, since we're all now aware of how quickly
technology changes, we still feel that this will be able to serve its 15-year life expectancy for the
County purposes?
MR. AMARAL: Yes. The technology that we have selected is cutting edge and we're not behind the
eight ball on this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, Captain, thank you very much. Appreciate your good work.
Thank you, Chairman
MR. AMARAL: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, other questions for Mr. Amaral? Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just as a new Member of the Committee, I just
wanted to get a little bit of the background on the project justification. It states here, the system
must be renovated and upgraded to comply with existing laws. What laws are you referring to
and why do we have to comply with them? I mean were we so behind that we had to comply?
Was there a mandated upgrade?
MR. AMARAL: Councilmember Gilman, yes, the requirement was from end of life of equipment.
The equipment that we currently use is from E. F. Johnson Technologies. It's been in the cycle
for in excess of 12 years and it's reached the point where the factory will not support parts and so
forth. So we were pretty much forced into this, you know, area of having to forklift the system
and change it out. The second aspect is going forward that a lot of these new systems are more
open technologies where you can share some of the different types of brands and not be in so
brand specific and so forth. So this version of radio system that we're going to is known as P25,
public safety 25, which is the leading edge of Land Mobile Radio for public safety.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Captain.
MR. AMARAL: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions? Mr. Amaral, are the total funds allocated for this
year on schedule to be encumbered?
MR. AMARAL: Yes, they are.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. The way they're accounted for isn't like some of the other projects
so it shows very light expenditure or an encumbrance this year but it's so low I won't even tell
you what it is.
MR. AMARAL: I can assure you that they have been encumbered, funds have been encumbered and
we're working on Phase 2's monies being encumbered before the end of this year.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, great. Thank you. If there are no other questions...Mr. Hokama?
VICE-CHAIR HOICAMA: I know this is for our departments and, you know, like Fire and.. .are there
other governmental agencies, State or Feds, Coast Guard, military that is gonna tie into our
system that you can share without, you know, any confidential agreements being, you know, put
into . .(i a i e . . .
MR. AMARAL: Mr. Hokama, we have a very well-shared radio system. We do have Coast Guard
connectivity with their base units and with their vessels on the water because we do work with
them. You know, all of our jet skis, we have some government agencies. We are connected with
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State. You know, we work closely with DOCARE. You know, they're doing enforcement
alongside with us and so forth. So from a County perspective and with the partnerships that we
have developed we are way ahead of the game in both Federal and State partnerships. The
numbers might be small because our County is small but we do have connectivity with them.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, as Ms. Baisa brought up
funding support from those other entities?

so I'm assuming we getting some

MR. AMARAL: You know, to be honest, the Federal side of the house is so small that there's really.. .it
would really wash when you look at the total picture. On the State side of the house, although
their numbers are small, we are working very closely with the ICSD Division in Honolulu which
was just taken over into their IT Department And we share many of our facilities. We're in
many State facilities as we have also allowed them to be in our facilities. If you cut it down the
center of a whole, we're pretty equal in what we help each other take care of. Again, I would
look at it as pretty close to being a wash. You know, they don't charge us for the tower space
that we're on and so forth.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's a good partnership.
MR. AMARAL: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Two-way partnership then., Captain.
MR. AMARAL: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, I just was wondering, you know, whether for Homeland Security or
Civil Defense purposes, you know, our system is a critical infrastructure for Homeland Security
for the Feds or Civil Defense for the State. And then so I was just trying to see if there was a
tie-in for supporting of funding partners.
MR. AMARAL: And we have made the effort also. And I don't know if this is Statewide or not. I
mean even our TSA and so forth, we are all tied in together.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, great Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions for Mr. Amaral? Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. AMARAL: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, as you all know, you start grants tomorrow. So we're gonna have a
very long day of testimony and going through the grants. And so looking at the hour, it's just
taken us longer than I imagined so I'm gonna give you some time off this evening and let you go
a little early. If you have specific questions about the CIF's in the rest of Management, please
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feel free to contact them directly. And other than that, we'll see you here at 9 o'clock tomorrow
morning. Be ready to go on our grants. So we are.. .oh, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We also have public hearing tomorrow evening.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, yes, we have a public hearing tomorrow at 6 o'clock so it's grants all day and
then public hearing. So I'm sure you'll enjoy some personal time. So 9 o'clock in the morning
for grants and then 6 o'clock tomorrow night for the public hearing. We're adjourned. . .
.(gavel). . .
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: RC)
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
ADJOURN: 5:27 p.m.
APPROVED:

, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min:130423

Transcribed by: Reinette Kutz
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